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ABSTRACT 

G 

This dissertation explores the creative ways in which 

particular individuals and the community in general, 

responds to economic crisis and perceived marginality. It 

shows how residents of El Golfo de Santa Clara, a small 

community in the upper Gulf of California, with their 

meager incomes, fuller utilization of kinship and other 

social sources, participation in illegal and informal 

activities, migration, and political participation, are 

contesting their marginality and resisting the social and 

economic outcome of state policies in the area. 

Residents' feeling of frustration and disempowerment 

increased during the early 1990s. Because of ecological 

changes and structural adjustment policies the shrimp 

industry in the Gulf of California collapsed. Household 

salaries dropped drastically; fishermen were unemployed and 

families had to look for different strategies to survive. 

In the midst of the economic crisis residents of El Golfo 

were told of the decree of a biosphere reserve, which 

initially had the objective of restricting fishing activity 

in the area. 
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People's responses involved individual and collective 

performances and discursive critiques of state authority as 

represented by the management team of the biosphere 

reserve. Residents pressed their rights to get involved in 

the management of the area as well as their rights to get 

infrastructural services for the town. 

People's responses show that marginality and poverty 

had nothing to do with a x natural' or 'biological' 

condition, as presented by some earlier anthropological 

studies of the Mexican countryside, but with a historical 

economic inequality and the distribution of wealth within 

the country. 

The peoples' responses to their economic and political 

situation underline a critique to their perceived identity 

as a "rural community" by the managers of the biosphere 

reserve and authorities that categorized rural people as 

backward, isolated, uncivilized, and unimportant in the 

larger social formation. These local responses to the 

political and economic context suggest that anthropologists 

should take a more engaged approach in the study of the 

Mexican countryside. 
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CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION 

"...durante Semana mayor o Semana Santa mi hermoso, pequefio, agradable y 
pacifico pueblito se convierte en una marabunta, gente por todos lados, 
accidentes en muy elevado numeros las personas duermen donde pueden, sus 
necesidades al aire libre, y corao resultado final queda un enorme 
basurero en las otroras bellas playas, bastantes lastimadas y un medico 
exhausto" (Morales, field notes 1984) 

". .. llegamos a El Golfo como aproximadamente a las 7:00 pm. Es una 
comunidad de unos 3000 habitantes. A mi vista es un pueblo pequefio con 
su iglesia, su plaza una botica enfrente, claro no podia faltar el OXXO 
que vino hacerle la competencia a la tienda rural CONASUPO. Es una 
comunidad relativamente pura, no se ve muy influenciada por el modo de 
vida norteamericano a pesar de la cercania y de sus parabolicas" (Rojas-
Vasquez, field notes 1997) 

"El pueblo es chico, mas de lo que yo esperaba, por lo que el devenir 
cotidiano es semejante al de cualquier pueblo pero diferente por su 
actividad econdmica. A esta hora, 3:45 pm, habia poca gente caminando, 
grupos de 4 o 5 personas platicando observando a los nuevos 
visitantes....como en toda comunidad pequena, o casi todas, la tienda, 
farmacia, hotel, plaza, iglesia etc. estan juntas" (Valdez-Gardea, field 
notes 1993).3 

I began this introduction with some quotes from field 

notes. The first is from a medical student who was doing his 

social service internship at El Golfo de Santa Clara, Sonora 

during 1994. The second quotation is from a physiologist who 

helped me in conducting a survey in El Golfo during the hot 

1 "...During Holy week, my beautiful, small, nice and peaceful little 
town will became a mess. People around everyplace, a lot of car 
accidents, many people sleep where they can, they do their necessities 
on the ground. As a result, the town ended full of garbage on the 
beautiful beaches of El Golfo and a very tired doctor." 

• "...We arrived at El Golfo at approximately 7:00 PM. El Golfo is 
a community of 3,000 inhabitants. It seems to be a small town with a 
church, main square, and drug store. The OXXO store is in competition 
with the rural store CONASUPO. Although El Golfo is a border community 
and it has a lot of satellites dishes, it doesn't seem to be influenced 
by the U.S.A life. El Golfo is a almost a pure community." 

J "...The town is small, more that I thought. El Golfo's daily life 
is similar to any small town but different because of its economic 
activity. At that time, 3:45 PM, there were few people walking, groups 
of 4 or 5 persons talking, observing the new visitors. As in any small 
community the store, drug store. Main Square, motel, and church, among 
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summer of 1997. The last quotation is mine, written in 1993 

from my initial field notes on El Golfo. 

All of us, through our writing, "mi hermoso, pequeno, 

agradable y pacifico pueblito" in some way or another "Es 

una comunidad relativamente pura" show an a priori and 

romantic idea on what "rural"4 means and how people from 

rural areas should behave, live, and be organized. It has an 

explanation. We were raised in a Mexican educational system 

where people from the rural areas were stereotyped as lazy, 

inept drunkards, unable and unwilling to better themselves, 

and thus, an obstacle to modernization. The discourse on 

people from rural areas through the mass media, textbooks, 

arts, and Catholic religion has dealt with their personal 

characteristics and habits such as modes of dress, 

deportment, disposition, and mannerisms (panzdn, con manos 

y pies callosos, pie piano) .' 

Although marginality and poverty in rural communities 

other things, are very close to each other." 
1 This term is put under quotes to underline the irony of characterizing 
a process for forming subjects and creating subjectivities. 
' The Secretaria de Educacion Publica (SEP) was the instrument used by 
the Mexican government for translating cultural policy in the regional 
context through its teachers. "Let us take the campesino under our 
wing," said Jose Vasconcelos, the first minister of the SEP. "Let us 
teach him to increase his production through the use of better tools 
and methods." Infantilizing campesinos, educators denied them 
knowledge, culture, and rationality. The SEP assumed that peasants had 
no information to contribute to their own transformation. Enlightenment 
came from abroad and from the cities. What teachers were expected to 
"know" about a rural society was defined by the need to harness it to 
the national project: local geography, natural resources, production, 
disease, diet, clothing, religious beliefs and aesthetics (Vaughan 
1982:179-189). 
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in Mexico have nothing to do with a "natural or biological" 

condition but with a historical economic inequality0 and 

distribution of wealth within the country,' they were used 

by early anthropologists of rural Mexico as tokens 

signifying people's ignorance and backwardness.0 

The production of stereotypes and categories of people 

—women, rural people, pachucos, and migrant—in media, 

politics, and popular culture is not new. In her study on 

" In his article "The Center at the Periphery: Civilization and 
Barbarism on the Northern Mexican Frontier" Nugent (1994) explains the 
historical process of primitive accumulation of capital on the Northern 
Mexican frontier. He argues that the primitive accumulation of capital 
in Northern Mexico was a process that involved economic exploitation 
and social deprivation; detachment of people from their means of 
production and concentration of means of production and capital in a 
few hands. Nugent stresses that the primitive accumulation in Mexico, 
nevertheless, was something more than an economic process: it was a 
process that involved the redefinition of social power and social 
persona. Historical and anthropological studies related to the topic 
include Alonso 1988a, 1988b; Katz 1981; Nugent 1993; Nugent and Alonso 
1994. 
7 In September 1993 the U.S./Latin Trade published a list of the richest 
people in the world. The report said that in the beginning of the 
administration of Carlos Salinas de Gortari in 1986, Mexico had a 
couple of millionaires and at the end of his administration Mexico had 
13 millionaires 'the powers that be' . The total of their incomes in 
1992 was approximately 22,240 million dollars. The contradictions of 
poverty and wealth in Mexico are ironical. Emilio Azcarraga headed the 
list of Mexican millionaires. His fortune in 1992 was 5,100 million 
dollars which was equal to the 2's of the Mexican Gross National 
Product, (GNP), in that year. Azcarraga's fortune equaled the budget 
of the Solidaridad, a social program, with the objective to heal the 
poverty of 41.3 million Mexicans (Meyer, Lorenzo El Imparcial September 
30 1993). 
9 Robert Redfield's studies on rural Mexico (1930, 1934, 1947, 1961) 
were concentrated on local community studies, usually without 
connecting the communities with the larger society or history. Redfield 
stressed harmony and passivity among peasants who lived happily in 
their little communities. Redfield's influenced the works of scholars 
in rural Mexico who reproduced Redfield's vision on rural Mexico (i.e. 
Foster 1967 and Banfield 1958). 
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pachuco youth culture in Tucson, Cummings (1994) says that 

discourses about pachucos must be seen in the historical 

context of the ongoing stigmatization of Mexican identity in 

the U.S. Such discourses serve to debase, discredit, and 

disenfranchise sectors of the nation's population: "the 

effects of this concerted stigmatization continue to 

resonate in the present-day lives of Mexicans and persons of 

Mexican ancestry in both popular and academic discourse and 

interaction on both sides of the United States-Mexico 

border" (1994:10). 

Representations of bodies and identities are a means 

for generating dynamic cultural meanings, structuring 

complex social relations, and establishing flows of power 

(Urla and Terry 1995:3). In childhood, I remember 

disparaging comments to a friend who "looked" Indian (dark 

skin) or "dressed like" Indian or ranchera (non-matching 

color or colorful clothes) or "acting" like them (naive, not 

accustomed to modern things). I grew up listening to 

denigrating attitudes toward the Yaquis or Seris (local 

indigenous groups) . Because of my dark skin color and my 

thick straight hair, I was also a recipient of these 

denigrating comments.3 In our discourses, all of us were 

? Regionalist discourses in Sonora are strongly linked with skin color. 
Historically Sonora, as part of the North of Mexico, has been 
considered as "another country" and Northerners as distinct people. 
Constantly contrasted with the "brownness" of the Southerners, the 
"whiteness" of nortenos is the visible index of what is viewed as a 
distinct, northern "nature" (Alonso 1995:15). When my white skin 
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reproducing in daily life the normative Mexican's discourse 

on rural Mexico, which shaped the identities and the bodies 

of the people from rural areas for almost 90 years.10 

We, as "mestizos, "11 not rancheros or indios,12 were 

mother-in-law met me, she was not very happy with her son's girlfriend 
and said: "y yo que queria mejorar la raza en mi familia (I was hoping 
improve the cast in my family) . Showing his disagreement with me my 
husband's grandfather asked my husband: "y que de perdida tiene dinero" 
(so, does she even have money?) When my son was bom, now 4 years old, 
my mother-in-law wished my son would be born with blue eyes and blond 
hair like her father but it didn't happen. Six months later, my 
husband's nephew David, my son's best friend, was born. David and my 
mother-in-law stayed in Tucson with us for a couple of months. My 
mother-in-law's discourse about the beauty of white people, especially 
her grandson and the American children here in Tucson, influenced my 
son. One day my son told me he wants to be blond: "quiero pintar mi 
pelo amarillo" (I want to paint my hair yellow color). 
10 Franz Boas' anthropology related to the study of primitive cultures 
influenced Mexican anthropology in the early 20th century. Boas taught 
in the Escuela International de Arqueologia y Etnografia in Mexico 
City. Early anthropology in Mexico was focused on the preservation of 
archaeological monuments and for the theoretical reinvention of the 
indigenous past. The ethnography of the Mexican Indians didn't address 
the social problems of the Indian and the country. The anthropology of 
the Porfiriato didn't focus on the process of the Mexican Revolution. 
The later Institute Nacional de Antropologia e Historia (INAH) was a 
refuge for Mexican intellectuals, such as Manuel Gamio. Gamio was the 
innovator of modern anthropology in Mexico. He wanted to integrate the 
Indian people into Mexican society as a process aimed at freeing the 
Indians and transforming the country. With Gamio a series of 
organizations were formed, such as the Institute Nacional Indigenista 
(INI). The INI promoted social and applied anthropology but also was an 
instrument of the Mexican state for the formulation and execution of 
indigenous policies. The INAH, on the other hand, was consolidated as 
the organization for traditional anthropology and as an instrument of 
the state in the protection of Mexican monuments called "patrimonio 
nacional." Late in the 1930's the Escuela Nacional de Antropologia e 
Historia (ENAH) was founded. The ENAH became a part of the INAH. The 
ENAH's function was to prepare new intellectuals who would eventually 
replace the personnel of the INAH. The ENAH contributed to the 
continued divorce of Mexican anthropology with society and its socio
economic problematic (Palerm 1975:166). 
*L Mestizos is put in quotes to underline the irony of characterizing 
people for the purpose of forming subjects, creating subjectivities, 
and establishing subjection. 
12 The term Rancheros refers to people from a ranch. Alternatively, 
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needed as the counterpart subject/object of the Mexican 

project for the acculturation and integration of Indians and 

peasants into the nationality and modernity of the 

country. ̂ We were participants of the project of El Mexico 

Jmaginario,'4 of bringing people into discourse to "consign 

them to fields of vision" (Bonfil 1989:156). The objective 

of this visibility, as Escobar points out, was not simply to 

discipline persons but to "transform the conditions under 

which they live into a productive, normalized social 

environment: in a few words, to create modernity" (Escobar 

1995:156). 

Certainly, to my assistant, the medical student and 

myself, who have grown up in the urban centers, a place like 

El Golfo de Santa Clara Sonora, a small fishing community 

presently of 4,000 inhabitants located in the upper Gulf of 

California, initially offered us a vision of an idyllic 

past. However, the impression of rural tranquility, fostered 

by romantics from Rousseau to Redfield, break down into a 

Rancheros is used by people as a pejorative to address a person who 
looks or acts like a country bumpkin from the point of view of the 
people in the urban areas. Indios mean Indians. People as a pejorative 
way to address people who look and act like an Indian from the point of 
view of the urban population use Indio, on the other hand. 
:3 My contention is that by reproducing stereotypes about people from 
the rural area within our daily lives and activities (such as certain 
images, bodies, and locales), we contribute to ideological formation. 
By insulting someone by calling them an 1 indio' or *ranchera,' both the 
insultor and the insulted become complicit in the construction of a 
social discourse which further increases social differences and social 
power exercised in everyday life. 
* El Mexico Imaginario is defined by Guillermo Bonfil Batalla (1989) as 
a project that denies the reality of the Mesoamerica civilization in 
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series of harder, clearer images where, in their daily life, 

women and men resist their marginality imposed upon them by 

mainstream, urban Mexican society in which rural communities 

and their people are categorized as backward, isolated, and 

unimportant in the larger national social formation. 

Several fishermen in jail were associated with violence 

from the pervasive drug trade in town; women complained to 

the government's representatives, asking for the truth and 

the hidden agenda of the Biosphere Reserve decree; "= mothers 

justified their sons' participation in drug activity due to 

the lack of work in the town. There are examples of how 

people from El Golfo respond to and resist imposed 

marginality. 

In my field notes, I recorded my observations of some 

of these events: 

In the early morning hours of June 15, 1997, I was 

awakened by the noise of a deployment of approximately 

100 soldiers and several tanks, which were surveying 

and surrounding the dusty streets of El Golfo de Santa 

Mexico. 
15 On June 1993 Mexican President Carlos Salinas de Gortari decreed a 
million-hectare biosphere reserve for the upper Gulf of California and 
the delta of the Colorado River. Resource exploitation was to be 
prohibited within a nuclear zone at the mouth of the Colorado River, 
and offshore shrimp trawling was to be outlawed in a larger buffer 
zone, north of a line traversing the upper Gulf from Puerto Penasco to 
San Felipe on the coast of Baja California. The objective of the 
reserve then was an amalgam of resource management notions that called 
for a strictly protected nuclear zone (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 
1997:101) . I will discuss this in more detail in chapter 5. 
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Clara. On the sea, dozens of Marines were on pangas, 

checking fishermen's pangas, trying to find marijuana 

or cocaine. 

This was one of the hottest summers in El Golfo. Summer 

"es el tiempo del piojo" (a time of privation and 

scarcity). Many fishermen, however, were fishing for 

sierra"' (Scomberomorus sierra); others were busy 

getting ready for the beginning of the shrimp season 

early in September. 

During the late 1990s, the people from El Golfo had 

become more accustomed to the presence of soldiers 

patrolling the streets of the town. A few days earlier, the 

Federal Judicial Police raided houses of suspected local 

drug dealers who had been previously notified and left town 

for a few days. A night before, during a party, a drunken 

bodyguard of a well-known drug dealer had threatened my 

friend Sara and her husband with a gun because they were 

leaning on his car. "Nosotros no podemos hacer nada," she 

10 Panga, a small-scale fishing vessel, is usually known as 'pesca 
artesanal.' 
17 During the summer months, tiempo del piojo, fishermen from El Golfo 
fish for sierra. This species represents an economic option for the 
households during the summer. The incomes received by the 
commercialization of this product are used to buy household necessities 
during the summer. But also many households use part of this money to 
get ready for the shrimp season early in September. The sierra fishery 
requires a chinchorro de cerco o sierrero. It has a mesh size of 3-3.5" 
made of monofilament nylon thread number .55. It can be 216-324 meters 
in length and six brazes in depth. It is used during the night, when 
sierra's luminescence makes it easier for fishermen to recognize 
schools. Sierra has a low market price. Unless large quantities are 
caught, it is not profitable. The chinchorro sierrero can cost up to 
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said to me, "es una gran impotencia y miedo lo que sentimos 

en ese momento, ellos se creen los duenos del pueblo y aqui 

no hay nadie que les diga nada estamos abandonados todo 

mundo hace lo que le da su gana y a mi me da miedo por mis 

hijos." Then she asked me, "que podemos hacer Gloria?"'8 

Later that day, during a focus group interview with 5 

young men who work in the drug trade, Chi to, a young 

tripulante'9 of 21 years who has worked in the drug trade in 

El Golfo for five years told me: "En este pinche pueblo 

rascuache no hay nada que hacer, no hay futuro para la 

juventud, no hay preparatoria, no hay manera de salir de 

aqui, todos vamos para la misma varita basta ver a ninos de 

ocho anos fumando un gallito'u para darse cuenta," then he 

asked me with a gesture of deception on his face, "tu crees 

que hay futuro a qui Gloria?"'1 

270 dollars (2,700 Mexican pesos) (Aubert and Vasquez-Leon 1993:67). 
;aWe cannot do anything here, we feel impotent and we are afraid. They 
(drug dealers) feel like they own the town. Here there is no one 
(authority) who could tell them something. We are abandoned here. 
Everyone does whatever they want and I am afraid for my children. What 
could we do, Gloria? 
19 Tripulante refers to a fisherman who is not the 'patron motorista'or 
'captain' of the panga. In El Golfo young men, without panga of their 
own, find job as tripulantes. The tripulante is paid depending of the 
amount of the catch. Many young men in El Golfo consider this work 
unworthy because their incomes vary and on many occasions, they receive 
nothing at all, though they may have had spent 7 to 12 hours at sea. 
20 Gallito is a marijuana cigarette. 
2I,xIn this fucking town there is nothing to do; there is no future for 
the youth; there is no high school; there is no way to go on here; all 
of us are going to the same (drug activity) . Here we can see eight-year 
old children smoking a gallito to know that. Do you think that there is 
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I had no respond to Sara's and Chito1s questions raised 

in a community that lacks port infrastructure (piers or 

breakwaters, marina, ship repair yards), formal health 

services, high school, working options for youth, women, and 

children and a youth focus community center and an effective 

community authority. 

I could not respond to those questions due to the 

complexity and magnitude of the drug activity in town, which 

has increased in the last 5 years. More panga morteras, '2 

appearing on the edge of the beach, increased participation 

of the youth in the drug trade. The construction of hotels, 

a dance hall, beautiful homes (one of them has its own small 

church) by local drug dealers, and the increase in the 

consumption of marijuana, cocaine and cristal'" by many 

people in El Golfo evidence the complex situation in which 

people live in El Golfo. 

The considerable increase in the town's population has 

a great deal to do with the drug activity in the area. 

During my visits to El Golfo, I was introduced to people who 

a future here, Gloria?" 
— Pangas morteras are pangas, small boats, with a 250 horse power 
motor. The small-scale fishing activity in El Golfo, regulated by the 
Secretaria de Pesca, requires pangas with 75 to 125 horsepower motors. 
People from El Golfo said that the pangas with motors of 175 or 250-
horse power are used for illegal activities such as drug trade. 
" Crista! refers to an electric-light bulb which people use it to put 
amphetamine on. Then people place a lighter on the bottom of the bulb 
to get it warm and they place the bulb close to their mouth and breath 
on it. I have seen fishermen with blisters around their mouth. Later I 
knew that it was caused by the use of cristal. People from El Golfo 
said that many fishermen use it or another drug as a way of staying 
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recently had migrated to the community. Sometimes the whole 

family such as Dona Nati, her husband, 4 sons, a daughter-

in-law and grandchildren migrated to the town from Sinaloa 

state. Dona Nati was a cousin of one of the richest men in 

town whose fortune was conspicuously related, by the local 

people, with the drug activity in town. I interviewed Dona 

Nati in 1994 when she just had migrated to town invited by 

her cousin. She made empanadas and coricos to sell house by 

house; her sons and husband were unemployed by that time. A 

few years later, the family economic situation had improved 

considerably: cars, house, jewelry, and pangas. Local people 

pointed to them as examples of how people's economy improved 

when they became involved in drug activity. 

Mexico's peso devaluation in 1994, the worsened 

economic situation in agricultural communities, and the 

crisis in the fishing industry have motivated families and 

individuals to migrate to El Golfo in the last 5 years 

looking for better options. 

The pervasive and spreading violence that has 

accompanied drug cultivation and trafficking in Northwest 

Mexico threatens to destroy communities in the countryside. 

In Santa Teresa in the Sierra del Nayar, for example, Coyle 

(1997) said, "violence associated with drug economy makes a 

mockery of civilized life as it pits cold-blooded killers 

and petty tyrants against the elders and ritual specialists 

awake when they are fishing. 
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who have previously led indigenous communities (1997:14)." 

Not only people from El Golfo, but also people throughout 

the Upper Gulf of California'4 are deeply affected by the 

violence associated with a pervasive drug trade that extends 

out into their communities and into other drug ravaged 

communities in Mexico, the United States, and beyond. 

This dissertation is not on drug trafficking directly, 

but rather on how people respond to and resist marginality 

in everyday routine, political speech and illegal 

activities. I focus especially on women's work and daily 

discourse. I discuss the responses to the biosphere reserve 

decree by the people of El Golfo and I address drug trade 

activity in town. My focus is on how people respond to the 

political environment in which the biosphere reserve was 

conceived and to the economic crisis of the fishing 

industry. 

Fishing activities require that men spend time out at 

sea. Women, therefore, spend more time in town handling 

economic, domestic, educational and political agendas of the 

household, community, and region. My interest is in how 

women contribute to bringing El Golfo de Santa Clara Sonora 

into the national and regional mainstream. How people from 

24 In October 1990 in the region of El Golfo de Santa Clara the Armada 
de Mexico arrested four persons on a panga with 200 kilograms of 
marijuana. In Puerto Libertad, the Armada confiscated an airplane with 

60 kilograms of cocaine, 12 weapons, arresting 17 persons. (El Impartial 
October 1990). 
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El Golfo respond to their marginality and how the term 

' marginal! ty' is used by them, not as synonymous with 

poverty as usual, but as a profoundly felt and lived 

condition of disempowerment and exclusion is studied. 

Women from El Golfo refuse to be considered "rural" 

people living in a "rural" community, believing that it 

connotes a denigrating way of referring to people from the 

Mexican countryside. Many women emphasize that they are not 

Indians, or rancheros, they know how to dress nicely, and 

they know about fashion and luxurious things. They stress 

that they enjoy modern amenities, such as microwaves, 

satellite dishes, and washing machines. By doing that women 

participate in reproducing the oppressive (racist, sexist 

and essentialist) regional discourses, which have 

historically contributed to the construction of local social 

differences in Sonora.'5 

On the other hand, Golfenos recognize their marginality 

that excludes them from the mainstream of urban, regional 

and national life: "Si nosotros estamos jodidos por el 

pinche gobierno pero no somos unos indios." (Yes, the 

fucking government fucks us but we are not Indians). 

Comments like: "El Golfo es tierra de nadie" (El Golfo is 

25 Nunez-Noriega, in his article "La invencidn de Sonora: region, 
regionalismo y fonnacion del estado en el Mexico postcolonial del siglo 
XIX," stresses how historically regional discourses in Sonora have been 
very important in the construction of a local hegemony and in the 
organization of the local government to facilitate the flow of power 
among the local and national spheres (1995:153). 
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nobody's land) and "Cualquiera pueda hacer lo que quiera 

aqui" (anybody could do anything here) reveal a strong 

feeling of marginality that has fostered illegal activities, 

such as the drug trade. My contention is that the absence of 

an effective community authority, work options, and fishing 

infrastructure, and an economic crisis in the fishing 

industry has presented an excuse for individuals, especially 

young people, and households to involve themselves in drug 

trafficking. 

This dissertation is on how people from El Golfo 

respond to perceived crisis. The cause of the crisis in El 

Golfo is multifaceted. For instance, economic changes in 

Mexico were accelerated during the presidency of Carlos 

Salinas de Gortari that promoted a program of structural 

adjustment polices to open up opportunities for private 

investment. It promoted the privatization of the Mexican 

fisheries and by the 1980s the cooperative sector was 

dismantled, cooperatives were closed, and their boats 

repossessed by private banks. This caused a corresponding 

demise in employment in the community. 

Further, in 1993 the Mexican government imposed a 

biosphere reserve in the area in response to perceived 

ecological crisis in the fishery and the presence in the 

upper Gulf of 2 endangered species the totoaba and the 

vaquita. Fishermen believed it would restrict their rights 
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to fish. This work is on how people, women and men, respond 

to a multifaceted crisis in a context of being already 

marginalized by the Mexican government. 

To put the above problems in perspective, the present 

work elaborates a discussion on the anthropology of rural 

Mexico and the historical construction of marginalized 

subjects/objects, (i.e. rural people). I tie this discussion 

with the historical development of the fishing industry and 

policies that followed it that put in perspective the 

analysis of fishing peoples frequently decontextualized in 

history and macroeconomic policies that shape their lives. 

I present El Golfo's residents' strategies to cope with 

economic crisis and state abandonment. Finally this 

dissertation is on people's struggle for dignity, for port 

infrastructure, and for recognition in the regional and 

national context. 

1.1 Reflections on Fieldwork 

My first visit to El Golfo de Santa Clara Sonora was in 

March of 1993. I was collaborating with the Bureau of 

Applied Research in Anthropology (BARA) of the University of 

Arizona in the collection of quantitative data and 

ethnographic work for the project Maritime Community and 

Biosphere Reserve: Crisis and Response in the Upper Gulf of 

California. 
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I visited El Golfo without knowing the paradigms that 

involved the anthropology discipline. I did not bring to the 

field the debates present in anthropology: the distinction 

between "native" and "non-native" anthropologist emphasizing 

a dichotomy between outsiders/insider and observer/observed 

(Narayan 1993:671) did not influence my early fieldwork in 

El Golfo. However, what influenced my early fieldwork was my 

preconception of what rural meant. I expected to find poor 

people living in shanties; women dedicated exclusively to 

domestic chores; and children begging from the new visitors. 

These ideas situated me in a position of power and social 

differentiation in my earliest relations with people from El 

Golfo. I became aware of this situation when a friend from 

El Golfo confronted me and asked me if I liked to dress up 

to go party in Hermosillo or Tucson. My answer to her 

question was yes, and next she asked: why don't you do it 

here?2"' 

I started my doctoral program on August 1993, and 

although the project with BARA had finished by this time, I 

continued going to El Golfo in 1994, 1996, 1997, and 1998. 

In 1994, on one of my trips to El Golfo, I met a group of 

26 What my friend felt is that I was "othering" them. I was not 
expecting a situation where people dress up in El Golfo or at least I 
didn't think that they paid a lot of attention to that and more, I 
didn't think that they were dressing fashionably. Most of the time I 
wore what is "anthropological cloth." Several times I was questioned 
about my anthropological "look" from my friends who expressed that they 

would like to see me wear make-up and dTCSS up. 
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oceanographers from the Universidad Autdnoma de Baja 

California in Ensenada, Mexico. We met several times in El 

Golfo and we spent hours talking about the importance of 

interdisciplinary and multidisciplinary work. They shared 

with me their experiences from working in El Golfo de Santa 

Clara since 1976. I shared with them my experience working 

with people's ideas and opinions on their environment and 

economic situation. Later, I was invited to participate in a 

multidisciplinary project in Bahia San Quintin, Baja 

California. This experience gave me the opportunity to 

situate myself as a subject simultaneously touched by life 

experience and influenced by multidisciplinary professional 

concerns. The above was very important then where the 

reassessment of dominant ideas across the human sciences 

extended to natural sciences, challenging the paradigmatic 

style in which ideas have been presented in anthropology 

(Marcus and Fischer 1986). 

I grew as an ethnographer by intermingling fieldwork 

experience with academic knowledge. My practice informed my 

theoretical experience and vice-versa. I think that this 

learning process as an anthropologist placed me in an 

important position. It gave me the opportunity to appreciate 

the quality of relations with the people that I seek to 

represent in my texts and to debunk romantic notions of the 

others: "Are the people viewed as mere fodder for 
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professionally self-serving statements about a generalized 

Other, or are they accepted as subjects with voices, views, 

and dilemmas—people to whom we are bonded through ties of 

reciprocity who may even be critical of our professional 

enterprise?" (Narayan 1993:672). This chapter attempts to 

answer this important question and describe my growth as an 

anthropologist through fieldwork. But it also attempts to 

address the role of the ethnographer as circumstantial 

activist (Marcus 1995) at this historical moment where the 

anthropologist is frequently seen as a medium through which 

people can express their ambitions and articulate their 

identities. 

In Mexico, due to the economic crisis, increasing 

violations of human rights (i.e. the indigenous groups in 

Chiapas, Guerrero and Oaxaca) and structural adjustment's 

policies'7 that have increased the gap of social inequality 

-7 In recent years Mexicans have suffered the consequences of the 
implementation of policies by the Mexican government, which have 
deteriorated the lives of people, especially those who live in the 
countryside. In 1992 the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) 
was a marker for the new economic order of trade and free flow of 
capital across borders. The neoliberalism of the North required Mexico 
to undertake a multifaceted program of structural adjustment (McGuire 
and Valdez-Gardea 1997) . Thus in 1992 following the rethoric of NAFTA, 
"tenemos que estar preparados para recibir al tratado de lib re 
comercio," the governor of Sonora Manlio Fabio Beltrones decided 
unilaterally to change the "Ley Universitaria," from the most 
important university in the state of Sonora the Universidad de Sonora. 
The new law undermined the autonomy of the university and the public 
nature of it. In 1993 changes in article 27 of the Mexican 
constitution promoted the privatization of agriculture and the region's 
fisheries. In 1993 the Mexican president Carlos Salinas de Gortari 
decreed a million-hectare biosphere reserve for the upper Gulf of 
California and the delta of the Colorado River. It was a direct attempt 
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within the country, the anthropologist is perceived 

sometimes by people as a powerful outsider (Coyle 1997). The 

anthropologist is seen as a person who can contribute to the 

ongoing struggles to represent them (Goldstein 1996) as a 

force to be reckoned with on regional and national contexts. 

What I want to consider in this chapter are the ways in 

which I came to learn about and participate in this process 

of representation and the struggle in El Golfo, the 

difficulties I encountered, and the lessons that I believe 

my experience suggests. 

1.2 Learning in the Field 

In 1993 BARA was asked by the Sea of Cortez Ecosystem 

Program of Conservation International to attempt to predict 

how the status and idea of a biosphere reserve will affect 

the lives and livelihoods of those residents and resource 

users in the upper Gulf of California that included the 

communities of Puerto Penasco and El Golfo de Santa Clara in 

the state of Sonora and San Felipe in the state of Baja 

California. I was part of the research team, whose 

objectives were to become aware of the culture, society, and 

economy of the residents in El Golfo de Santa Clara. We 

thought that the goal of our participation as social 

scientists in this project would be to present a formal 

to quiet some of the concerns of the environmental lobby opposed to 
NAFTA. 
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"social impact assessment" of the biosphere reserve. 

However, "we had just come out of the field when in June 

1993, President Salinas de Gortari, flanked by dignitaries 

from Mexico and the United States, delineated the biosphere 

reserves of the upper Gulf of California and the delta of 

the Colorado River" (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997:105). 

I present a detailed discussion on the biosphere 

reserve decree in chapter (5) . However, what I want to 

present here are reflections on fieldwork practice that was 

influenced by the political context of the biosphere 

reserve. People from El Golfo did not know anything about 

the biosphere reserve project. Our role was not to inform 

them but to become aware of the socio-economic situation of 

the community and how this project would affect their lives, 

especially the people of El Golfo who depended most heavily 

on fishing activities. 

During our first visits to El Golfo and after have 

explained to them that we were not xbiologists' '8 and that 

~a Initially people thought of us as biologists. In fact, later I became 
aware that people in El Golfo thought that any researcher doing work in 
the area was a biologist. The above could be explained by looking at 
the history of research in the area. People said that biologists have 
visited the community since 1940. Their interests have been the marine 
species; nothing else. Fishermen usually are paid by the biologists to 

drive the pangas. Biologists camp in the area and spend a few days with 
almost no contact with local people. People from the community 
perceived biologists as a ethnocentric group which did not give a damn 
about la gente. Residents in El Golfo feel resentment for the display 
of ignorance of biologists toward them. The comments of people reflect 
the low value attributed to fishermen's knowledge within the fisheries 

science and the assessment process (Felt andNeiS 1996). 
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we were interested in the economic situation of the fishing 

industry and how the families responded to it, people of El 

Golfo practically opened their houses to us. 

When we arrived in El Golfo at the end of the shrimp 

season of 1993, the shrimp industry was undergoing its worse 

crisis ever. The collapse of the shrimp industry in the 

upper Gulf of California in the mid-1980s profoundly 

affected El Golfo de Santa Clara. Many cooperatives were 

bankrupted and boats were impounded and/or sold. In 1990, 

there were 15 trawlers in El Golfo. In 1993 only 10 remained 

in the town, of which 6 belonged to a private foreign owner 

and the others to the Carranza cooperative. In 1995 the 

Carranza cooperative sold its boats to pay its debts. By the 

summer of 1997 El Golfo de Santa Clara became strictly a 

small-boat fishing community. The private owner of the rest 

of the trawlers had informed one of his workers that he had 

sold the 6 trawlers. The 60 fishermen who worked in the 

trawlers were never officially informed. They were suddenly 

unemployed. Now there are more of 600 pangas in El Golfo. 

People from El Golfo saw in the anthropologists a means 

to express their ambitions and articulate their identities, 

and a means to present these to a wider audience. Our mutual 

interests, decline of shrimp catches, few working options, 

lack of infrastructure, were the links between them and us. 



32 

It was a link that went beyond the "survival of mammals,"29 

but it was related to their own worries and concerns about 

the economic situation of the fishing activity in the area. 

They stated that no one had been interested in xla gente' 

and that the researchers visiting the community since long 

time ago were only worried about vaquitas and totoabas. 

The quality of fieldwork improved geometrically (Finan, 

1999) when people from El Golfo begun to show an interest in 

the research goals of the fieldworkers. People from El Golfo 

become our research partners, willing and even anxious to 

participate in the discovery process of this research. 

We visited El Golfo in March and April, 1993, and two 

questionnaires were designed: one focusing on households, 

another on business enterprises. A sample of 32 households 

in El Golfo was drawn from a census of residents carried out 

by the local school. I conducted the surveys with the 

invaluable assistance of Xitlalit. ~v We walked from one end 

of the town to the other; I became acquainted with most of 

"9 People in El Golfo said that biologists were not interested on what 
people think. 
30 Xitlalit, a 38-year-old woman, was the president of the church 
committee. She was in charge of the Adults Education Program in El 
Golfo; she was the representative of the Association of Parents from 
the elementary school. She also worked in her house making flour 
tortillas, which she distributed to local stores. Finally she was a 
member of the official party, PRI, committee in El Golfo. Xitlalit and 
her family were very well respected in the community. Her children, 4 
boys, were well known because of their academic achievement at local 
schools. The oldest one just finished law school in Mexicali. Local 
people considered Xitlalit's husband, Daniel, an honest and responsible 

man. 
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the people of the town because of her. Although I was 

focusing on BARA's project objective, I became interested in 

the role of women in the fishing industry and the community. 

The growing closeness in friendships I enjoyed with 

residents of El Golfo meant that people became more willing 

to discuss issues with me, trusting in me a bit more to 

represent them in a fair and accurate manner. However, when 

President Salinas de Gortari decreed the biosphere reserve 

on June 1993, this confianza was in danger. I experienced it 

in my next visits to El Golfo in 1994. Due to the 

misinformation and the lack of capacity to explain the 

content of the biosphere by the Mexican government,3'1 and 

the increasing rumors that fishermen would not be allowed to 

fish, many people associated the decree with our previous 

visits. They did not know that we were surprised just as 

they were, because we had not begun to write our report, 

when the biosphere reserve decree was approved. 

I maintained communication with my friends of El Golfo 

and by August of 1993 after two months of the declaration of 

the biosphere reserve, we sent a copy of the report that 

BARA published to the people of El Golfo who helped us 

during our fieldwork. I returned to El Golfo in May 1994. I 

was confronted by questions on the reserve and several 

individuals were suspicious of my presence. Many people 

3L See chapter 5 on the Biosphere Reserve in the Upper Gulf of 
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still did not know anything about the biosphere reserve, and 

others did not understand the meaning of biosphere. 

Fishermen thought they were not going to be allowed to fish 

and many of them were considering the idea of moving to 

other places. The authorities of El Golfo could not answer 

the fishermen's questions; nobody knew anything. Despite 

this atmosphere, it was not difficult to continue doing 

fieldwork in El Golfo. Nearly all of the people who 

collaborated with me in BARA's project believed that our 

report represented the socio-economic situation and culture 

of their community accurately. Some collaborators were 

politically sophisticated. They had the experience of 

dealing with the Mexican system every year to get fishing 

permissions, schooling, and the recognition of their 

community on a regional level. I remember Daniel, a bright 

fishermen of 43 years, who explained to me very clearly his 

opinion on the political context of the biosphere reserve 

decree and how BARA's participation was a strategy of the 

Mexican government to say that the decree was based on *what 

the people of the upper Gulf wanted.' 

Daniel's opinions were very helpful for getting back 

the trust-"confianza"-of people in El Golfo. When doubt 

arose for someone, he said to the person: "aqui tengo el 

reporte que BARA me envio y en las conclusiones ellos dicen 

California. 



35 

que ya es hora que la gente de El Golfo sea escuchada en la 

toma de desiciones que nos afectan, si quieres leerlo."j2 

I think that my "reacceptance" in El Golfo after the 

biosphere reserve decree greatly expedited my return to the 

community. I returned to El Golfo in the summer of 1994. I 

brought with me a copy of the Spanish version of BARA's 

report. It represented to them proof of my good intentions 

for the community. They could read what BARA's team wrote in 

their own language. My friends thought that my sense of 

responsibility to the people of El Golfo was reflected in my 

return to the town. They thought that I had a clear 

consciousness ("el que no debe no teme") and that I was 

participating in their struggle to be known and recognized 

as a force to reckon with. The Spanish translation of the 

report, especially the conclusions that said: "Los 

Pescadores del alto golfo reconocen los derechos inherentes 

de generaciones futuras para un ecosisterna sustentable and 

ellos tienen un numero valioso de ideas sobre como llevarlo 

acabo. En corto, ellos necesitan ser escuchados"JJ 

(Vasquez-Leon, McGuire and Aubert 1994:134), showed that I 

had taken sides in the political conflicts in El Golfo, and 

32 "If you want to read it I have here the report that BARA sent me. In 
the conclusions they (BARA) said that it is time that people from El 
Golfo be listened to any decisions that are taken and that will affect 
us." 
" "The fishermen of the upper Gulf acknowledge the inherent rights of 
future generations to a sustainable ecosystem, and they have a number 
of valuable ideas on how to accomplish this. In short, they need to be 
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therefore, I deserved their trust. 

I became interested in women's roles in this fishing 

community because of my experience working with Xitlalit, my 

assistant and friend. She introduced me to many women in 

town. I partied with many of them, I ate their food, I 

bought their crafts and spoke with them about sex, sexual 

abuses, *macho' men, love, friendship, peso devaluation, the 

Chiapas rebellion and Luis Donaldo Colosio's death.j4 I 

frequently served as xmadrina de fotos' taking pictures of 

important El Golfo events and leaving copies for the people. 

Time alone with women led to open conversations and gave me 

insight into their point of view of the occupation of 

fishing. It also gave me a chance to participate in female 

domains and establish rapport with the fishermen's wives. 

In one of my visits to the community my assistant, a 

psychologist from the Universidad de Sonora, and I organized 

a presentation on AIDS and sexual practices in El Golfo. The 

presentation was on the patio of Xitlalit1s house. We 

visited many houses to invite the youth and parents. Driving 

down the main streets of the community we used the 

heard." 
H Luis Donaldo Colosio was a Sonoran native candidate for the Mexican 
presidency for the official party, PRI. Colosio was killed in 1994 
during a campaign in the border city of Tijuana. People in El Golfo 
were sure that the Mexican government participated in his death. They 
were interested in my opinion on Colosio's death. Colosio's 
assassination made the people from El Golfo feel completely 
disempowered and without much hope. They felt in an analogous position 
because of the marginalization in which they lived and the government's 
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microphone on the old Red Cross truck of El Golfo to invite 

the entire town. In the presentation, we answered questions 

on the topic and enjoyed joking about sex as we ate cookies 

and drank sodas. Despite the number of people who did not 

show up, we were satisfied with the results of the 

presentation. I personally felt that I had achieved a good 

level of communication with people of El Golfo during my 

visits, communication that went beyond my "anthropological" 

interests. I shared with them my own worries about AIDS 

contagion and my limitations on sexual knowledge. 

I walked with Xitlalit to the end of the town where I 

met Lola who, by 1993, lived in one of the last houses of 

the town constructed with wood. She proudly mentioned to me 

that she was xpescadora de almejas' and that she maintained 

her household with her money, especially in summer time. As 

well as Lola, I talked with many working women who shared 

50% or more of the economic responsibility of the household. 

I became interested in writing my Master's report on 

women's informal work. I wanted to challenge the stereotypes 

about women's roles in rural Mexico. I wanted to show that 

rural Mexico was not only agricultural and that many women 

in El Golfo were the head of their household and many 

received help from their unemployed fisher husbands in 

performing their economic activities. I was interested in 

lack of Interest in the community. 
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how gender, rather than being static or predetermined, is, 

on the contrary, negotiated through social roles. I was 

interested in making the point that the work of women in El 

Golfo de Santa Clara was not only a "household strategy for 

coping with economic crisis" or a way to meet their 

household responsibilities "while they earn a few pesos" as 

Greenberg and Velez (1994) said in BARA's report. Instead 

women's work in El Golfo de Santa Clara represented not a 

secondary source of income but an invaluable source for the 

household. Mostly, the works of women gave them the 

opportunity to express their needs, feeling, and identities. 

In June 1994 I conducted a survey with the help of 

Xitlalit and 01ga.Jb We interviewed 32 women middle aged and 

up. We visited women from all around the community. I met 

women who made tortillas de harina, tamales, empanadas, 

pasteles, coctel de almejas, birria. I was always invited to 

test their food and I enjoyed their happy faces when with my 

gestures, I 1 approved' of the good flavor. They told me of 

the problems they had in getting the products that they 

needed for their work. They claimed that in El Golfo 

everything was expensive and that the owners of the stores 

35 Olga was the director of the junior high school in town called 
telesecundaria. The telesecundaria is an educational system implemented 
in rural areas by the Mexican government during the 1970s. The 
increased number of children who finished elementary school in rural 
areas required the implementation of telesecundaria, in which children 
receive their classes via satellite, which are nationally broadcasted. 

In El Golfo 3 teachers who answer questions from the students monitor 
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knew it but also knew that the people of El Golfo did not 

have another option and that they had to buy there. In other 

cases, the stores in town did not have the products that 

they needed to perform their activities. 

People's discourse about their marginality and the lack 

of interest of the development of the community by the 

Mexican government was present in all their activities. For 

instance, in 1994 tons of chano, [Micropogonlas megalops] an 

alternative product, were left to rot on the sandy streets 

of El Golfo de Santa Clara. Sufficient ice and 

transportation were unavailable to move the product. Besides 

the stench and health risks posed by the decomposition of 

the fish, people from El Golfo complained about the 

government's failure to provide enough port infrastructure. 

Notably upset, some fishermen told me: "cdmo es posible que 

por falta de hielo y transportacion nosotros tengamos que 

tirar el producto a la calle o basurero, al gobierno no le 

interesa el esfuerzo del pescador ni El Golfo."""' 

In July 1997 I conducted another survey of 30 

households. Studies of household economies were done to 

examine the impact the fishing crises might have on them, 

the alternatives of the household members to cope with it 

and identified new families that recently have migrated to 

the classes. 
36 "How is it possible that because of the lack of ice and 
transportation we have to throw away the product on the streets or in 
the garbage? The government does not care about the fishermen's effort 
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the community. 

1.3 El Golfo's Residents Marginalized Discourses. 

We first arrived at El Golfo de Santa Clara early in 

March 1993. I remember walking on unpaved streets under the 

moderate heat. I gradually distinguished increasing signs of 

activity in the town that had been in existence for less 

than sixty years: children running on the streets without 

shirts, women buying provisions in the CONASUPO or OXXO, 

others cleaning the church, fishermen driving their old 

pickup trucks toward the beach with the pangas on the back, 

women cleaning the small restaurants and shops, and a Tecate 

truck leaving hundreds of cartons of beer in the 

supermarket. I walked a ways and saw fishermen fixing nets 

outside their homes. I walked hesitantly toward two men. 

They responded to my greetings with friendly efforts to 

determine my identity. After introducing myself, I asked 

them what they were doing and they said: "estamos arreglando 

las redes de dos pulgadas para el chano antes nos 

dedicabamos solo al camaron pero ya se acabo y ahora 

pescamos lo que sale." 

Immediately I was informed by these fishermen of the 

economic situation of the fishing industry in the town. The 

discourse of the scarcity of shrimp and alternative 

activities pursued by fishermen and members of households 

or about El Golfo." 



41 

was part of all our conversations with the people of El 

Golfo during our visits. 

By the evening of this day, approximately 21 street 

vendors of tacos, churros, raspados, elotes from El Golfo 

and nearby towns had settled on the main street. I asked 

what was going on, and then I realized that the reason for 

this activity was that people from El Golfo were getting 

ready for the U.S. spring break tourism. Half these street 

vendors were from other towns close to El Golfo. The rest 

were local vendors. Tourism in El Golfo has not been 

developed like the other communities in the upper Gulf. 

However, tourists, especially from the United States, 

represent a good source of income for the community. Despite 

that, people from El Golfo frequently criticize 

international and national tourists as people who do not 

respect the environment and the rules of the community. 

People of El Golfo view outsiders as both possible 

threats and potential resources. Assessing an outsider's 

true motivations is a subject of comments among El Golfo 

residents. Sometimes the unresolved doubts about an 

investigator working in the area often result in 

desconfianza, a mistrust and suspicion of outsider (Coyle 

1997). 

During my early encounters with people of El Golfo, they 

expressed their surprise that we had "chosen" this community 
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to work with. Porque El Golfol They asked us. Residents 

frequently characterized themselves as living in a remote 

area; in a community that looked dirty and old and out of the 

interest of the regional and national government. They knew 

that we were not focusing our research on the natural 

resources of El Golfo but on the people. So they wandered what 

we found interesting in El Golfo to have traveled so far to 

know the place? Why were U.S. scholars interested in El Golfo 

instead of Mazatlan or Puerto Penasco? Why was a woman like 

me, just three months a newlywed, in El Golfo with male 

scholars instead of being with my husband? 

While doing fieldwork, I heard sentiments of frustration 

expressed by residents of El Golfo. They expressed that El 

Golfo was abandoned by the Mexican government and by God, 

because there was no future for the youth in the town, and 

that "la pesca ya no dab a para mas." These expressions 

reflected a feeling that besides the beach and natural 

resources, there was nothing important in El Golfo. Later I 

became aware that such descriptions of the community resembled 

some sentiments of marginalization and outsiders' views of El 

Golfo and its people. It depended in large part upon the 

assignment of social significance to cultural differences in 

particular political-economic circumstances (Freeman in Lutz 

Bauer 1992:573). My work underscores the enduring negative 

quality of stereotypes of El Golfo and its people that have 



43 

helped to shape the conduct of powerful, high-ranking 

outsiders who visit the community. 

Although I was born in Sonora where I have spent almost 

all my life, I had never heard about El Golfo. Geographically, 

El Golfo is located in the upper Gulf of California at the 

mouth of the Colorado River. Because El Golfo remains a small 

community, it is classified politically as an agencia of the 

municipality of San Luis Rio Colorado and is represented by a 

delegado who reports to that municipality. It has access by 

paved highway to San Luis Rio Colorado and Arizona. San Luis 

especially serves as the locus for temporary employment, 

purchase of major goods, and for political control (Greenberg 

and Velez-Ibanez 1993:19). 

The Altar desert separates San Luis Rio Colorado from 

the rest of Sonora, having as immediate neighbor the state of 

Baja California. Some San Luisinos told me that they feel like 

more a part of the state of Baja California than Sonora, 

"nosotros somos mas cachanillas que sonorenses.' Non

residents typically view San Luis Rio Colorado as a marginal 

city due to its location in Sonora geography. San Luisinos 

expressed its marginality from the mainstream of Sonora 

political and economic life and from the rest of the country. 

At all levels, residents of El Golfo, women, fishermen, 

children, and the authorities, express their resentment of San 

37 Cachanilla name given to the people from Baja California, Mexico. 
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Luis Rio Colorado's political and economic administration. The 

Delegado of El Golfo, for example, explained that during 

Semana Santa (Holy Week), the administration of San Luis sends 

a group of persons who place entry booths in El Golfo to 

charge a fee to the Mexican and foreign tourists who want to 

enjoy the beach of El Golfo. This money goes directly to San 

Luis; nothing is left for El Golfo' s needs. El Golfo's 

administration receives a small amount of money from San Luis 

to pay the salaries of two police officers and the secretary 

of the delegacion. The Delegado receives its check directly 

from San Luis. The rest of community's needs are defrayed by 

the economic cooperation of the residents. For example, they 

have to pay for garbage being hauled out of the community, and 

for painting the school or the church. 

The people of El Golfo complained of the lack of 

sufficient police officers, and the lack of a local priest. 

For the sacraments they have to ask a priest from Mexicali to 

come to the community. People in El Golfo articulate an 

ongoing discourse of critique and condemnation of the 

authorities, particularly of the state government for its 

failure to live up to its responsibilities to its citizens. 

During my fieldwork I came to realize I might be 

perceived as a powerful outsider because during my initial 

trips to El Golfo, three professors accompanied me from the 

United States. I was considered a "professional" with 



45 

potential resources trying to gain recognition from the 

state and national Mexican government on the people's 

economic situation and marginalization. I was considered an 

anthropologist interested in ' la problematica social del 

Golfo', and several times people from the community 

confronted me. 

One day my friend Xitlalit was introducing me to Dona 

Pati, a 50 year old woman, who suspiciously asked me: Why 

are you here to study, and what advantage will we get out of 

it? I had not come prepared to explain myself, but even so I 

was nonplused. Haltingly, I began by saying that I would 

like to write a study of El Golfo, especially on the work of 

women, but Xitlalit interrupted and said "No," she 

instructed me, "un libro." The idea of writing a book on El 

Golfo represented to Dona Pati something important that 

warranted her collaboration with me. She said: "que bueno 

que andas haciendo eso, hace falta que escriban algo sobre 

el trabajo de las mujeres en El Golfo, nadie lo toma en 

cuenta" (It is good your are doing that. It is important to 

write on the work women do in El Golfo, nobody cares of it). 

El Golfo de Santa Clara serves as a laboratory for 

undergraduate and graduate students doing natural science in 

the area. Attracted by its natural resources, students and 

researchers come to El Golfo to carry out short-term 

surveys. Most of them are biologists and oceanographers from 
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the Universidad Autonoma de Baja California and the 

Universidad de Sonora, UNISON. Golfenos have thus become 

quite familiar with the presence of outsiders in their 

community although the purposes of these investigators 

(including myself) are often unclear to El Golfo residents. 

People from El Golfo proudly mentioned that even the 

French explorer Jacques Cousteau visited El Golfo. They 

said: "tenemos muchas riquezas marinas, esta es una zona 

privilegiada por ejemplo el peje rey es unico a qui en El 

Golfo." 

People from El Golfo are very proud of the natural 

resources that they have and, although they appreciate the 

interest of natural scientists, on the other hand they 

criticize their lack of interest of 'la gente' as they said. 

Therefore, the idea that their community would be part of a 

written study represented for them an opportunity to express 

their opinions and concerns on the socio-economic situation 

of El Golfo. The possibility that their problems would be 

known on a national and international level gave them hope. 

They thought my study would bring to light the problems and 

possibly some resolutions from the Mexican Government. 

I remember talking with the director of the elementary 

school in El Golfo. I introduced myself and explained to him 

what my study was about and he said to me: "El Golfo de 

Santa Clara ha sido muy descuidado por los gobernantes 
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parece que estamos detenidos en el tiempo y en el espacio 

urge que se organize otra estructura fisica para la 

comunidad, que se modernize."38 

I was also perceived as a person who would serve as an 

interlocutor between the people and the U.S. professors who 

accompanied me during my first trips to El Golfo. People 

from El Golfo assumed that because I was Mexican like them 

and from the state of Sonora like them I would sympathize 

with their situation and because I speak English (well, sort 

of) I could answer any doubts that the professors from the 

University of Arizona had to 'adequately' predict how the 

biosphere reserve would affect the lives of the people from 

El Golfo. 

Because I was living in Tucson, some people thought of 

me as a person who could take advantage of mass media 

imperialism to reveal some information on the drug trade 

activities in town and the violence associated with it. My 

friend Sara told me that someone had videotaped the 

bodyguards of a drug dealer, threatening her and her husband 

outside a party. She said to me: "sabes que voy a hacer 

Gloria le voy a decir que quiero ver el video y le voy a 

sacar una copia para que te la lleves a Tucson a lo mejor la 

puedes distribuir en alguna parte para que se sepa que es lo 

"8 El Golfo de Santa Clara has been neglected by the Mexican government. 
It seems that we are stopped in time and space. It is urgent to 
reorganize the physical structure of the community. We need to be 
modernized. 
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que esta pasando en El Golfo. "39 

People of El Golfo construct positive and negative 

images of themselves to outsiders. On one hand, they 

portrayed an image as living at the very margins of 

disempowerment and justice as a community abandoned by the 

state government. But also, they present themselves to 

outsiders as a calm 'tranquila' community, where they do not 

bother each other and where social solidarity exists. They 

said that in El Golfo there is neither smoke nor traffic. 

They said that El Golfo has beautiful natural resources and 

landscapes. They present an ongoing discourse of the 

advantages and disadvantages of living in the "center or 

periphery." They encourage sympathetic outsiders, such as 

me, to envision El Golfo on the one hand as a marginalized 

locale abandoned by the nation's center, and on the other 

hand, as a community that is struggling to better its 

condition and that they deserve it because the contribution 

that El Golfo's natural resources have to the nation's 

wellbeing: fish. 

As an anthropologist I was part of the struggle for 

representation by the people from El Golfo. Their struggle 

is to be known on the regional and national levels as a 

community that deserves respect by the Mexican government, 

j9 "You know what I am going to do Gloria, I am going to tell him that I 
want to see the video and I am going to make a copy of it so you can 
take it to Tucson and maybe you could distribute it some place. In this 
way people will know what is happening in El Golfo." 
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tourists and researchers. I became a circumstantial activist 

in their struggle. People saw in me a means to reach the 

media, as a scholar who would be listened to by the 

authorities, who could convince them to get some of what the 

community needed. My friends in El Golfo also perceived me 

to be a "mujer inteligente" (a smart woman) who could 

influence the local men's mentality to change their macho 

behavior in behalf of the women. 

Goldstein (1997), in his work on representation and 

resistance on the margins of urban Bolivia, says that the 

anthropologist arriving to do field research on struggles of 

representation does not initiate the process of 

representation, but enters a milieu in which s/he 

automatically becomes a participant in local 

representational strategies. 

In this work I present examples of how the 

anthropologist became a participant in people's strategies 

in negotiating El Golfo's identity as a progressive 

community. 

1.4 Overview of the Dissertation 

The chapters that follow address in more detail the 

topics introduced in chapter 1. The second chapter of the 

dissertation places El Golfo de Santa Clara in historic 

perspective and examines the socio-cultural contexts in 
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which fishing evolved in this community. I trace the growth 

of El Golfo through time, focusing especially on the period 

since 1950 when El Golfo experienced rapid expansion because 

of the development of the shrimp industry and the increased 

migration to the town of people from south Sonora and 

central Mexico. This chapter also describes the historical 

marginal condition of the community (i.e., lack of port 

infrastructure and services). It concludes with some 

observations on how El Golfo is a town difficult to 

categorize because its population is a mix of fishers, 

former agricultural workers and braceros. 

Chapter 3 introduces the dimensions of the economic 

crisis of the shrimp industry in El Golfo. Because the 

causes of the crisis are multifaceted, this chapter provides 

a general overview of the marginal development of the 

fishing industry in Mexico and shows how government 

policies, financing and management have contributed to the 

current crisis of the shrimp industry. I argue that the 

permanent contradiction in policy decisions in the fishing 

industry by the Mexican government has led to a perception 

of uncertainty among the resource users and how it has been 

misinterpreted by the government, resource managers, and 

scientists who often view fishermen as a marginal social 

group unable to develop political strategies and actions. 

Lastly, I discuss recent economic policies implemented in 
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the area by the Mexican government as part of its free-

market oriented economy, such as the Biosphere Reserve of 

the upper Gulf of California. 

In Chapter 4 I explore the production of ethnographic 

representations of the Mexican countryside and its people. 

My point in this literature review is to describe how 

peoples from the Mexican rural areas have been represented 

by anthropological knowledge from passive victims to 

political actors. The ways that ideas of rural peoples have 

transcended Mexican policies are explored. I argue that 

Mexico's political and economic context requires a 

rejuvenating approach by anthropologists in the study of the 

Mexican countryside. I point out that the rejuvenating 

approach should focus on [the creative ways people respond 

to a new economic order]. Finally, I discuss resistance 

theory and I present how this study attempts to give an 

insight into the resistance approach. 

Chapters 5 through 9 comprise specific examples of how 

residents of El Golfo responded to their political and 

economic situation. People's responses involved individual 

and collective performances and discursive critiques of 

state authority represented by the management team of the 

biosphere reserve. I present the strategies people were 

pursuing to cope with economic dislocation and decreased 

salaries. I examine the strategies of El Golfo residents to 
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contest marginality, identifying different gendered 

positions from which subjects analyzed and gave meaning to 

their situation. Finally I present how young boys were 

participating in illegal behavior as a way to respond to 

their economic situation. 

1.5 A Note on Method 

Research for the present study took place between May 

1994 and May 1998. Previous fieldwork carried out in El 

Golfo during 1993 was the baseline information for this 

research. My work done during that year later facilitated 

access to the town. Long-standing contacts and friends' 

social networks opened many doors in the town for me. 

Initial visits to the community helped me identify the 

different economic and social sectors within the community; 

also they provided the background community-level 

information necessary to develop sampling strategies and to 

design questionnaires for use in the future. 

Qualitative Data 

For this study I employed rapid appraisal (RA) 

techniques (See Conway and McCracken 1990; Rhoades 1985). RA 

maximized the quality of information that may be gathered 

given limited resources and time. RA techniques use a mixed 

methodology that include a review of secondary literature, 
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followed by short fieldtrips to identify the important 

variables and segments of the population that required 

study. This initial phase is then followed by intensive 

fieldwork, which targets these groups, using a variety of 

ethnographic techniques to collect data, such as participant 

observation (PO), in-depth interviews, focus group 

interviews and formal surveys. 

Ethnographic Fieldwork 

Intensive ethnographic fieldwork, as part of the RA 

techniques, was carried out from 1994 to 1998 in which the 

community was visited at least twice a year conducting an 

average of 42 working days of actual fieldwork in each year. 

During this time, field trips to the community were 

preplanned. Acknowledging the economic crisis of the fishing 

industry and recent policy change in the area, the planned 

visits to the community had the objective of being present 

during important events and fishing seasons that matter to 

the community. Through scheduled ethnographic fieldwork to 

the town, I attempted to describe what most fishermen and 

their communities did throughout the fishing cycle of El 

Golfo. It allowed me to be a participant observer of socio

economic and political changes that the community 

experienced during the 5 years of fieldwork. Table 1 

indicates how field trips to El Golfo were scheduled 
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depending on fishing seasons. I also included important 

events that occurred in the community during my visits. 

Table 1: Scheduled Ethnographic Fieldtrips to El Golfo 

1994 

May 

Sierra, shark 
and Rays are 
caught. 

Residents 
Getting Ready 
for U.S 
Veterans Day 

Management 
Team of the 
Reserve met 3 
times with 
the community 

June-July 
Time of 'El 
Piojo' 
harvesting 
clams and end 
of sierra's 
season. 

Holiday: 
Marines' Day 

1995 

September 

The shrimping 
season for 
pangas begins 
in mid-
September and 
runs into March 

Death of 3 clam 
fishermen 

Appearance of 
Curvina Golfina 
(A species that 
disappeared in 
1960) 

Formation of 
the Federation 
of Cooperatives 
of El Golfo 

1996 

June 

Time of XE1 
Piojo' 
Harvesting 
clams end of 
Sierra's 
season 

Growth of 
the 
community, 
new hotel, 
houses and 
stores, 
Increase of 
drug 
activity 

Celebration of 
the 3rd 
Anniversary of 
the Biosphere 
Reserve 

August 
Management 
Plan of the 
Biosphere 
presented to 
the town 

1997 

Bad of June 

Time of ,E1 
Piojo' 
Families 
getting ready 
for shrimp 
season 

Deployment of 
100 soldiers 
in El Golfo 

Growth of the 
Community, a 
new hotel and 
houses 

Increase of 
new students 
in the local 
schools 

October 
Shrimp' 
season 

El Golfo 
becomes a 
strictly 
small-scale 
fishing 
community 

1998 

February 

Curvina 
Golfina's 
season 

Approximately 
600 pangas in 
town 

Hay 
Ending 
Curvina's 
season. 
Getting ready 
for sierra, 
shark and 
rays 

Telephone 
lines were 
installed in 
the town 

Growth of the 
town, another 
hotel. 

Increased 
drug 
activity, 50 
Marines 
arrived in El 
Golfo. 

Ethnographic work in El Golfo was done to collect 

information on the organization and management of the 
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fishery and how the economic difficulties that the fishing 

sector experienced, as well recent governmental policy 

change in the area, affected the community. Information was 

also collected on how it affected the central aspects of 

community life, such as household economics, patterns of 

employment, entrepreneurial activities, out-migration, in-

migration, women's roles and illegal activities in the town. 

The ethnography also involved interpretations of household 

problems, interpersonal relationships, surroundings, 

individual behaviors and discourses on what people perceived 

as their marginal condition. 

The ethnographic procedure used in this study involved 

an array of data collection methods including participant 

observation, informal conversations and personal interviews 

using unstructured and semi-structured formats. As fieldwork 

was being conducted in the community, people who, during 

interviews, revealed depth of knowledge and willingness to 

talk about local matters were selected for in-depth 

interviews or focus group interviews.40 During the yearly 

visits to the town, the same local informants were 

interviewed on important local issues and it gave the 

research a sense of continuity, which I maintained in Tucson 

40 The informants were chosen based on standard criteria used to select 
key informants, such as (1) long time experience in an activity, (2) 
currently involved in it, and (3) capable of conveying an accurate 
account of their activities (van Willigen and DeWalt 1985:69). Focus 
group interviews were small homogenous groups gathered for group 
discussions of appropriate research topics (Scrimshaw, 1993). 
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through telephone calls, letters and, in some cases, through 

the internet. The ethnography sought to combine views of an 

outsider with those of the insider, which as argued by 

Wilcox (1992), provides for a deeper and fuller account than 

either point of view might provide alone. Furthermore, 

because the lack of secondary data available from the 

community, intensive ethnographic field work in El Golfo was 

crucial for the understanding of the community and its 

people. 

Interviews 

In-depth focused interviews with men and women of the 

household were employed using both semi-structured and 

unstructured formats. Interviews focused on specific themes, 

including the personal life history of the respondent, 

community history from that person's point of view, 

perceptions of the community's situation and of the city and 

local authorities, and ideas about how the community is 

viewed by outsiders. The interviews remained flexible in 

terms of their duration, the nature of the conversations, 

their digressions, and the sequence of issues that were 

addressed. All these considerations were varied according to 

the immediate situation of the context in which the 

interview was performed. I conducted more than 50 

interviews. 
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During time and familiarity gained through my visits to 

the town, the line distinguishing interview from natural 

conversation was blurred. The stories presented in this 

work, especially women's stories, were the products of many 

interviews conducted during my visits to El Golfo, 

interviews that were formal and informal, directed and 

undirected, tape-recorded in a woman's house front yard and 

handwritten after a casual conversation enjoyed as we worked 

together, perhaps deschurupando curvina on the beach. 

The interviews were not restricted to the local people. 

I also interviewed tourists from California and Arizona whom 

I met in El Golfo as well as researchers working in the 

area. My interest was to know their perception of the town. 

Furthermore, during this study, I came to know that my son's 

Godfather's parents were born and raised in San Luis Rio 

Colorado. I interviewed them as well as my son's Godfather's 

grandparents who were still living at San Luis Rio. Their 

accounts gave me an idea of views on El Golfo and its 

people. 

Participant Observation 

Bernard has argued (1994:141) that participant 

observation increases the validity of the data by 

meliorating the intrusive act of data collection by gaining 

trust among study participants and thereby reducing the 
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problem of reactivity. Participant observation was an 

indispensable technique for doing research in El Golfo. As I 

mentioned earlier, after the decree of the biosphere 

reserve, the people lost confidence in me. My motivations 

and activities were regarded with suspicion. It was only 

through continuous participation in the life of the 

community that I was able to get back the initial confidence 

shown to me before the decree. 

According to Aguilar (1981), participant observation 

provides a natural advantage for outsiders (researchers) who 

are also insiders. Through participant observation, 

researchers can invoke their ethnic credentials that 

facilitate their ability to blend into the community and are 

less likely to alter social settings. In my case, being a 

Mexican born and raised in the state of Sonora, the 

conceptual boundary that is often found to separate the 

researcher from subjects was, for the most part, a permeable 

one. For instance, women of El Golfo and I shared many 

common experiences that went beyond being raised under 

Mexican traditions and being married with children. Many of 

us experienced the consequences of the death of our mother 

during childhood and the responsibility of being in charge 

of our household from a young age. 

Through participant observation in the local life of El 

Golfo, I learned about the town, the city of San Luis Rio, 
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and how people perceived and experienced El Golfo and how it 

impacted their lives. Participant observation did not 

confine me to the town. I accompanied people shopping at the 

nearby towns or to San Luis Rio. At other times, I 

accompanied my friends to visit their children studying at a 

high school in San Luis Rio. I also went with the elementary 

school's escort of the town to a civic event in San Luis 

Rio. In short, through participant observation, I gained an 

understanding not of the town's isolation from the region 

but of its intense and all-pervading incorporation within 

the region and of the experience of this incorporation from 

the perspective of the residents with whom I spent time. 

As part of the strategy of participant observer, I 

attempted to observe and, where possible, record examples of 

public speech, especially when it pertained to political 

participation of the community. I attended meetings of the 

leaders of the town of committees like the parents' 

association of the local schools, and the town's cleanliness 

committee. I also attended the visits to the town by city 

officials during Mariners' day and the carnival of the town. 

Finally, I attended meetings with the managers of the 

biosphere reserve and the community. 

Quantitative Data 

This research is also based on quantitative data 
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collected through surveys administrated in 1994 and in 1997. 

Face-to-face surveys provide systematic information as well 

as flexibility that allows for either fixed-choice or open-

ended types of questions. The information collected can 

include attitudes, habits and background characteristics of 

the population. 

Other sources of quantitative information important for 

this work were taken from the production records of the 

Secretaria de Pesca (SEPESCA) of El Golfo; from the Mexican 

census and from the study: "Maritime Community and Biosphere 

Reserve: Crisis and Response in the Upper Gulf of 

California" (McGuire and Greenberg, eds; 1993). 

Sampling Selection: 

In El Golfo people had settled in two major areas. The 

pioneers of the town inhabited El Centro (the center) . A 

road separated El Centro from the other area made up of 

several colonias where descendants of the pioneers and 

people who have arrived in the town lived the last 20 years. 

Many of these people originally came from southern Mexico. 

In comparison with the families from El Centro, many of 

these people were worse off economically and ethnically 

different. The household sample was chosen from the two 

areas of the town. 

Contacts with households were initiated through our 
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informants; then, additional contacts were actively-

solicited using the household's web of extended family and 

non-kin relations. Factors that were important in 

constructing the sample were: household size and 

composition, marital status of the head of the household, 

women who work, household's time of residency in El Golfo, 

economic situation of the household. In short the sample 

emerged from the field experience and represented a 

deliberate exercise in assuring that as much variation that 

might exist in a community was included in the sample 

(Bernard 1994). 

Formal Survey 

As a result of the sampling selection strategy, a 

representative stratified snowball sample of 32 households 

(approximately 10 percent of the community) was constructed 

and in 1994 a questionnaire was administrated to these 

households. The same procedure for sampling selection was 

carried out in 1997 and the same questionnaire was 

administrated to another 30 households (Table 1.1 shows the 

topics and information collected through the questionnaire) . 

The data from 1994 were statistically analyzed. It 

provided a demographic profile of the sample. Because the 

sample from 1997 was not representative, the data was 

treated qualitatively rather than quantitatively, and used 
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primarily to compare specific topics (migration, informal 

economy, head of household, etc.) with the profiles of the 

sample of 1994. In some cases the data of 1997 were used to 

supplement the ethnographic description of the community. 

The questionnaires administrated in 1994 and 1997 

usually led into lengthy discussions with the respondent 

ranging across a wide series of topics. It was used to 

further enrich the ethnography. 

Table 1.1: Survey Topics and Information Collected 

SECTION I: Household Composition 

TOPIC Questions Information Collected 

Household 
structure: 

1, 2, 3, 4, 
5, 6, 7, 8, 
9, 

Number of people in the household 
Relationship of persons in the 
household 
Birth Place of household members 
Sex of each household member 
Age 
Time of residency in El Golfo 
Education 
Occupations of students and 
adults 
Secondary occupations of students 
and adults 

Civil status 10 Sex of head of household 

Origin of 
parents of the 
respondent 

11 
Recentness of migration to El 
Golfo 
Pioneer families in El Golfo 

Head of 
household 12, 13, 14 

Gendered opinions on who is the 
head of household 
Occupation of the head of 
household 
Monthly income 
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SECTION II: Household Characteristics 

TOPIC Questions Information Collected 

Household's 
material wealth 

15, 16, 17, 
18, 19, 20, 
21, 22 

Home ownership, material 
construction of the home, number 
of rooms, indoor or outdoor 
bathroom, appliances, 
electricity, domestic water, 
autos, pangas, motorcycles, 
expenditures in food and other 
debts, vegetable garden. 

SECTION III: Occupation of the Respondent 

TOPIC Questions Information Collected 

Work status 23, 24, 25 

Type of employment (formal or 
informal economy) 
Products or services provided 
Years working 
Reasons to be working 

The Social 
Network of work 

26, 27, 28, 
29, 30, 31, 
32 

How he/she learned to perform the 
job 
Other members of the household 
performing the same activity 
Moral and economic support by the 
spouse 
Importance of teaching 
household's children to work 
Acknowledge other households 
performing informal activities 

Work importance 
and improvements 33, 34, 35 

Respondent's answers on the 
importance of work 
Job Promotion Improvements in 
economic activities performed at 
home 
Local obstacles by authorities in 
performing informal activities 
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SECTION IV: Life, Health and Culture 

TOPIC Questions Information Collected 

Respondent's 
health status 36, 37, 38 

Respondent's self-evaluation of 
health 
Respondent's illness 
Respondent's cause of illness 

Community life 
and membership 

39, 40, 41, 
42, 43 

Respondent's recreational 
activities 
Participation in clubs, 
associations or political 
organizations 
Opinions on membership in the 
community 
Respondent's perception of the 
community and its needs 
Opinion on children's future 
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CHAPTER 2. EL GOLFO DE SANTA CLARA: A HISTORICAL 
PERSPECTIVE 

1969 

During spring break of 1969, Freddy, his wife and 

friends traveled to El Golfo de Santa Clara Sonora. After 

exploring many miles of the mountains and deserts of the 

Baja, Freddy and his friends decided to go to the mainland 

to see what was happening there. They had been told about 

the beauty of the Sea of Cortez, and they wanted to see it 

themselves. Before long, Freddy found himself traveling 

along a newly paved highway south of San Luis, headed for a 

place noted on the map as El Golfo. They traveled 15 hours 

by car from the town of Chico California to El Golfo. They 

crossed Calexico, Mexicali to San Luis Rio Colorado. In San 

Luis Rio, a small city at this time, he remembered asking 

the directions to El Golfo de Santa Clara: " We were told 

about the pitted condition of its dirt access road but 

despite that we decided to drive to El Golfo and we followed 

the road to the south." 

Several hours later, after traveling along a sandy road 

in very bad condition, the little fishing village of El 

Golfo appeared before their weary eyes. Freddy said that the 

streets were only sand. There were no motels or hotels, but 

he remembers a small lot that was rented for camping. They 

estimated 500 people were living in El Golfo in modest 
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houses. There were several small stores on the streets, 

which had no public lights. After 9:00 p.m., Freddy said 

that the town looked very calm. 

By 1969 there was a family who rented two rooms of its 

household. An American lived in one of the rooms. Freddy 

and his wife slept in the other room and their friends in 

the car and the next night they changed places. He said that 

there was no plumbed water in town and they used a latrine 

in the house. 

Freddy remembers walking on the edge of the beautiful 

beach of El Golfo. Close to where the trawlers arrived, he 

said, there was a small and simple cafe where they ate. It 

had no windows or door— only a roof, chairs and tables, a 

small stove and a freezer. A woman owned the restaurant, and 

she provided meals to the American who rented the room next 

to Freddy's. While eating, they could see the pangas and 

trawlers arriving from sea and the trucks that came to pick 

up the product. They ate fish, shrimp and Mexican food in 

the cafe. Another day they ate totoaba and Freddy remembers 

paying only 1 or 2 dollars for the dish. The woman told them 

that she sold the buche (maw) of totoaba to a buyer from Los 

Angeles, California. 

Freddy thought that people in El Golfo was used to 

seeing Americans because "they were not seeking other things 

like money" he said, "but they were very friendly and very 
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proud of their natural resources." People in town, 

especially children were willing to show them how to collect 

clams, the different birds in El Golfo, and the beaches of 

the area. He especially remembered a smart, friendly and 

clever 9-year-old boy. Through the boy, they learned a 

little about El Golfo, its people, and fishing activity. 

They visited the island of "Isla Grande" where local 

people collected clams for family consumption or to sell 

them in town. They were amazed at the skillful children 

digging for clams with a trigger with almost half of their 

bodies covered with mud. These children were collecting the 

clams, which they put in a tank, and later, they would sell 

them in town. By the end of their visit, Freddy and his 

friends had learned how to dig for clams. 

Freddy remembers a few tourists in town, "There was no 

tourist shop, or pots or baskets, no souvenirs, nothing that 

you could take home, just the photographs that we took." 

25 years later (1994) 

To Get to El Golfo I took the Greyhound bus to Yuma, 

Arizona. By car it usually took 4 and a half hours in the 

bus, 6 or 7 hours (with a McDonald lunch stop in Gila Bend). 

In Yuma, I took a taxi to San Luis, Arizona, 20 miles south 

of Yuma. The taxi took 25 minutes to get to San Luis and I 

paid 45.00 dollars. 
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Although the taxi left me very close to the border, I 

needed to walk two blocks with my bags to cross the linea 

(border). After Mexicans checked my bags and asked me what I 

was going to do in El Golfo, I walked around for a while on 

the main streets of San Luis Rio, Colorado. 

San Luis Rio, Colorado is bordered by Arizona and 

California to the north; Baja California to the west; the 

municipality of Plutarco Elias Calles to the east, and the 

Sea of Cortez to the south. San Luis's multicultural 

population has shared in the struggle to turn a naturally 

arid land into an important agricultural center, using the 

waters of the Colorado River. 

San Luis Rio is a city with a short history. It dates 

to 1916 when an expedition comprised of civilians and 

soldiers, led by Capitan Carlos G. Calles, established the 

first settlement on the banks of the Colorado in a region 

inhabited by the native peoples of the Papago, Cucapah and 

Yuma tribes. 

Having made their way across many miles, including the 

hot sands of the Altar Desert, the first settlers founded 

their land on the shores of the Colorado. Diverting water 

from the river via man-made channels, the settlers 

established the first small ranches in the area. In 1939, 

the Sonoran government granted the area municipality status. 

With the opening of the U.S. Port-of-Entry, the city has 
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experienced population and commercial growth. Retail trade, 

agriculture and manufacturing form a large portion of the 

local economy. 

San Luis Rio, Colorado is united with Baja California 

by a modern bridge that crosses the Colorado River. Before 

the bridge was built, residents from San Luis Rio crossed 

the river to Baja in their cars, especially when it was at 

low tide. However, during bad weather, people crossed the 

river putting their cars on balsas (platforms), especially 

when they needed to get to Mexicali to visit the doctor. 

The construction of the bridge between San Luis Rio and 

Baja California increased the flow of population between the 

states of Sonora and Baja California. Many people who live 

in San Luis Rio as well as the ejidos and communities around 

it are from the agricultural communities of Baja California 

and from the city of Mexicali. The closeness of Mexicali and 

San Luis Rio has culturally influenced both populations. For 

instance, San Luis Rio belongs to the dioceses of Baja 

California. The archives of baptisms of San Luis Rio can be 

found in Mexicali. The priests of San Luis Rio and other 

communities, such as El Golfo de Santa Clara, come from 

Mexicali to say mass every weekend. 

Some San Luisinos told me that they feel like more a 

part of the state of Baja California than Sonora, "nosotros 
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somos mas cachanillas" que sonorenses" (We feel more 

cachanillas that sonorenses). Non-residents typically view 

San Luis Rio as a marginal city because of its location in 

the Sonora area.2 

To people from San Luis Rio, El Golfo's fishing 

activity has always been the activity of those at the 

margin, those men without enterprise who, in the midst of a 

furious drive to modernize, have subsisted quietly. People 

of El Golfo have been perceived as romantic and picturesque, 

a colorful segment of the past and present daily life of the 

region; they are simply part of the familiar scenery. 

People walking on the streets of San Luis Rio confused 

me for a lost tourist and asked me if I needed help. The 

reality was that I was walking around, bargaining the price 

of the taxi, which would take me to El Golfo de Santa Clara. 

After 20 minutes I decided to pay $35 to an older taxi 

driver who I felt I could trust. 

The taxi took the second street and turned right for 

about a half-mile until we came to a main street called 

Constitucion. Following the signs to El Golfo, we turned 

right on Constitucion and drove down a highway for 71 miles 

* Cachanilla is a name given to the people from Baja California, Mexico. 

" Prior to this time, Sonora remained of peripheral concern to colonial 
interests and geographically cut off from the rest of Mexico by the 
rugged Sierra Madre Occidental. Colonization and economic development of 
the state were also obstructed by continuous Indian resistance against 
armed intrusion in their territory by Spanish colonists. Contributing to 
the isolation of Sonora from the rest of Mexico was its very difficult 
terrain. 
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that crossed the agricultural valley and united San Luis Rio 

and El Golfo. 

I was happy being in the taxi. In the past I had 

refused to pay a taxi. I usually took the bus that ran twice 

at day from San Luis Rio to El Golfo. But once the bus broke 

down 30 kilometers from El Golfo and all the passengers had 

to walk to town (image walking with your bags on a summer 

days at 116 F). 

Just south of San Luis Rio we came to an extremely lush 

vegetable farming area. The green carpet spread endlessly in 

all directions. The roadway was a very good two-lane highway 

at this point. The only obstacles were the occasional farm 

machines that ambled down the roadway at very slow speeds. 

Continuing south, and at about marker 47, an amazing 

thing happened. It was as if someone drew an east-west line 

across the landscape: to the north, everything was green, 

irrigated and growing; to the south suddenly was desert. 

The roadway narrowed and began to offer on occasional 

chuckhole to dodge. As the road roughened and these holes 

became standard, the driver reduced speed. About another 

twenty kilometers south we had to our first glimpse of the 

Colorado River delta off to the right. We could see the high 

mountain peaks of the Baja Peninsula in the distance and an 

occasional glimpse of the uppermost reaches of the Gulf of 

California. 
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At kilometer marker 100, the roadway descended steeply 

off the mesa we had been traveling, opening up a beautiful 

vista of the Gulf right in front of us. The water was an 

iridescent blue, and we saw a sprinkling of fishing boats 

across the placid water. El Golfo de Santa Clara was only a 

few miles ahead. 

El Golfo de Santa Clara is a combination of desert and 

sea, joined by a broad stretch of a fine-sandy beach that 

runs for 30 miles. From the sea, El Golfo de Santa Clara 

appears as a continuous row of small houses strung out just 

above the high tide mark of the beach. The town is located 

in an extensive area of more than 2,335, 000 acres, which 

constitutes the reserve of the upper Gulf of California^ and 

the Delta of the Colorado River, one of the richest 

ecosystems in the world. Indeed, the Gulf of California is 

considered the most productive marine region of Mexico. With 

a narrow continental shelf and a great diversity of 

topographic and bathymetric features, it provides an ideal 

environment for a rich and diverse marine life (Rodriguez de 

la Cruz 1976). Some 907 species of marine animals of 

3 Because the Gulf of California has such a diversity of environment, it 
has been studied separately. Thomson et al. (1987) provide a 
classification of the Gulf into three faunal regions: the upper Gulf, 
the central Gulf, and the lower Gulf. The upper Gulf region extends 
north of a line from Bahia San Francisquito past the southern tip of 
Isla Tiburon. The most important characteristic of the upper Gulf is its 
great tides (to 32 ft or 10m). This region has gently sloping shorelines 
and annual ranges in sea-surface temperature vary between 12C and 33C. 
Most of the fish species found in the upper Gulf are warm temperate, 
able to survive the low sea temperatures of winter (Vasquez-Leon 1995). 
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biological and commercial interest have been recorded. 

El Golfo de Santa Clara is a territorial political 

jurisdiction of the municipality of San Luis Rio, Colorado 

with a current population of approximately 4,000 people in 

an area formerly inhabited by Papago and Cucapah Indian 

groups. The Colorado River Delta is to the west border of El 

Golfo; the 4,800 square miles of sifting sand and dunes of 

the Gran Desierto are to the north; and the giant shield 

volcano of the Pinacates is to the east. El Golfo is two 

hours from Yuma, Arizona and three hours from Calexico, 

California. 

Figure 2.1 Map of the localization of El Golfo de Santa 

Clara in the state of Sonora. 

:L GOLfO 06 SANTA CLARA 
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The weather of El Golfo de Santa Clara is 

characteristic of the state. Sonora's lands are comprised of 

arid or semiarid desert lands which experience low and 

random distribution of rainfall, high levels of solar 

radiation, high daytime temperatures, high evapo-

transpiration rates, and a scarcity of vegetation during 

much of the year. In the summer the temperature in El Golfo 

climbs as high as 116 F, in winter 40 F. 

The history of the town began with its chief economic 

activity, fishing. Few historical records inform us about 

the origin of this community, however, some older 

inhabitants report that the origin of Santa Clara dates back 

to the 1930f s. 

It began in the 1920s with the increased demand for 

totoaba, a larger commercial fish, (Cynoscion Macdonaldi) by 

the Chinese market. Because of the lack of production of 

this product in the region, fishermen from the south of 

Sonora and Sinaloa settled in small camps in the El 

Tornillal, a shrimping area approximately a half hour south 

from El Golfo de Santa Clara. The totoaba, a croaker that 

grows up to 6 feet long and weighs 300 pounds, was, in fact, 

the reason for the founding of the three fishing communities 

in the Upper Gulf—San Felipe, Puerto Penasco, and El Golfo 

de Santa Clara. 

During their travels from adjacent fishing communities. 
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the earliest fishermen of El Tornillal discovered that this 

area was rich in marine life. In their search for a better 

life they decided to settle in this zone. Their activities 

were concentrated mostly in fishing for totoaba, sometimes 

called the giant curvina, and shark. 

Originally totoaba was exploited for its air bladder, 

exported to the Orient for use in soups. The carcasses were 

left to rot on the beach. However, after 1920, it became a 

highly prized commercial and sport fish, the most valuable 

resource until commercial shrimp trawling developed on a 

significant scale in the 1950s and 1960s. Saul, a fisherman 

who came to El Golfo in 1940, remembers how the women at the 

edge of the beach would fish the totoaba a palazos (blows 

with a shovel) and how with just lance he could catch 18 or 

20 totoabas. 

The development of commercial shark fishing in the Gulf 

of California began during the late 1930s. The demand for 

shark liver oil increased as a result of its high vitamin A 

content. During the Second World War, shark from the Mexican 

Pacific supplied most of the demand from the Allied nations 

for vitamin A. 

Historically, children in El Golfo have worked with 

their families in the fishing industry of the town, many of 

who quit school to work. Pedro, a fisherman of 75 year-old, 

remembers quitting the fifth grade to help his father to 
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descabezar (to take the head off) the shark. "There was a 

lot of product and our families needed our hands to catch 

it." He worked taking the fins off the shark, which were 

sold to buyers from Baja California who supplied the Asian 

market. 

It is said that with time more families settled in El 

Tornillal, living in shacks without indoor plumbing or 

electricity. There are several stories about why families 

began moving from El Tornillal to the area that is known 

today as El Golfo de Santa Clara. All these stories talk 

about the need for services and space. They tell of parents' 

preoccupation for the security of their children, and their 

future education as well as the productivity decline of this 

area. 

According to Lourdes, the wife of a fisherman from the 

state of Sinaloa who came to El Golfo de Santa Clara in 

1944, this area was first populated in the 401 s. When she 

and her husband arrived in El Golfo, there were few 

families, and the town looked isolated and 'sad.' She and 

her husband, as well as other couples, built single room 

houses made of wood and sheet metal near the beach. Smiling 

Lourdes reminisced: "We lived in a cuartito (little room) 

near the beach and with the wind the cuartito felt as though 

it were going to fly." 

During the 40s and early 50s, once that the demand for 
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shark's liver oil had declined due to the production of 

synthetic vitamin A, fishermen from El Golfo and other 

communities of the Upper Gulf, such as Puerto Penasco and 

San Felipe, focused their efforts on the fishing of shrimp4. 

The shrimp industry was the main income source of the 

fishing sector and the reason for the growth of El Golfo. 

However, international events also influenced the population 

growth of El Golfo. 

During World War II (1942) and Korean War (1950's), 

Mexicans were recruited as temporary contract workers in 

United States under several arrangements between both 

countries. This program was known as the Bracero program. 

By the late 1940s about 62,000 workers were employed 

in the United States (Meier and Ribera 1993:175). More than 

half the braceros were employed in California agriculture; 

the remainder worked principally on southwestern railroads 

and agribusiness farms. Their labor made it possible to fill 

wartime demands for food. 

Brought into the United States for seasonal employment, 

braceros normally returned to Mexico at the end of their 

contracts." San Luis Rio, Colorado's Port-of-Entry was used 

4 The commercialization of shrimp in Sonora began in the 1930's, and in 
its early years was dominated by foreigners—Japanese, French, and 
Americans. The Japanese were the first to fish with shrimp trawlers, 
operating in the Guaymas area by 1938. They fished with one trawling net 
(chinchorro de arrastre) as one fisher described them in "ugly boats 
curved up the sides" (Wood 1995:5). 

" However, some stayed over to the following year; others returned to 
Mexico and came back in succeeding years—often to the same area and the 
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by hundreds of workers on their way back to their towns. 

Many of them, especially the young and single stayed days in 

the region (San Luis Rio, Mexicali, Ensenada or Tijuana) 

before continuing their journey to home. Some of them were 

invited to visit El Golfo. Such is the case of Camilo, 71 

years old, originally from the State of Guanajuato. 

Camilo arrived in El Golfo in 1947 at the age of 21. He 

remembered that his girl friend invited him to El Golfo for 

vacation he said: "yo llegue al Golfo de paseo pero me quede 

a pescar" (I came to El Golfo to have fun but I stayed to 

fish) . 

Camilo said that in a few days he was working as 

tripulante on a shrimp trawler. He remembered being very 

happy in El Golfo because he was used to la vida de rancho 

(living in the countryside) and El Golfo looked like a 

ranch: "solo unas cuantas casitas en lo que ahora es el 

centro del pueblo" (only some little houses in what is today 

the center of the town). 

Camilo, as well as others who arrived in El Golfo, 

decided to stay because of the big salaries they could earn 

from fishing, which was attractive in comparison with those 

of agricultural activity. 

In his first day of work in the shrimp season, Camilo 

same employer. Ultimately many of them—possibly 350,000—shifted from 
bracero to immigrant status (Meier and Ribera 1993) . 
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received 20 dollars. That makes him think in the possibility 

of staying in El Golfo. But it was the next day when Camilo 

decided to stay definitively in the town: "al siguiente dia 

me pagaron 60 dolares por un dia de trabajo mucho mas de los 

4.80 dolares por dia que ganaba en Calexico desejando y 

regando la lechuga entonces pense aqui esta dios" (the next 

day of work I was paid 60 dollars. Much more than the $4.80 

per day that I used to earn in the lettuce field in 

Calexico. Then I thought here [in El Golfo] is God). 

Several fishing communities of the Gulf of California 

such as Empalme and Guaymas in Sonora, had population 

increases due to the bracero program. For instance, 

immigrants from the south started to arrive in Hermosillo by 

train in search for jobs as braceros. Every year the number 

of braceros coming from south and central Mexico increased. 

Those unable to get a job as braceros usually returned by 

train to Empalme. In one year, the population of Empalme 

increased by 5,000. Vasquez-Leon (1995) explained that in 

Empalme, braceros waiting to be hired started harvesting 

shrimp by foot. They came to be known as 'mapacheros' 

(1995:116) and, for many, the activity developed into an 

important source of subsistence. More important, this is how 

the small-scale fishing activity began in Empalme. 

During the 1970s the price of shrimp increased notably. 

It caused a migration flow of people from central Mexico to 
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the coast communities of the Gulf where shrimp were 

abundant. Mexico was living the la era del camaron rosado 

(Pink Gold era) as the shrimp was named. The pink gold not 

only gave hope to the people of El Golfo, but during this 

time, groups of people from Guanajuato, Morelia, Jalisco, 

Oaxaca, settled in El Golfo. Many of them still live at the 

edge of the town in poor housing conditions. Most houses are 

three rooms, made of wood and cardboard. 

The shrimp industry was also important for the 

sociopolitical development of the El Golfo fishery. It 

encouraged the formation of fishing organizations as a 

national effort to increase the production of this product 

in the region. The shrimp industry also encouraged the 

development of the pesca artesanal (small-scale fishing 

sector). 

In 1945, the cooperative^ V. Carranza was organized and 

shrimp became the primary fishery of choice. Some 

inhabitants remembered the big amounts of shrimp and how 

they could catch them by hand at the edge of the beach. 

Although the cooperative Carranza was given official federal 

recognition in 1953, and shrimp became the primary industry 

of choice during the next 30 years, the Mexican government 

The first Mexican fishing cooperatives, both inshore and offshore, were 
established in 1938 by populist president Lazaro Cardenas (1934-40). 
Modeled on the corporate agrarian ejido, cooperatives were formed to 
improve living standards, increase participation of fishermen, produce food 
for the nation, and generate export income (McGoodwin 1980). 
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never invested massively in the port's infrastructure. As a 

result. El Golfo de Santa Clara has no piers or breakwater, 

no marina or harbor, and no ship repair yards (McGuire and 

Greenberg 1993). 

Perhaps because of its location, and certainly because 

the lack of facilities, tourism never developed as much as 

in the other communities of the Upper Gulf of California 

such as Puerto Penasco and San Felipe. 

Until the 1950's, the only road into the area was a 

dirt path across the sand dunes. The people of El Golfo were 

practically unable to communicate with the outside world. 

The nearest community, San Luis Rio Colorado, was 70 miles 

away. They had to take a small bus in bad conditions and 

travel through a muddy and sandy road, while usually the bus 

took 12 hours to come. The other possibility was to walk 

seven miles to the east through the desert toward the 

railroad station. Even as late as 1959, the town had no mail 

service or electricity. Until 1998 the town had only one 

telephone located in a store where people paid to make phone 

calls, and sometimes they received an urgent call from their 

relatives who lived in other places. 

The town has a kindergarten, an elementary school and a 

junior high school (telesecundaria) founded in 1984. In 

terms of health services, the community has a clinic, 

founded in 1973, with two small rooms that are not well 
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equipped. There is neither a doctor nor a nurse. The person 

in charge of the clinic is a medical student who came to 

this community for a year to complete his required social 

service. 

Because El Golfo remains a small community, it is 

classified politically as an agency of the municipality of 

San Luis Rio. San Luis Rio serves as the locus for temporary 

employment, purchase of major goods, and for political 

control. El Golfo is represented by a delegado who reports 

to that municipality. There are three to five policemen in 

the community who report to the delegado. 

The Capitan de Puerto and the Inspector de Pesca 

represent the federal authority in El Golfo. The Capitan de 

Puerto has the obligation of the inspection, protection and 

authorization of the ships. The Inspector de Pesca has the 

function of inspection, control and surveillance of fishing 

production as well as the power to sanction those fishermen 

who do not respect the veda seasons (the temporal close of 

the fishing activity because shrimp become gravid). 

The delegado, the Capitan de Puerto and the Inspector 

de Pesca as well as most of the population of El Golfo are 

affiliated with the PRI, the party that had been in power 

for 72 years until the 2000 elections when PAN, the 

opposition party, won. 

El Golfo1s population has grown slowly and modestly. 
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Until the late 19801 s, most of the families in Santa Clara 

were descended from pioneers who founded the village in the 

1940's and were intermarried. 

However since the 1980s, illegal narcotics trafficking 

by people from El Golfo and nearby communities has had great 

economic and social importance and it has increased 

population growth in the town. According to local accounts, 

money from this trade—laundered or spent recreationally— 

has helped underwrite much of El Golfo's physical growth, 

including tourism and residential developments, such as El 

Pionero RV-Park and Los Pinos. Until 1993 the town only had 

one motel. In 1994 a local businessman began with the 

construction of a hotel on the edge of the beach. By 1996 

there were 2 motels and one hotel in the town. In the last 5 

years beautiful residences have been constructed in the 

town. Local accounts mention that the owners of those are 

local drug dealers. 

In the late 80s shrimp catches decreased considerably. 

The shrimp trawlers suffered losses of about 50% of their 

catches. Economic problems in the shrimp industry bankrupted 

coops and led to their boats being impounded or sold. Panga 

fishermen fared a little better; nevertheless, panga coops 

also have had boats seized for debts. 

The dimensions of the crisis in El Golfo may be 

understood by looking at what has happened to the trawler 
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cooperative V. Carranza. Until 1989, the cooperative had 

functioned well. It had 10 boats, refrigerated trucks, a 

freezing plant, warehouses, and a fully equipped ice 

factory. In fact, it was one of the richest cooperatives in 

Mexico, having a surplus of 280 million pesos (McGuire and 

Greenberg 1994) . In 1990, the production fell and the coop 

was unable to repay credit advanced, and the banks placed 

liens on its boats. Since then six of its trawlers have been 

embargoed, and the cooperative has had to sell off its 

properties. Despite these sales, in 1993 the cooperative 

still owed 440 million pesos. By 1996 the cooperative had to 

sell its last 4 trawlers and El Golfo de Santa Clara became 

a small-scale fishing community. 

Due to the crisis in the shirmp industry, several 

families and individuals from El Golfo de Santa Clara and 

the others communities of the Upper Gulf moved to other 

places. However in 1993 the shrimp catches and the curvina 

qolfina (Cynoscion othonopterus) , a fish that had not been 

seen in the Upper Gulf for 40 years, returned in large 

numbers. Fishermen and their families who had left the 

region when shrimp stocks collapsed began returning to El 

Golfo (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1998). 

According to the official Mexican census (INEGI 1990b, 

1995), by 1990 the population had grown to 1,506 persons, 

and by 1995 had increased to 1,890 persons, although several 
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observations from, researchers and an informal census made by 

the director of the elementary school of El Golfo showed 

that the population exceeded 2,000. 

Mexican's peso devaluation in 1994, the worsened 

economic situation in agricultural communities, and the 

crisis in the fishing industry motivated families and 

individuals to migrate to El Golfo in the last years looking 

for better options such is the case of Violeta and her 

family. 

I met Violeta during the summer of 1994. I remember 

walking on the sandy streets of El Barrio de las Cachoras 

(the lizards neighborhood) on the other side of the town. I 

was very thirsty and I asked a young woman where I could buy 

a soda. She answered to me kindly. Immediately I noted 

Violeta's foreign accent and I asked her origin. She told me 

that she, her husband and 9 members of their family had 

migrated to El Golfo three months ago. They were from 

Tecate, Baja California and had moved to El Golfo to work in 

the fishing industry as tripulantes. The 11 members of the 

family were living in a borrowed house, they did not have 

stove, neither furniture nor refrigerator and they where 

sleeping on the floor. 

Some of the people who migrated to El Golfo looked for 

seasonal jobs in the shrimp or curvina industry. Many 

remained in the town and others returned every year to work. 
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Some of these people were agricultural workers from the 

south of Mexico who were unable to cross into the United 

States, because of stricter immigration policies in that 

country. They stayed for days or weeks in San Luis Rio or 

Mexicali. Working in the agricultural valleys of the area, 

migrants heard about El Golfo de Santa Clara's fishing 

activity and the big amounts of money that fishermen used to 

earn. 

The next official census will be carried out in the 

year 2000; however, due to my personal observations, which 

are shared by the director of the elementary school, people 

from the community, and some researchers working in the 

area, I believe that by 1998 the population had grown to 

approximately 4,000 persons. 

Presently there are no trawlers in El Golfo de Santa 

Clara. Most of the people work in the small-scale fishing 

activity. It is said that there are approximately 600 

'pangas' in the town. Because shrimp catches have remained 

low in the last years, small-boat fishermen began to fish 

alternative species that in the past were not taken into 

account such as chano (Micropogonias megalops). 

Despite the ban on totoaba , which may fetch 15,000 

pesos per kg, and weigh 40 or 50 kg, it remains an 

In 1975, following drastic declines in totoaba stocks, commercial and 
sport fishing for the species was outlawed (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 
1997). 
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economically attractive species. A few fishermen continue to 

go after totoaba; however, if they are caught, fines, 

confiscation of boats, and jail sentences may outweigh the 

economic benefit derived. At the present the fishing 

industry of curvina golfina remains the most important 

fishing activity of the town. 



88 

CHAPTER 3. THE FISHERY IN CRISIS: MARGINALIZATION, POLICY 
CHANGE, AND STRUCTURAL ADJUSTMENT POLICIES. 

The recent collapse of shrimping in the upper Gulf of 

California profoundly affected fishermen and their 

families. Economic problems in the shrimp industry 

bankrupted coops and led to their boats being impounded or 

sold. Although the decline in shrimp catches severely 

affected Puerto Penasco, San Felipe and El Golfo de Santa 

Clara, El Golfo faced a more difficult situation because of 

its dependence upon fishing: 76 percent of the economically 

active population worked in the primary fishing sector, the 

secondary sector accounted for only 3 percent, and the 

tertiary sector made up the remaining 21 percent (Greenberg 

and Velez 1993:13).* 

The dimensions of the crisis in El Golfo are 

highlighted in commercial fisheries statistics from 1987 to 

1997. Reported landings of shrimp for the 1987-1988 season 

amounted to 275,043 kg, 242,211 kg for 1988-1989, and 

162,965 kg for 1989-1990. Although the same number of 

The Mexican census uses three categories of workers: primary, 
secondary, and tertiary sector workers. The primary sector includes 
economic activities related to agriculture, ranching, hunting, 
orchards, and fishing. The secondary sector includes mining, oil and 
gas extraction, manufacturing, construction, and electric and water 
workers. The tertiary sector comprises activities related to commerce, 
transportation, communications and services (Greenberg and Velez 1993). 
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shrimp trawler trips was undertaken, for the season of 

1990-1991, landings fell to 33,623 kg. Catches raised 

somewhat in 1991-1992 to 45,582 kg. In the 1993-1994 

season, shrimp catches rose to 90,000 kg. Reported landing 

of shrimp for the 1994-1995 season amounted to 119, 000 kg. 

For the 1995-1996 season, it was 150,000 kg. Finally, the 

amount of shrimp reported early in the 1997 season was 

13,178 kg- (Secretaria de Pesca, El Golfo 1997). 

Table 3.1 Production of shrimp in El Golfo from 1987 to 
1997. Source: Secretaria de Pesca de El Golfo de Santa 
Clara. 
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This amount reflects only the production during the months of January 
to September of 1997. The 8 shrimp trawlers that remained in El Golfo 
were sold in the summer of 1997 and it affected shrimp production. 



90 

The trawler fleet in El Golfo decreased substantially. 

In 1990, there were 15 trawlers in the community. In 1993, 

eight remained in El Golfo and by 1997 there were no 

trawlers. 

Panga fishermen fared a little better; nevertheless, 

panga coops also had boats seized for debts. Fishermen, 

however, were not the only ones affected by this collapse. 

Because the fishermen's income dropped on the order of 80 

percent since 1989, so too has their purchasing power, and 

local businesses have suffered (Greenberg and Velez 

1993:13). The impact of the crisis was felt by other 

economic sectors of the community as well. For instance, 

the scarcity of shrimp product harmed seafood buyers, local 

restaurants, supermarkets, the freezing plant, and the 

informal economy sector. 

Anthropologists agree that the causes of the crisis in 

the upper Gulf of California were multifaceted." Despite 

warnings as early 1971 of a possible crisis of 

' The decline of shrimp catches in the fisheries of the upper Gulf also 
has ecological causes and ecological effects. The cessation of river 
flow is a factor that scientists as well as fishermen believe is the 
cause of the problem. A series of warm oscillations through the 1980s 
("El Nino"), perhaps associated with "red tides," may have caused shock 
waves throughout the ecosystem (McGuire 1993:3) . For the purpose of 
this work, the above ecological causes are not discussed. 
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overcapacity, shrimp trawler fleets throughout the Gulf and 

Pacific littoral grew markedly in the 1970s (McGuire 

1993:2). Economic factors such as annual loss per trawler 

compounded a debt problem for most cooperatives dating to 

the 1982 transition, when, often at inflated costs, coops 

were required to purchase their equipment and boats from 

private owners (Vasquez-Leon 1995, Wood 1995, McGuire 

1993). 

In the late 1980s the economic crisis in the industry 

came to a head: cooperatives were on the verge of 

bankruptcy, the state-controlled BanPesca, which had been 

providing loans at relatively benign interest rates, was 

closed down, and, it appears, the shrimp stock itself 

collapsed (McGuire 1993:2). 

The problems continued into the 1990s. Active trawler 

fleet size in the communities of the upper Gulf was reduced 

to some 40 percent of its 1980s level. In El Golfo 

cooperatives were closed; their boats repossessed by 

private banks and sold, frequently well below value, to 

private investors. There has been a corresponding demise in 

employment and output of fisheries-related industries 

(McGuire and Greenberg 1993). 
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In the midst of these economic problems, on June 1993, 

residents of El Golfo were announced by the federal 

government of the decree of a biosphere reserve that 

initially had the objective to restrict the fishing 

activity in the area. The decree was aimed to protect 

endangered species such as totoaba and vaquita endemic to 

the upper Gulf, but also; it, was a symbol of Salinas de 

Gortari's free-market orientation economy that required 

quieting international environmental concerns. 

To understand the economic crisis of the fishing 

industry and the responses of the people of El Golfo in a 

time of crisis, Mexico's changing macro-economic policies, 

which showed favoritism toward the private sector and 

restricted the resource for cooperative fishermen, need to 

be examined. 

The situation needs to be analyzed in the context of 

the historical marginalization of the fishing sector by the 

Mexican government. It is reflected in the permanent 

contradiction in policy decisions and in the lack of 

investment in port infrastructures and services in fishing 

communities, such as El Golfo de Santa Clara. It led to a 

perception of economic and political uncertainty among 

resource users; uncertainty that has been misinterpreted by 
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the government, resource managers, and scientists that 

often view fishermen as a isolated social group unable to 

develop political strategies and actions (Valdes-Pizzini 

1990). 

Political and economic marginalization that faced many 

fishing communities in Mexico, such as El Golfo de Santa 

Clara, can be understood in the context of the development 

of a Naclonalismo Maritimo Mexlcano (Mexican maritime 

nationalism) that promoted the development and 

privatization of the shrimp industry and ignored the social 

and economic needs of the fishermen and their communities. 

In the following I present an overview of Mexican 

policies in the fishing sector that puts the above problems 

in perspective. Then I move to a discussion on the 

development of the shrimp industry in Mexico and the 

important role of costal communities in the state of 

Sonora. Finally, I examine the political environment in 

which the biosphere reserve was conceived. 

3.1 The Fishing Industry in Mexico: A Marginalized Sector 

The state of Sonora played a key role in the 

development of the fishing industry in Mexico. For 

instance, throughout the nineteenth century the port of 
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Guaymas was the most important transportation center in the 

state, connecting Sonora first to the United States and, 

until the late nineteenth century, to the rest of Mexico 

(Aguilar Camin 1977). Sonora's railroads were fundamental 

to the economic boom and to the development of the fishing 

industry of northern Mexico. 

During the late nineteenth century, Porfirio Diaz 

(1877-1910) came to power as the dominant political force, 

ready to create an environment of social order favorable to 

capitalist growth. However, it required capital that Mexico 

lacked. The importance of coastal towns on the Gulf of 

California for attracting foreign trade made settling the 

frontier a crucial undertaking. Thus, the development of 

the fishing industry in Mexico was diversified with the 

participation of foreign investors. Before that time, the 

fishing sector as an economic activity in Mexico had been 

forgotten by the government (Breton and Lopez 1985). 

An important element in the development of the fishing 

industry through foreign capital in northern Mexico was the 

isolation of Sonora and Baja California from the rest of 

the country. It encouraged foreign investors who found a 

fertile terrain in northern Mexico: an area with a small 
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population, with, local investors, rich in natural resources4 

and closer to the United States market (Breton and Lopez 

1989). 

After the years of the Mexican Revolution (1910-1920) 

that brought down the Diaz regime, the Mexican government 

restructured the economy to establish peace and political 

stability to allow for the development of a national 

bourgeoisie. The fight for land by peasants, demanding the 

fruits of the Mexican revolution, gave birth to agrarian 

reform". The agrarian reform and the polices that followed 

to it had a great impact in the development of fishing 

polices and the fishing industry in Mexico. 

As result of the revolution, the Mexican Constitution 

of 1917 was enacted. Article 27 of the Constitution was 

established as an answer to social demands for land. The 

article claimed national sovereignty over the natural 

resources, either renewable or non-renewable, and 

established that the federal government could grant 

concessions for their exploitation. 

* Mining in Alamos and the north of Sonora provided a major incentive 
for new capital and companies from United States obtained concessions 
to exploit these mines (Sanderson in Vasquez-Leon 1995). 
" For a detailed description see Guilly 1971 and Warman 1972. 
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During the following years the government concentrated 

its efforts on a few marine resources, one of them being 

shrimp. The development of shrimping would consolidated the 

bases of the fishing industry in Mexico. 

3.2 The Shrimp Industry in Mexico: A Dilemma of Development 

The history of Mexico's fishing policy resembles the 
seashore approach of an ideal wave: it is born with an 
almost imperceptible effect, it grows with the 
addition of different forces, it starts to rise as it 
approaches the shore, it brakes with great strength, 
and at the end, it washes up to the shoreline (Villa 
1996). 

The participation of the Mexican government in the 

development of the shrimp industry has been a constant 

factor in the history of Mexican fisheries. The government 

organized labor into cooperatives and gave them exclusive 

rights to direct exploitation of shrimp. It organized the 

export marketing system through Ocean Garden, the 

parastatal company (Vasquez-Leon 1995). 

The history of government involvement in the shrimp 

industry reflects what has been referred to by Sanderson 

(1981) as the "Mexican dilemma of development;" that is, 

the conflict between state and the private and social 

sectors of the economy over the status and use of 

resources. In the case of the shrimp fishery, the 
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fundamental predicament faced by the state has been one of 

commitment to equity under a cooperative structure versus 

commitment to aggregate national economic growth under a 

system of private investment (Vasquez-Leon 1995). 

From the 1930s through the 1950s* the Mexican 

government fostered and emphasized the collective use of 

shrimp resources' and its commitment to equity by setting up 

cooperatives and giving them exclusive exploitation rights 

over the resource. This period is well described by Breton 

(1989): 

En este marco, al ponerse en marcha lo que se conocio 
como "modelo mexicano", la pesca como actividad 
economica fue una extension del proceso nacionalista 

After the Mexican Revolution, an intense legislative activity began. 
In 1923 regulation for fluvial and maritime fishing was legislated. In 
1925 the first Fishing Law was issued, which gave authority to federal 
agents to issue fishing permits, establishing what is now called a 
Federal Fishing Delegation. In 1932, a new fishing law replaced the 
Fishing law of 1925 with the same name. The 1932 law allowed fishermen 
to organize in different arrangements, with protection of the federal 
government. Later, in 1933, President Abelardo L. Rodriguez enacted the 
Regulation of the Fishing Law, which established reserved areas for 
fishermen associations and areas for common exploitation. During the 
administration of President Miguel Aleman, two laws were enacted in 
response to the technological improvement generated by World War II. In 
1947 another law was issued. It included a structure promoting fishing 
activities in the cooperative system, maintained the reserved species 
regime for cooperatives and gave preferences to cooperatives in a 
concession granting process. The 1950 Fishing Law of the United Mexican 
States replaced the Fishing Law of 1947. It was a nationalistic law 
because it protected domestic fishermen, industry, and consumption. It 
favored Mexican individuals and companies. The export of fresh products 
was prohibited until domestic consumption was satisfied. It maintained 
the reserved species regime for cooperatives. Although this law lasted 
the longest, its regulation was never enacted (Villa 1996). 

A revised version of the Fishing Law of 1932 gave exclusive rights to 
the cooperatives to fish langosta and langostino, oysters, abulon, 
octopus, calamari and shrimp. 
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comprendido en esta epoca y que su consolidacion 
correspon.de, por una parte, a la necesidad social de 
crear una burguesia nacional, y por la otra, a la 
respuesta del Estado hacla los grupos de trabajadores 
que pugnaban por la realizacion de los ideales de 
justicia social pregonados por la Revolucion Mexicana.5 

At other periods, from the 1960s to the mid 1980s, as 

shrimp started to become an economically important 

commodity, the state underscored its commitment to 

aggregate national economic growth by allowing private 

investors to obtain substantial benefits from the fishery 

through the renting of boats, equipment, and processing 

facilities to cooperatives. 

Once the legislative structure was refined and 

cooperativism was established as a major development in 

fishing, an era of steady growth in production began. This 

growth required an adjustment in fisheries' management in 

both the domestic and international realms. In the domestic 

area, the continuous adjustment in fisheries management can 

be grouped in three areas: the reorganization of the 

management authority, the creation of new entities for the 

Fishing as economic activity manifested change within the "Mexican 
model" characterized for profound modifications in the Mexican society. 
Fishing activity as economic activity was part of the nationalist 
process with the objectives to create a national bourgeoisie and to 
give an answer to the social demands by Mexican workers that demanded 
social justice promulgated in the Mexican Revolution. 
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private industry and government,y and the application of 

specific policy guidelines. 

The cooperative sector remained submissive to the 

private industry it lacked financial resources from state-

controlled financial institutions to develop its activity. 

For instance, in 1980 the private shrimp industry received 

an important amount of credit with a total of 60.8 percent 

of public financing and the cooperative sector only 11.3 

percent (Lobato and Suarez in Breton 1989:186). 

The most important policy change of the history of the 

shrimp industry occurred under the Salinas de Gortari free-

market oriented administration. During De La Madrid 

presidency, the government initiated a free-market 

approach, which was strengthened by Salinas's 

administration. 

In the early 1990s harvesting rights and control over 

all facets of production and distribution had been 

9 In the 1950s the National Chamber of the Fishing Industry was created 
to organize those producers not bound by the cooperative scheme. In 
1958 the National Fishing Institute was established and dedicated to 
fisheries research supported by private industry and cooperatives. In 
1961 the National Consultive Commission of Fisheries was established. 
During the 1970s and early 1980s three different laws were in effect: 
the Federal Law for the promotion of fisheries of 1972 enacted during 
the Echeverria administration (1970-1976); the Federal Fishing Law 
(1986) enacted during the De La Madrid administration (1982-1988) and 
amended in 1989 by the Salinas' administration (1988—1994), and the 
current fishing Law (1992) enacted by the Salinas' administration 
(Villa 1996). 
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gradually transferred to private investors. During this 

time, state-run industries were sold, merged or liquidated. 

Salinas' government accelerated the privatization of it. 

Salinas restricted state intervention only to strategies 

sectors of the economy (electricity, oil extraction, etc.). 

Salinas outlined a new fisheries management approach. 

Fishing policy sought to expand into foreign markets, 

modernize the industry, and improve efficiency of 

operations. 

The negative effects of the fishing policy under 

Salinas' administration were a drastic reduction of direct 

government participation in production and financing in the 

fishing sector and the transferable fishing concessions 

previously given exclusively to the cooperatives (Villa 

1996). In short, the system of cooperative organization in 

the industrialized sector of the fishery was legally 

dismantled (McGuire and Greenberg 1993, Wood 1995, Vasquez-

Leon 1995, McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1996). 

3.3 Structural Adjustment Policies 

During the 1980s and early 1990s, debt-ridden 

countries in Latin America, including Mexico, had undergone 

radical changes in their economic policies. Either at the 
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insistence of the World Bank and the International Monetary 

Fund (IFM) , or merely because they chose to board the 

political economic bandwagon (Wood 1995), these countries 

had adopted a number of structural adjustment policies.10 

Economic changes of the new order had accelerated 

during the sexenio" of Carlos Salinas de Gortari (1988-

1994) . In 1990, Mexico signed the Brady Plan, the U.S. 

promised to grant debt and debt service relief if countries 

adopted * market-oriented economic reforms' to promote 

growth. 

The signing of the Brady Plan with the U.S. was 

instrumental in promoting privatization of Mexican 

industries. It may also have been responsible for 

constitutional changes to Article 27, which made possible 

for the first time the legal sale and rental of the 

corporately held communities (ejidos) redistributed to 

peasants after the Mexican Revolution of 1910-17 (Wood 

1995). 

The signing of the North American Free Trade Agreement 

(NAFTA) with Canada and the United States in January 1994 

~a Old economies based on a protectionist; state controlled, 
monopolistic order was replaced with a new economic policy, including 
privatization of industries, free trade and competition. 
a A six-year political term. 
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further opened the country to world markets. Privatization 

of industries received strong support from disgruntled 

wealthy Mexicans, who were eager to have the opportunity to 

invest themselves (Wood 1995). 

3.4 The Biosphere Reserve: Fishermen can change occupation; 

vaquitas can't. 

At least 35 vaquitas die accidentally in the fisheries 
each year, and unless something is done immediately, 
this mortality rate may exterminate the species in 
less than ten years. The only realistic ways of 
ensuring the conservation of the vaquita, the totoaba, 
and their natural environments are the establishment 
of a protected zone in all the upper Gulf. (Omar Vidal 
in McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997:102) 

The above quote publicly called for action at a 

special vaquita conference in San Diego to discuss the 

plight of the small porpoise endemic to the uppwe Gulf, 

sponsored by the University of California Institute for 

Mexico and the United States (UC-MEXUS) in July 1992 

(McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997) . There was a reason for 

airing these issues on U.S. soil in front of the American 

press. The Mexican president had staked his political 

reputation on passage of the agreement, a cornerstone of 

his concerted efforts to liberalize Mexico's economy to 

open up opportunities for private investment, whether 
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domestic or foreign. The concept was to continue, in short, 

the structural adjustments Mexico had been pursuing on its 

own and under pressure of the international banking 

institution since it defaulted on its foreign debt in 1982 

(McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997:65). 

The public conference on the vaquita triggered media 

coverage of the event that followed. Articles, reports and 

letters to the editor constantly appeared in the national 

and international press, supporting the idea of a protected 

zone in the upper Gulf of California. 

For instance, on April 1992, these appeared in El 

Imparcial the most important newspaper of Sonora, an 

article titled "Mexico por una penosa distincion" (Mexico 

for an ashamed distinction) . In the article the Mexican 

biologist Omar Vidal*- was interviewed, who explained the 

need of "modificar el esfuerzo pesquero; las temporadas de 

pesca y la tecnica, que se puede lograr restringiendo areas 

y periodos de captura e investigando metodos alternatives u 

" Omar Vidal is a marine biologist who has studied the vaquita since 
the mid-1980s. Vidal says that the vaquita is the world's smallest 
porpoise that will disappear within 10 years if efforts are not taken 
to protect it. Vidal says that fishermen put out nets for the totoaba, 
and they take in the vaquita incidentally because the two animals share 
the same habitat. The steel-colored mammals, which grow to about 5 feet 
in legth, are rarely seen. Unlike its gregarious relative, the dolphin, 
the vaquita shuns boats, generally preferring to stay out of sight 
(Arizona Daily Star November 20, 1991). 
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otras actividades que puedan reemplazar las redes agalleras 

en la parte alta del Golfo de California (We need to change 

the fishing effort, the fishing seasons and the technique, 

It could be possible if we limit the areas and fishing 

seasons as well as searching alternatives methods and other 

activities that could replace the gillnets). The article 

finished with a suggestion by Vidal: "sugiere disenar y 

ejecutar un plan de mane jo integral para la parte alta del 

Golfo por medio de un esfuerzo cientifico y 

multidisciplinario y multinacional" (I suggest to design 

and to execute an integral management plan for the upper 

Gulf of California through a scientific, multidisciplinary 

and multinational effort). 

In 1992, the conservation community was roundly 

vilifying NAFTA, and its ratification in the U.S. Congress 

was in jeopardy. The declaration of the biosphere reserve 

was a direct attempt to quiet some of the concerns of the 

environmental lobby. The environmental concerns had been 

initiated years before by the opinions of the scientific 

community of the University of Arizona in Tucson Arizona. 

Comments on the vaquita as an endangered species were 

published in the Arizona Dally Star, and it exerted 

pressure on the governor of Sonora to take accurate 
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measures in the upper Gulf on behalf of the vaquita and 

totoaba. For instance, on November 1991, the newspaper 

published two articles titled "Overfishing Imperils Gulf of 

California. Corruption, Shrimpers' Clout Threatens Future" 

and another titled "Extinction Rooms For Vaquita." One of 

the articles explained that fishermen trying to net another 

endangered species, totoaba, catch and kill vaquitas. An 

ecology and evolutionary professor from the University of 

Arizona explained in the article that: 

The fishermen just go out and do as they please, catch 
as many as they want. It doesn't matter the season, 
the type of fish, the size, where. Nothing's 
protected. Unless something's done, you're going to 
see a gradual decline of many fish populations, 
including a lot of things we don't suspect. (Arizona 
Daily Star November 20, 1991) 

In this context the Mexican president's decree in June 

1993 was as much about NAFTA as it was about vaquitas'" and 

totoabas (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997) . The Upper Gulf 

of California and Colorado River Delta Biosphere Reserve 

began as an effort to arrest the deterioration of an 

ecosystem and to protect several endangered marine species. 

lj The gillnet restriction proposed by Salinas was designed to save the 
vaquita (Phocoena sinus), a small porpoise endemic to the upper Gulf. 
The prohibition on shrimp trawling would help in the recovery efforts 
by arresting further environmental degradation and halting the 
incidental mortality of fish, one species of which, the totoaba 
(Totoaba macdonaldi), is itself on the United States' endangered 
species list and, like the vaquita, endemic to the upper Gulf (McGuire 
and Valdez-Gardea 1997). 
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But also the reserve was a symbol of Mexico's willingness 

to respond to international calls for environmental 

consciousness. Simultaneously, though, Mexico was 

responding to another international agenda; "the 

neoliberalism of the North urged-indeed-required Mexico to 

undertake a multifaceted programs of structural adjustment, 

including, in the case at hand, the privatization of the 

region's fisheries" (McGuire and Valdez- Gardea 1997:68). 

In this chapter I discussed the historical development 

of the fishing industry and the policies that followed with 

it including recent economic policies implemented by the 

Salina's administration. It puts in perspective the 

analysis of fishing peoples frequently decontextualized in 

the history and macro-economic policies that shape their 

lives. Indeed fishing peoples are often described as having 

a weak political position as a group, mainly in terms of 

negotiations and bargaining power vis-a-vis the state. As a 

result, politicians and scientists develop false 

stereotypes of the resources users, and, therefore, 

underestimate the fishermen's social and political 

capabilities. 

In the following chapter I discuss how anthropological 

studies on the Mexican countryside have contributed in the 
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formation of the above ideas. I argue that Mexico's 

political and economic context requires a rejuvenating 

approach by anthropologists in the study of the Mexican 

countryside. 
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CHAPTER 4. ANTHROPOLOGICAL RESEARCH IN RURAL MEXICO 

To understand the context in which identities have been 

constructed in the so- called "Mexican rural area" and how 

Mexican policies have been informed by it, there must first 

be an understanding of how anthropology has delimited its 

own domain of inquiry in space and time through, among other 

mechanisms, the appropriation and privileging of certain 

subjects of study. 

Through the history of anthropology on rural Mexico, 

Mexican and American anthropologists focused their attention 

on the study of communities in central Mexico, formulating 

the Mexican countryside as a single homogeneous unit. They 

have seen rural Mexico as a sleeping population, passive, 

resigned, and incapable of acting. 

Since the 1920s, anthropologists, especially from the 

United States and from Mexico, have studied communities and 

people in Mexico. From its start, Mexican anthropology built 

its own identity as a social science discipline around the 

study of Indian cultures, a study inextricably linked to the 

formulation of public policies toward Indians and to 

hegemonic nationalist projects by the post-revolutionary 

Mexican state. Indian community studies done by Mexican 

anthropologists continued to dominate into the 1970's and 

1980's. This knowledge—the differing representations around 

the essence and meaning of ethnicity and the distinct 
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analytical frames adopted to study Indian cultures and 

define the nature of state policies toward them—was 

produced and transformed according to the specific 

theoretical paradigms that informed anthropological inquiry 

in Mexico from the early 1920s to the 1970s. The unraveling 

of these processes is particularly revealing in the Mexican 

case where the power inherent in knowledge production—far 

from being limited to the intellectual and academic 

environments—expanded directly into the practice of public 

policy. 

The Mexican state incorporated Indians in the society 

with the help of anthropologists as mediators through a 

variety of organizations including the Institute Nacional 

Indigenista (INI), the Institute Nacional de Antropologia e 

Historia (INAH) and the Secretaria de Educacion Publica 

(SEP) . The "acculturation" process used by the mentioned 

institutions was a way to integrate Indians into Mexican 

society. The discourse of the acculturation process was 

* Indians are Mexican but are not like us' (Palerm 1975, 

Vaughan 1997) . 

Work done by American anthropologists in Mexico began 

to be more diverse from the 1950's and especially from the 

I960's on with increasing numbers of peasant community 

studies. The I960's marked a time when peasant studies began 

to be increasingly common and popular in general 
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anthropology, as well as signaled by, among other things, 

the publication of Eric Wolf's book "Peasants" in 1966. This 

literature is somewhat confusing, however, because the terms 

"Indian" and "peasant" were sometimes applied to the same 

communities. In an article published in 1967 in the Biennial 

Review of Anthropology, for example, the authors listed in 

two pages peasant studies that others had called Indian 

(Halpen and Brode 1967:114-115). This confusion perhaps 

reflected some misunderstanding of what was happening in the 

Mexican countryside. 

In the mid 1970's and early 1980's anthropological 

studies on Mexican peasantry increased. These studies linked 

rural areas with the city and showed that the people of the 

countryside were able to resist and revolt under oppression. 

These studies also showed the relationship among people from 

the countryside with merchants, traders, missionaries and 

government. People from the countryside were engaging in 

producing a social relationship with the state. Historical 

approaches on rural Mexico have shown that the exercise of 

power against the people of rural Mexico by the state was a 

social process and not a mechanical or natural process 

(Nugent, 1996 personal communication). 

Throughout the history of the anthropology of rural 

Mexico, people from the countryside, whether peasants or 

Indians, have been reconstituted as a subject by 



Ill 

anthropologists: from passive and victims of capitalism to 

political actors (Redfield 1947, Wolf 1957, Gamio, 1960) 

Friedreich 1970, Hewitt de Alcantara, 1978, Cockcroft 1983, 

Katz 1980, Bartra 1985, Collier 1994). 

In this part, I first discuss some theoretical 

approaches for understanding the construction of subjects 

and objects in the Mexican rural area. The above is 

important for the later understanding on how these 

approaches expanded into the practice of public policy. 

I tie this discussion to a review of early and recent 

approaches to studying culture in the Mexican countryside, 

pointing out that these approaches have largely failed to 

appreciate the importance of how people from the countryside 

perceive and resist in daily practices the images that 

outsiders have placed upon them. 

Later I discuss how the present political and economic 

context in the Mexican countryside requires a more engaged 

approach by anthropologists, and I suggest how this study 

contributes to the anthropology of the Mexican countryside. 

4.1 From Passive Victims to Political Actors 

Historically, we can delineate two broad traditions in 

studies of the Mexican countryside. The first is associated 

with Robert Redfield. The second tradition was associated 

with Eric Wolf's earliest work (1955, 1957). This tradition 
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was interested in addressing structural and historical 

questions and pursuing community studies that could be 

compared in terms of structure and history. Wolf viewed 

peasantry as an economic class delineated by certain 

structural relationships with non-peasants and also with 

each other within the context of a state society. Wolf's 

work emphasizes the economic and political relationship of 

peasants to external factors, such as the market and the 

city or the state that exercised so much control over their 

lives. Wolf's earliest typological essay on Latin American 

peasantries (1955) developed a historical interpretation of 

rural peoples in Latin America that suggested a profound 

reworking of the culturalist tradition of community studies 

(Roseberry 1989). Wolf's work is identified with a strong 

tradition of a Marxist-informed concern with political 

economy during 1960s. 

Redfield and Wolf's studies definitively shaped the way 

rural Mexico is seen by the Mexican themselves, by 

anthropologists (Mexican and American), by policy makers, 

and Mexican politicians. Both traditions represented 

different approaches to understanding the Mexican 

countryside. Redfield stressed harmony and passivity among 

peasants; Wolf saw conflict and change. Thus, Redfield 

placed peasants in an apolitical science; Wolf 

contextualized them in a history of exploitation, 



113 

subordination, and humiliation. What Wolf attempted to do is 

to move beyond a "myopia" that stressed the cultural 

distinctiveness of each community. Wolf's work was built 

upon and attempted to illuminate studies of local 

communities and situations, and the types themselves were 

designed to capture distinct experiences of colonization and 

settlement (Roseberry 1994:345). 

Redfield's tradition influenced the works of scholars 

in rural Mexico who reproduced Redfield's culturological 

vision (i.e. Foster 1967, Banfield 1940, Lewis 1951). 

Redfield's approach transcended purely academic 

considerations. For instance, most of the community 

development programs in Latin America have operated within 

the "community-culture" tradition. These programs have 

identified "traditional" peasant values such as "the image 

of limited good" (Foster 1965) or "amoral familism" 

(Banfield 1958) as the primary stumbling blocks to 

modernization and development and have attempted to change 

these values to allow individuals to take advantage of 

modern industrial labor and commodity markets. Escobar 

(1995) explains that the discourse present in the green 

revolution (a rural development strategy) literature is full 

of cultural assumptions regarding science, progress, and the 

economy. In these assumptions, one can discern the authorial 

stances of a father/savior talking with selfless 
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condescension to the child/native. He says that the rural 

development discourse repeats the relations that have 

defined development discourse since its emergence: "The fact 

that development is about growth, about capital, about 

technology, about becoming modern, nothing else" (162). 

On the other hand, Wolf's ecological and dynamic 

historical approach resulted in two major contributions to 

the future anthropological study of rural Mexico. First, he 

showed that the structure of peasant communities is not 

merely the result of cultural isolation and local 

environment, but of external political and economic forces 

as well. Second, Wolf clearly showed that the configurations 

of peasant communities had to be understood in much broader 

temporal and spatial contexts. In his historical approach, 

Wolf tries to generate some generalizations to explain human 

misery and inequalities. Through his account he shows that 

the historical process of land expropriation of peasant from 

Mesoamerica was not a ^natural' or ^casual' process, but 

fearful, painful and violent for those upon whom it was 

inflicted (Nugent 1999, personal communication). 

Dependency theorists (i.e. Frank 1967), and world-

system theorists (i.e. Wallerstein 1974) who criticized the 

capitalist model of social and economic engineering (best 

known as modernization theory) to "develop" Latin America 

rural areas, influenced anthropological research in Mexico. 
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Dependency theorists' criticisms were also inspired by 

the mid-1960s revolutionary strategy of Che Guevara, which 

maintained that Latin America could overcome objective 

limitations and reject the impositions of European measures 

and standards for Latin America's development. The Cuban 

revolution, the death of Guevara in 1968, and the dramatic 

involvement of rural peoples in movements for social change, 

such as "El movimiento estudiantil del 68" in Mexico, was a 

context for anthropological work in rural Mexico. By the 

1970s, a new generation of anthropologists and historians 

began to address and expand upon some questions and concerns 

raised by the culture historians of the 1950s, but this 

time, under another sociopolitical context that challenged 

the reductionism, political conservationism, and imperial 

assumptions built into overarching paradigms of an earlier, 

intellectually more orthodox and unified era. 

The works of Friedreich (1970), Palerm (1974), Falcon 

(1977), Heather-Fowler (1978), Warman (1976), Katz (1983), 

Sheridan (1988), McGuire (1985), Bartra (1985), Cockcroft 

(1983), De la Pena (1981), and Wolf (1982) among others, 

narrated much more detailed and complex regional variation 

in forms of landholding, labor exploitations, rural class 

relations, and peasant participation in the revolution in 

distinct regions. They were interested in the establishment 

and formation of basic land and labor institutions, the 
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connections between these institutions and the society, the 

dynamics of capitalism in the countryside, and the 

participation of rural people in protests, riots, 

rebellions, and revolutions (Roseberry 1994). The aim of 

this work was to link local communities with larger 

(regional, national, global) historical processes (Roseberry 

1989, 1994). Indeed, these works brought a series of 

reflections that provided a new perspective of looking at 

the Mexican rural identities that challenged the old 

perspectives of the 1940s and 1950s. 

For instance, Friedreich's work (1970) challenged the 

traditional way of doing ethnography in rural Mexico. His 

work opened the opportunity for scholars to see the Mexican 

rural area in a different perspective. By looking at 

community-state relations over time, he presented an example 

of how local histories are linked with regional and 

international forces. He stressed the importance of 

researchers taking seriously the lives of people as 

political actors. 

The works mentioned opened the possibility of carrying 

out more systematized studies on Mexico's rural areas and 

its people. They represented a clear break from the 

structural-functionalism of Robert Redfield, showing that 

communities should be thought of as flexible social forms 

that emerge (or collapse) in response to large historical 
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processes (cf. Wolf 1957). However, they didn't integrate in 

their discussion important issues such as gender relations, 

ethnicity, nationalism, issues of meaning, subjectivity, 

household economy, women's voices and power. 

Marcus and Fisher (198 6) point out that by stressing 

political economy and historical processes in fieldwork, 

scholars have forgotten the cultural construction of meaning 

and symbols that deserve more emphasis in fieldwork. 

Scholars such as Nugent (1991, 1994), Joseph and Nugent 

(1994), Collier (1994), Alonso (1995), Mallon (1995), Coyle 

(1997) among others, have taken on the above challenge in 

their studies on Mexican rural areas. 

Collier's work, Basta! Land and the Zapatista Rebellion 

in Chiapas, published in 1994 after the rebellion, is an 

example of how recent anthropological work on rural Mexico 

shatters stereotypes of romantic Indians and backward 

peasants. The agrarian peoples he describes are complex 

social actors, caught up in cultural change and economic 

crisis. He describes the complex processes of change among 

the Indians of Chiapas in recent decades and provides us 

with a picture of the various economic, political, and 

social forces that have combined to produce the guerrilla 

uprising on New Year's Day 1994. Chiapas' rebellion is a 

peasant rebellion in response to the politics of exclusion 

brought about by the broader forces of Mexico's 
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authoritarian regime and global economic dislocation 

(Collier 1994). Collier's work did not pay a great deal of 

attention to the history of discrimination, exclusion, and 

heterophobia in Chiapas intrinsic to the process of 

colonialism (Gall, 1998), nor the role the distinctively 

indigenous identity of the participants had in shaping their 

decision to rebel, their organization or their political 

objectives (Hale 1997). My criticism of Collier's work goes 

beyond that. These criticisms are related to what I believe 

are the challenges that ethnography on rural Mexico presents 

in this historical context. 

I think that the role of intellectuals, such as 

Collier, who, as intermediaries, provide data on, interpret, 

and theorize about the subject of identity politics, is 

confronted by ever more serious challenge in the 

anthropology of rural Mexico. The challenge is how to keep 

theory and activism engaged with each other, which, in the 

best of cases, could produce an ethnography that casts light 

on the problems and opportunities that lie ahead (Hale, 

1997) . The challenge is how to present research results 

while moving anthropology toward an effective communication 

beyond academia proper, ethnographic authority (Hale, 1997), 

and self-serving statements (Narayan, 1993). 

Indeed, the discourses that have been used in talking 

about Mexican rural areas in the past do not seem adequate 
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at this historical moment. Therefore, I believe that the 

historical context in which this dissertation was born, 

thought about, and written gives an opportunity to present a 

engaged approach to the study of the Mexican countryside and 

move a step further from former approaches. 

From 1993 to 1998 the Mexican government implemented 

political and economic polices that affected the poorest 

Mexicans and people from the rural area. The North American 

Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) , the modifications in the 

Mexican Constitutional Article 27, the decree of a Biosphere 

Reserve in the upper Gulf, the process of peso devaluation 

followed by price increases, are examples of the "structural 

adjustment" Mexico has been pursuing since it defaulted on 

its foreign debt in 1982 (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997). 

The crisis and undoing of the Mexican dominant 

ideological frames that previously had kept Mexican rural 

identities stable, well defined, and beyond doubt, allowed 

the "heterogeneity of the social" to burst forth (Hale 

1997:574). This was evidenced in the Zapatista rebellion of 

1994." The Chiapas uprising took Mexican and U.S.A. 

anthropologists by complete surprise. The question how was 

: On January 1, 1994 the Zapatista Army of National Liberation (EZLN) 
rebelled against the Mexican government in a region that seems remote 
and exotic to many: Chiapas. This revolt showed that the time has passed 
for considering the "peasant question" simply in terms of price 
guarantees for corn or redistribution of land for labor-intensive 
household—based production. The EZLN is pondering the question that many 
social scientists made: Can modern economies and modern states afford 
societies in which so many people are losing their economic power as 
purchasers and consumers? (Collier 1994). 
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it possible that members of this isolated state were holding 

this revolt? Nugent (personal communication) explained that 

the notion that the world is changing was not acceptable to 

anthropologists and it was the reason why anthropologists 

(like himself) , were surprised at the Chiapas revolt. 

Chiapas' rebellion in 1994, the appearance of armed 

indigenous groups in other rural communities of Guerrero, 

Oaxaca, Sonora, and Baja California,' and the internal 

rupture of the official party, PRI, caused, among other 

things, by the chaos generated for the next presidential 

elections of 2000, show the importance for anthropologists 

of studying the Mexican countryside in a different way. 

4.2 Toward an Engaged Approach to the Study of the Mexican 

Countryside 

The concept of this work is to discuss the need for a 

more engaged approach to the study of the Mexican 

countryside, which is experiencing the dramatic political, 

economic and social changes that have taken place over the 

* In the Poblado Miguel Aleman in La Costa de Hermosillo, Sonora, one of 
the most important agricultural areas in Mexico the presence of armed 
indigenous groups was detected (El Imparcial June 1999). La Costa de 
Hermosillo is inhabitated by approximately 30,000 persons who came from 
Oaxaca, Guerrero, Puebla and other states in south Mexico. They live in 
very degraded conditions and frequently have denounced the abuses of the 
landholders. 
"The Secretaria de Gobernacion and La Defensa Nacional have been alerted 
by a group of rebels, mostly agricultural workers of San Quintin, Baja 
California. A report from the rebels called Frente Obrero Primero de 
Mayo (FO-1M) says that: "We have to fight against these slave working 
conditions; we have to fight against this government for giving rich 
people and foreigners all the facilities and for the poor people, they 
just give misery, poverty, exploitation and death" (La Jornada, August 
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past 15 years. These changes have been contested in Chiapas 

with the EZLN rebellion as well as in places like El Golfo 

de Santa Clara. 

Before discussing how the El Golfo study contributes to 

the call for an engage approach I present important events 

in Mexico during the last decade that put in perspective the 

need for anthropologists to move from a politician/ 

academician to a more politically-engaged-social-scientist 

approach to the study of the Mexican countryside. 

Indeed, the EZLN showed that Chiapas is the place of 

resistance, the poorest area at the peripheral of the 

Mexican countryside. Anthropologists had explained Chiapas' 

rebellion as a response to the historical cultural struggle 

between the Indians and the state, the economic misery of 

the chiapanecos, and the political crisis of the state. In 

short, the movement was understood as a native response to 

neo-capitalism—a period of economic collapse in the Mexican 

labor market experienced by people who did not find a place 

to work (Rus 1995; Garcia de Leon 1996; Collier 1994). 

Other events, unmentioned by anthropologists, 

influenced Chiapas rebellion and Mexican's awareness of 

their social, economic and political situation all over the 

country. For instance, in 1985 Mexico experienced one of the 

strongest earthquakes in the history of the country. It was 

a natural disaster that elucidated a response by the people. 

1999) . 
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In the face of the state's inability to respond to the needs 

of the people during this situation, many popular 

organizations in the countryside and in the cities were 

built to help the victims. 

Furthermore, in 1986 there were elections for governor 

in the state of Chihuahua. The Movimiento Democratico 

Campesino was organized to support the opposition party, 

PAN. By doing so, the people said "no" to the PRI. The PAN 

won in Chihuahua. The peasant organization in Chihuahua, 

considered the cradle of the Mexican Revolution, had an 

important role in the defeat of the PRI. This election was 

characterized by a general repudiation of the government, 

and it was the prelude to what occurred in the presidential 

elections of 1988. 

In the 1988 presidential elections, Cuauhtemoc 

Cardenas, son of the Mexican president Lazaro Cardenas, 

known in the countryside as Tata Lazaro and as one of the 

biggest exponents of agrarian reform, was the candidate of 

the opposition party, PRD. 

Many civil groups in Mexico City organized a fast count 

of the votes, using a telephone network and a computer 

system especially designed for the elections. I participated 

as a volunteer in one of the counts organized by a group of 

intellectuals, who included Daniel Cazes, Marcela Lagarde, 

Pablo Gonzalez Casanova, Elena Poniatowska, and others. All 
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were active participants of the Movimiento Estudiantil in 

1968. I remember being in Daniel Gazes' house waiting for 

the close of the ballot boxes. Shortly thereafter, I 

received a telephone call from someone telling me how many 

votes PRI, PAN and PRD had in one section of the city. I 

filled out a form with the numbers and then I passed this 

information to another person and so on. 

Most of the counting showed Cardenas as a winner of the 

elections in Mexico City. For the first time in the history 

of Mexican presidential elections, an opposition party 

candidate obtained the votes of thousands and thousands of 

Mexicans. 

The organizers of the counting in Mexico City thought 

that it would reflect the electoral behavior of the voters 

in the rest of the country. However, days later, it was 

announced that the PRI candidate, Carlos Salinas de Gortari, 

had won the elections. It caused a great deal of frustration 

among Cardenas' voters. Many of the social and political 

organizations in the city and in the countryside publicly 

protested what they thought was a fraudulent election. Many 

people ended up in jail. 

The historical marginalization and misery in Chiapas, 

worsened because of the neoliberal economic policy followed 

by several administrations since the early 1980s and 

crystallized under the Salinas de Gortari administration, 
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were the causes of the EZLN rebellion. The answer to why the 

movement is still alive is found in all the social and 

political organizations at all levels of Mexican society 

built during the last 15 years. These organizations had 

witnessed the weakening of the Mexican system in the last 

years. 

The 1994 uprising represented a watershed in the 

organization's relationship to the state. In the wake of 

widespread sympathy the Zapatistas generated in the Mexican 

countryside, and the crisis generated by the economic 

policies implemented by the state, which dramatically 

affected the activities performed in the Mexican countryside 

(i.e. agriculture, fishing, coffee industry), the government 

sought new alliances and developed alternative economic 

programs for the area." 

However, despite government efforts to dissipate the 

social consequences of its neoliberal policies in the 

countryside, the effects of the drastic reforms to agrarian 

policy were dramatic. They included abandoning an 80-year 

commitment to land reform to benefit small farmers, retiring 

direct subsidies, credit, technical assistance, and ending 

direct intervention in marketing structure and price 

regulation (Hernandez Castillo 1998). 

" For instance in 1994 a billion dollars in regional assistance from the 
Programa Nacional de Solidaridad (PRONASOL) was designed to pursue 
economic alternatives in the fishing communities of the upper Gulf of 
California that were suffering from the consequences of the economic 
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The per capita harvest of eight basic grains, including 

corn, wheat, and rice, had fallen 27 percent while imports 

had tripled in absolute terms. Over 1 million productive 

acres were abandoned from 1994 to 1995, while others were 

converted from basic food crops to forage or export crops. 

Food imports had increased from U.S., from $1.8 billion in 

1984 to $7.2 billion in 1994, equivalent to the value of 

Mexico's annual petroleum exports (Calva in Hernandez 

Castillo 1998). 

The social consequences of neoliberal policies on the 

countryside included a widespread debtors' rebellion, the 

EZLN uprising that gained national and international 

sympathy and the appearance of armed groups in several 

states of the country. The cost of these policies can be 

seen if we recall that in 1984 80 percent of rural families 

in Mexico were classified by the government as poor and 19 

percent as living in extreme poverty (Tellez in Hernandez 

Castillo 1998:140). 

The social consequences of these policies are also 

expressed in the increase of the exodus to the United States 

of people from the countryside in search of jobs. 

Unfortunately, many migrants did not reach their 

destinations. In 2000, more than 500 Mexicans, the majority 

from the countryside, died in an attempt to cross the border 

(Comision de Derechos Humanos Tucson Arizona). 

crisis occurring in the fishing industry. 
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The context in which people of the Mexican countryside 

are living, as described above, calls for a redefinition of 

ethnography in which the anthropologist must identify the 

role of political relations of dependency and independency 

in the formation of anthropological subjects. As Starn 

points out: "As pain and injustice proliferate around the 

planet, the need for an expanded contribution by scholars to 

social transformations remains of a pressing, even terrible, 

urgency" (1995:560). Indeed, further reflection on the 

political role of anthropologists in the contemporary 

Mexican countryside is needed. 

The need for an engaged approach to the study of the 

Mexican countryside has been elucidated by the EZLN. In one 

of their public discourses, the Zapatistas questioned the 

old dichotomies (rural vs. urban) that historically had 

organized meaning as well as the material consequences 

toward the people described in this system of meaning. They 

said: 

The formal designation of space as either urban or 
rural is a rather sophisticated exercise of power, but 
when done with the clumsiness of Sr. Gonzalez Garrido 
it reaches an exquisite level of stupidity" 
Subcomandante Marcos 1995). 

Indeed, in our contemporary world the above categories 

mentioned by Subcomandante Marcos are blurring, confusing 

and daily conflating; therefore, it challenges the 

essentialized identities of the Mexican countryside 
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historically described by anthropologists. As Stern wisely 

points out: 

In the countryside of the third world, precisely in 
those "isolated" and "remote" villages that remain the 
targets of so much metropolitan discourse of 
authenticity and Otherness, the wild contours of the 
social landscape turn out to be just as defiant of our 
preconceived categories and models, and the world moves 
in more than one direction (1995:549). 

Contrary to what Stern argues, many social scientists 

still believe that the world moves in one direction. I 

remember being in Mexico City in 1999 doing archival 

research with an historian from the University of Arizona. 

To get to the Mexican archives, we took the Metro 

(underground transportation). In the Balderas stop, two 

teenagers girls with their school packs on their backs, got 

on the Metro. One of them had a guitar in her arms and the 

other a tambourine. Soon, they started singing. When they 

finished they blessed us (the passengers), wishing us a safe 

trip and asking us for economic support. It was the first 

time that I saw middle-class-loo king-people and even more 

so, girls, performing for money. My surprise was shared. The 

historian immediately said: "I thought that only poor people 

were the ones who sing and ask for money in the buses or in 

the metro. Those girls did not look that poor to me." 

Interesting observations arise from the above comment. 

For instance, the girls contested the stereotypical notion 

of the poor's body identity. The question "Who are the poor 
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people in today's Mexico society?" requires an answer. The 

other observation is related to the creative strategies that 

people in Mexico are pursuing to cope with displacement or 

decreased salaries caused for the collapse in the labor 

market. For instance, the girls strategically made use of 

the peak hour in the metro as well as their own time on the 

metro to earn money on their way to school. 

A more engaged approach to the study of the Mexican 

countryside should perceive what we call the "rural" area as 

a place where borders and boundaries blur with the flux of 

telecommunications, politics and peoples. Because of that, 

it is important that anthropologists ask themselves the 

following questions: Are the methods of organizing thought 

in anthropology accurate in this present context to study a 

conflating Mexican countryside? Who are the people who 

presently live in what we call "rural" areas? 

I believe that the Mexican countryside should be 

studied from the standpoint of how Mexico is placed in 

global interest. Anthropologists should participate in 

refining the objectives of neoiiberalism that are arising in 

many quarters. It has become clear that the rural, low-

income populations of Mexico are not participating in the 

^benefits' of the free-market oriented economy. But, also, 

it has become clear that the populations from the 

countryside, such as El Golfo de Santa Clara, with their 
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meager incomes, fuller utilization of kinship and other 

social sources, participation in illegal and informal 

activities, migration, and political participation, are 

contesting their marginality and resisting the social and 

economic outcome of state policies in the area. 

4.3 Marginality and Resistance 

The ethnographic contribution of this work to the 

anthropology of the Mexican countryside lies in the 

examination of the means that the people from El Golfo de 

Santa Clara have used to collectively and individually 

express and pursue interests, demands, and values that have 

long-standing importance to them (Chapter 5-9). Through 

their creative means, residents of El Golfo are contesting 

their marginality and marginality is precisely what people 

seek to transform through their lucha (struggle). 

Before moving to a discussion on marginality and 

resistance, theoretical approaches under which this study is 

framed, I suggest how the present work contributes to the 

anthropology of the Mexican countryside. 

People's discourses are redefined under the political 

and social context that they live. People's discourses had a 

reflexive impact on this anthropologist during fieldwork. 

Residents of El Golfo elaborated on a critical discourse 

that suggested changes in the very notion of the kind of 
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knowledge that scientists can or should produce (Chapter 6, 

7). People from. El Golfo openly criticized the ethnocentric 

role of scientists who were working in the community. To the 

anthropologist, they also acknowledged their awareness of 

how their community was placed in the national and regional 

context and how it was influenced by political, economic and 

social transformations on the national and international 

level. 

Residents of El Golfo showed that despite their 

marginal condition they do not live, as some anthropologists 

have written of other communities, "submerged by the tides 

of history" or submerged in the "imperial legacy of 

stationary polarities and preconceived narratives" (Starn 

1995:569-70). 

The transformation of the economic relations in Mexico 

had promoted the flow of people in search of a better life. 

It is expressed especially in the increased out-migration of 

people from the countryside. Anthropological research in the 

Mexican countryside usually addresses aspects of change and 

modernity related to peasants' adaptation to the urban 

environment (Paerregaard 1998:397). However, the rural-to-

urban flow of people showed a static assumption in the 

people's main idea of moving from the periphery to the 

center, from the traditional and backward life to the modern 

city. The rural-to-urban axiom appears insufficient in the 
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present context to analyze the transformation in the Mexican 

countryside and people's responses to it. 

Originally, fishermen from south Sonora and Sinaloa, 

braceros and agricultural workers, populated El Golfo. In 

the last 8 years former peasants, agricultural or 

maquiladora workers, even teachers and policemen as well as 

construction workers, had migrated to the border town 

looking to the fishing industry as an answer to their needs 

and for many of them a platform for later migration to the 

United States. Rural-to-rural migration is characteristic in 

the town it represents the collapse in the labor market and 

agricultural sector because of recent economic policies 

implemented by the state. 

Anthropological research had also focused in the 

analysis of racism and cultural prejudices in the city 

against migrants from the countryside as if people from the 

countryside were exempt from discriminating against others 

from different rural area. However, denigrating community 

discourses on migrants' identity, some of them called 

derogatively 'Indians,' are palpable in El Golfo everyday 

life. 

Peoples' discourses on their own or others' identities 

turn on broader narratives about Mexican national identity 

formations, which have themselves been infused with racial 

ambivalences and uncertainties. Furthermore, people's 
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comments on others' identities call attention to the 

regionalist discourses in Sonora, which are strongly linked 

to skin color. 

El Golfo's discourses toward rural migrants are 

contextual!zed in this work in a broader scheme that goes 

beyond the historical stigmatization against people from the 

countryside, fostered by the state through its official 

institutions. Recently, El Golfo had experienced a national 

crisis expressed by the migration of many families to town. 

The decline of the shrimp industry and recent state policies 

in the area to restrict the fishing activity had increased 

the competition on El Golfo's natural resources. For 

instance shrimp production had dramatically decreased in the 

last decade. One of the reason locals gave for this was 

overexploitation of the resource. Locals perceive the 

newcomers as possible treats to the resource by increasing 

the overexploitation of it. It was expressed in people's 

criticism toward them that underlined stereotypical 

prejudices that had grown much sharper in the town. 

In short, I believe that the most important 

contribution of this work to the anthropology of the Mexican 

countryside is that it ethnographically presents a community 

where the local, regional, national and international 

experiences come together and where its heterogeneous 

population attempts to find answer to their needs, but it 
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has not been easy for many of them. 

Marginality 

Because this research is framed as a study of 

marginality, it may be appropriate co comment on my use of 

the concept "marginality." The concept of marginality has 

been a quality that urban anthropologists have used to 

characterize life in poor migrant barrios of Latin America 

cities (Lomnitz 1977; Velez-Ibanez 1983). Called squatter 

settlements, favelas, barriadas, "squatments," or villas 

miseries, these places share all the physical 

characteristics of poor urban communities around the world. 

The term "marginal" refers to the physical or spatial 

distance of the barrio from the center of the city, to the 

infrastructure! conditions that typify life in that barrio, 

and to the presumed mental state of the "marginal" people 

who populate the barrio. They are said to make up a mass of 

disaffected, disorganized, and hopeless people (Goldstein 

1997:47). Perlman debunked these ideas and others like them 

in her work The Myth of Marginality (1976) where she 

provided a critique of the different uses of the concept of 

marginality to characterize these communities. 

Perlman described that the notion of marginality 

consists of a series of myths used to describe persons in 

squatments who are economically exploited and politically 
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repressed. Such myths, Perlman has asserted, are empirically 

false and analytically misleading. From Perlman's point of 

view, persons in shantytowns, migrant communities, or 

squatter settlements are not marginal but integrated into 

society... (They are not economically and politically marginal 

but exploited and repressed, not socially and culturally 

marginal but stigmatized and excluded from closed social 

system 1976:131). 

Anthropologists have criticized Perlman's argument that 

sees marginality as a "myth" that exists only in academic 

models within urban sociology (Goldstein 1997). I agree with 

Goldstein's argument that marginality is not simply a myth 

but "a profoundly felt and lived condition of disempowerment 

and exclusion, of poverty, disenfranchisement, and 

discrimination" (1997:48). However, although anthropologists 

emphasize that people within an urban context experience 

marginality, marginality is a historical condition that has 

characterized the populations of the Mexican countryside. 

The marginality of the people of El Golfo is expressed 

locally within the community to describe the relationship 

between El Golfo and the city, the state and the nation. In 

this work I describe how locals have contested and resisted 

marginality to individually and collectively achieve their 

demands and interests. 
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Resisting Marginality 

The framework elaborated above served to stake out my 

position relative to the need of presenting a rejuvenating 

approach to the study of the Mexican countryside. Indeed, 

the contemporary context that Mexican peoples are living in 

the countryside required special attention of the 

anthropologist on the strategies that people pursued to 

resist economic dislocation and collapse in the labor 

market. In this respect, the theory of resistance (Scott 

1985, 1990) helped me to understand the responses that 

people of El Golfo had developed to their economic and 

political situation. 

The work of James Scott (1985) has been one of the most 

influential proponents of the resistance theory as a 

corrective to visions of domination and hegemony. In his 

"everyday forms of peasant resistance" Scott identified "a 

vast and relatively unexplored middle-ground of peasant 

politics between passivity and open, collective defiance" 

(1985:1). This move articulated with and reinforced other 

work in the field on peasant studies, particularly those 

concerned with exploring peasant politics and subaltern 

consciousness in the Mexican countryside (i.e., Bartra, A. 

1982; Bartra R. 1985; De la Pena 1981; Falcon 1986, Nugent 

1992, 1994; Alonso 1995). 

The later work of Scott postulated the "hidden 
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transcripts" elaborated by subordinated peoples, the behind-

the-scenes discourses of resistance that counter-balanced 

the "public transcript" of deference and obedience that they 

performed for the powerful (Scott 1990). Scott suggests that 

this public transcript is a conscious performance 

constructed for the benefit of the dominant, who hold the 

power of life and death over the subordinate; the real 

resistance, meanwhile, is contained in the hidden 

transcript, which is produced only in the relative safety of 

private, unsupervised conversations and encounters. Scott's 

broader aim is to "suggest how we might more successfully 

read, interpret, and understand the often fugitive political 

conduct of the subordinate groups" (Scott in Gal 1995). 

Scholars have mentioned that the weakness of Scott's 

resistance theory is its propensity to focus exclusively on 

the resistant practices of the subordinates and to ignore or 

drastically oversimplify the dominating practices of the 

powerful (Goldstein 1997, Gal 1995, Garcia-Canclini 1988), 

practices that, in the case of Mexico, contain a historical 

creative mechanism of oppression. 

A brief sketch of the EZLN rebellion illustrates the 

problem with Scott's dichotomy and the need to expand the 

approach of resistance theory from simple oppositionality 

(Goldstein 1997, Knight 1994) to a focus on struggle in its 

various forms. 



137 

In a political statement that the Zapatistas launched 

in early 1994 to the Mexican government and to the world, 

the leader, Subcomandante Marcos, stated: "We thought that 

we could change the world, but now we know that we can only 

improve it" (Selva Lacandona, Chiapas 1994). 

Historically, political changes in Mexico have involved 

mobilization in the countryside, which were headed by people 

who wanted to overturn the system in search of power. In the 

rebellion led by the Zapatistas in early 1994, they 

commented that they did not want to take power or overturn 

the Mexican system (as Scott would suggest). 

The Zapatistas made clear the point that what they 

wanted was to be heard. The Zapatistas presented new 

meaningful forms of response to Mexican political and 

economic situations. They became involved in unlikely 

alliances that provided good opportunities for the 

Zapatistas to be successful (i.e., alliance with the 

Catholic Church). They presented new forms of organization 

where symbols of the past (i.e., Emiliano Zapata) were 

reorganized not from above but from below. 

The Zapatistas identified three classes of people: 

people in power (PRI [the official party] and the state); 

people aspiring to power (PRO and PAN, the opposition 

parties), and people ignored outside the circuits of power, 

both women and men (rural people, poor urban people, and 
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labor workers) . They presented a new way of thinking about 

local organization and power. 

The Mexican state had taken for granted it could 

exclude Chiapas from its discourse and march of progress. 

With the changes in the Constitutional Article 27, the 

Mexican president Carlos Salinas de Gortari sent a message 

that the agrarian reform had ended and now the state was 

going to privatize the land. This was the last message to 

the peasants: the message that said, we do not care about 

you. 

The changes to Article 27 increased the separation 

between the state and the people who have always felt 

ignored. The Mexican president thought that Article 27 was 

just a written symbol that nobody was going to care, but it 

did not happen that way. 

The Ejercito Zapatista de Liberacion Nacional (EZLN) 

provided new ways of political activity where local 

organizations and unlikely alliances presented the 

possibility of other realities to the Chiapas people. The 

EZLN recognized the internal heterogeneity between the 

dominant and dominated and their mutual and historical 

dependence. The EZLN rebellion is an example for resistance 

scholars of the need to move beyond the obvious acts of 

subjection or resistance, to the many ways in which a mutual 

dependence and interrelationship between dominate and the 
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dominated is expressed (Garcia-Canclini 1998) . 

In short, the Zapatistas from Chiapas are not seeking 

to overturn the political system that has historically 

excluded them from the broader forces of Mexico's 

authoritarian regime and global economic dislocation 

(Collier 1994). They are fighting against marginalization 

and they have adopted different and creative ways to 

accomplish it. 

The creativity of peoples' responses to their economic 

situation in the late 20rn century needs to be taken into 

account by anthropologists studying the Mexican countryside. 

In this respect, the empirical evidence provided in this 

dissertation contributes insights into the theory of 

resistance in anthropology. I attempt to illuminate how 

women and men use their emotional, intellectual, aesthetic, 

and material resources to thrive in a range of social 

settings. 

I discuss, for instance, how El Golfo people's creative 

power of imagination was used to resist exclusion from a 

regional civic event (chapter 6) , and to make a mockery of 

scientist's knowledge as a way to resist stereotypical 

perceptions on resource users (chapter 7) . By presenting 

these and other examples, I attempt to answer the recent 

call by resistance scholars. That call emphasized that to 

avoid romanticized and thus incomplete presentations and 
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interpretations of everyday forms of people's resistance, we 

should focus on presenting people's experiences or voices in 

ethnography (Abu-Lughod 1990:41-55; Brown 1996:729-735; and 

Ortner 1995:173-193). 

People's voices are represented in this study by 

presenting people's political discourses and praxis (chapter 

5) , which enlarged the conceptual spaces to an appreciation 

of important issues such as internal politics, 

differentiation among the dominating and dominated, and 

meaningful forms of contestation by people. The above 

gives more attention to the social complexity of people's 

lives. 

For instance, in chapter 6, I present the conversations 

of the first meeting between the community and the 

management team of the biosphere reserve. In that meeting, 

the discourse of community, as collective identity that 

claim its rights of access to their fishery resources as 

part of its tradition, is reproduced publicly by the 

resident's speeches. Speeches presented by both sides were 

not constructed in isolation but drew upon various 

discourses and meanings imminent in the social field. As 

Bakhtin (1981:293) has observed about the word: 

[T] here are no "neutral" words and forms-words and 
forms that can belong to "no one"; language has been 
completely taken over, shot through with intentions and 
accents. For any individual consciousness living in it, 
language is not an abstract system of normative forms 
but rather a concrete heteroglot conception of the 
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world. All words have the "taste" of a profession, a 
genre, a tendency, a party, a particular person, a 
generation, an age group, the day and hour. Each word 
tastes of the context and contexts in which it has 
lived its socially charged life; all words and forms 
are populated by intentions. 

In El Golfo people are aware of the variety of "tastes" 

or "accents" that inflect different words or forms of talk. 

With a "sidelong glance" (Bakhtin 1973; Hill 1985) at the 

words of others, local speakers engage in a kind of "hidden 

dialogue," (Goldstein 1997) an internal struggle with other 

meanings or valences attached to the words they use. Through 

their speeches fishermen express their dissatisfaction and 

resistance to the dominant ideology that is represented by 

the management team of the biosphere reserve. 

Scott's argument that people often choked back 

imprudent speech by being careful in their speech to those 

who have power over them is challenged here, as well as the 

idea that dominant groups largely control what can be said 

and done in the public transcript. Residents of El Golfo 

publicly presented their opinions, complaints and responses 

to the management team in regard to the decree of the 

biosphere reserve. Through their open speeches people 

uncovered their "hidden transcript." They presented a 

critique of power spoken not behind the back of the 

dominant, as Scott would suggest. 

Through their well-articulated discourses, residents of 

El Golfo exerted pressure on the management team. They 
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wanted their questions on the biosphere reserve to be 

answered accurately by the team. The outcome of people's 

pressure was that the management team also uncovered the 

"hidden transcript" developed by the powerful that 

represented the practices and claims of their rule that—in 

Scott's opinion—cannot be openly avowed. In the meeting, 

the management team openly avowed that there were political 

forces and interests underlying the decree of the reserve in 

the area and that unfortunately residents would pay the 

costs of it (i.e., fishing restrictions). 

The empirical evidence presented in this work attempts 

to give an insight into the resistance theory by arguing 

that Scott's single dichotomy hides, as Gal points out, the 

fact that different forms of domination produce different 

configurations of language use in politics (1995:416). For 

instance, in the meeting the "hidden transcripts" of the 

powerful and dominated were not static, disguised, veiled, 

muffled and anonymous as Scott would suggest. 

The open confrontation of residents of El Golfo to the 

management team could not be analyzed in isolation. On a 

general level, it reflected the political and socio-economic 

changes that the Mexican society was experiencing. In the 

local level it reflected the specific ways of how 

communities, such as El Golfo de Santa Clara, are responding 

to the new economic order. 
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CHAPTER 5. THE BIOSPHERE RESERVE DECREE: POLITICAL 
DISCOURSE AND PRAXIS 

In an earlier chapter I presented the political 

context in which the biosphere reserve was articulated. The 

objective of this chapter is to present the responses the 

people from El Golfo de Santa Clara had to the biosphere 

reserve decree and to the styles and procedures used by the 

group of scientists involved in it. 

I present the conversations of the first meeting 

between the management team of the reserve and the 

residents of the town. Through their political discourses 

fishermen openly presented a critique on the Mexican 

policies implemented in the area and to the styles used in 

the meeting by the management team of the reserve. Showing 

more than a passive resistance by clinging to words with a 

"hidden" meaning (in Scott terms), fishermen discourses 

emerged in a process of political struggle and response in 

the face of often aggressive outside influences. 

Residents of El Golfo redefined their discourses in 

the context of economic change and transformations and in 
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doing so they often appropriated1 discourses learned with 

their interaction in the fishing political system. 

Before moving to the analysis of the conversations 

between the management team and the residents of El Golfo, 

I discuss fishermen political participation as presented in 

the literature, and then I move to a discussion on the 

political context under which the decree of the biosphere 

was promulgated. Then I present fishermen strategies before 

meeting with the management team. 

5.1 Fishermen's Political Participation 

In most countries fishermen tend to have a weak 

political position as a group, mainly in terms of 

negotiations and bargaining power vis-a-vis the state 

(Breton and Lopez Estrada 1985). Fishermen are often rural 

proletarians; marginal and isolated from the government 

apparatus, they experience difficulties in participating in 

state decision-making processes. 

Durrenberger (1990) states that science has become a 

political weapon because environmental groups have 

sufficient funds to retain their own biologists and lawyers 

1 I use Guillermo Bonfil's (1993) term appropriation to refer to the 
creative integration of outside cultural elements into the discourse of 
identity of a local culture. 
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to put science to their own service. Durrenberger 

explained, "Science has become symbolic of the purity, 

awareness, and progressiveness of environmentalist and 

sport fishermen as against the pollution, ignorance, and 

backwardness of shirmpers from the Gulf of Mexico" 

(1990:234). 

The above is related to the stereotypical notions 

about fishermen all around the world (McGoodwin 1990; 

Thompson 1985).~ Fishing societies and fishermen have been 

largely categorized by modern urbanites as pariahs or 

members of an underclass (Davis and Nadel 1988). Fishing 

communities as well tend to be characterized by relative 

poverty, low status, and backwardness. These propositions 

assume a priori that fishing communities are necessarily 

politically isolated and not able to participate in 

political decisions. 

In Mexico, the official discourse on fishermen's 

participation in political matters is reduced to "cultural" 

comments related to the importance of the sea as a place to 

" In El Golfo for instance, I heard in private conversations as well as 
public scenarios such as meetings and forums, comments about fishermen 
that indexed stereotypical conceptions and ideas on rural people. They 
often described fishermen as old, uneducated, illiterate, unskilled, 
individualistic, and recalcitrant to new technology. These ideas 
influenced the way that members of the management team interacted with 
residents of El Golfo, especially during the meetings for the 
elaboration of the management plan of the reserve. 
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live; the courage of the fishermen, fishermen's spirit of 

independence, fishermen's hospitality, and fishermen's 

personal and physical characteristics (i.e., macho 

behavior). The above reveals a stereotyped conception that 

limits the analysis of the political context where 

fishermen live as well as the analysis of dominant 

ideologies that reproduce these conceptions (Breton and 

Lopez-Estrada 1985) . 

However, anthropological literature is partially at 

odds with the position that "artisanal fishing groups are 

unorganized and wield little political power" (Munro and 

Smith 1983: 128). In the upper Gulf of California, for 

instance, Vasquez-Leon (1995) reported fishermen's 

strategies to avoid governmental regulations in the 

fishery. She explained that many of these strategies (i.e., 

noncompliance) are not individual but collective in 

benefiting the whole community. She further stated that 

through noncompliance as an expression of insubordination, 

the communities feel that in spite of their marginal 

position, they still have a degree of autonomy. 

In Puerto Rico, fishermen's associations have become 

lobbying agencies for the fishermen by serving their 

social, economic, and political interests. As such, they 



147 

are the vehicles by which fishermen participate in the 

political arena and influence the decision-making process 

(Valdes-Pizzini 1990). 

The presence of political participation among 

fishermen, as documented in the literature, has been 

associated with industrialization, capitalization, and the 

commodization of the labor, especially driven by merchant 

capital (McCay 1984; Breton and Lopez-Estrada 1985) . 

Maiolo and Orbach (1982) also tend to associate the 

rise of political participation with the process of 

modernization. Their argument is that with the 

international expansion of maritime economic activities, 

the expansion of capitalism stimulated the transformation 

and elaboration of existing legal mechanisms (e.g., 

licenses, laws, permits) for the control of access to the 

fishery, including the solution of conflicts surrounding 

resource competition. These developments increased 

interaction between fishermen and the state (Breton and 

Lopez-Estrada 1985). 

In El Golfo de Santa Clara fishermen also participate 

in political activity in an attempt to defend the 

traditional access to their fishing grounds. Residents' 

political participation has become a necessary tool with 
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which they can influence the decision-making process in the 

management of the area. Fishermen, for instance, had 

learned the styles, procedures and principles used by 

Mexican politicians. They have appropriated class-oriented 

ideological discourse in the reconstitution of their 

identity as fishermen and their rights to fish. 

Fishermen's discourses were not constructed in 

isolation, but were part of the various discourses and 

meanings within the social field. As Bakhtin (1986:89) has 

observed about the word: 

The unique speech experience of each individual is 
shaped and developed in continuous and constant 
interaction with others' individual utterances. This 
experience can be characterized to some degree as the 
process of assimilation-more or less creative-of 
others' words. Our speech, that is, all our utterances 
(including creative words), is filled with others' 
words, varying degrees of awareness and detachment. 
These words of others carry with them their own 
expression, their own evaluative tone, which we 
assimilate, rework and re-accentuate. 

Fishermen's discourses, when meeting with the 

management team, employed the past as symbolic capital to 

reaffirm their identity and their viability as fishermen in 

the face of hostile development policies. They addressed 

their claim of right of access to "their" fishery resources 

as part of tradition. In emphasizing their working class 
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affiliations and status, they located themselves in the 

discourse as legitimate users of the resources. 

5.2 The Biosphere Reserve 

In 1993 I was part of the BARA research team in El 

Golfo de Santa Clara. Our participation as social 

scientists in this project was to present a formal "social 

impact assessment" of the biosphere reserve. My work was 

not easy. Residents of El Golfo had not been informed of 

the reserve and rarely were their opinions consulted in the 

development of it. Fishermen and their families had 

virtually no knowledge of what was occurring. 

Later, we knew that we were also part of a political 

maneuver orchestrated by President Salinas whose attempt 

was to put science to the service of his political 

interests because we had not finished our report when 

President Salinas de Gortari delineated a million-hectare 

biosphere reserve for the upper Gulf of California and the 

Delta of the Colorado. The head of the research team from 

BARA, anthropologist Thomas McGuire, reported: 

We objected to what we perceived as a complex 
environmental imperialism—the marshalling of the 
international cetacean lobby in the service of 
President Salinas's free trade and neoliberal agenda 
(McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997:68). 
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The explicit objectives of the reserve were to 

conserve the ecosystems of the Sonoran Desert, the upper 

Gulf of California, and the Delta of the Rio Colorado; to 

grant permanent protection to unique species, such as the 

totoaba and the vaquita; to regulate productive activities 

to safeguard natural resources; to promote alternative 

economic activities that would raise the quality of life of 

resident peoples; to conduct scientific investigations and 

environmental education in the region; and to recuperate 

and preserve the flora and fauna and environmental quality 

(cf. McGuire and Greenberg 1993). 

President Salinas set the parameters for the 

management plan of the reserve. Resource exploitation was 

to be prohibited within a nuclear zone at the mouth of the 

Colorado River near El Golfo de Santa Clara Sonora. 

Further, offshore shrimp trawling was to be outlawed in a 

larger buffer zone, north of a line traversing the upper 

Gulf from Puerto Penasco to San Felipe on the coast of Baja 

California. In the buffer zone inshore fishermen would be 

restricted to the use of gillnets with a mesh size of four 

inches or less. President Salinas called for active pursuit 

of economic alternatives for the region such as tourism. 
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sport fishing, and aquacultureJ (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 

1997). 

Figure 5.1, Map of the Biosphere Reserve in the Upper 
Gulf of California. 
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In its original conception, the declaration of the 

biosphere reserve might well have closed down the fishing 

industry. Therefore, the reactions of El Golfo's fishermen 

" Such pursuits were to be underwritten by a billion dollars in regional 
assistance from the Programa Nacional de Solidaridad (PROMASOL) run by 
the Sonoran native and heir-apparent to Salinas, Luis Donaldo Colosio 
(McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997) . 
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and their families (who were ignored before and after the 

project) were understandable when they later learned of the 

reserve. Indeed, they felt politically marginalized from 

important decisions that affected their lives. 

However, residents of El Golfo did not remain passive 

to the event. They took every opportunity available to 

confront the management team of the biosphere4 and have 

their voices taken into account in the management plan of 

the reserve. 

In the end, the management team constructed an 

operational plan where the upper Gulf fishermen's opinions 

were taken into consideration. However, the task of the 

management team to solicit the collaboration of El Golfo's 

residents in the elaboration of the management plan and to 

win local approval was not easy indeed. 

4 Responsibility for drafting the management plan for the biosphere 
reserve was given to the Centro de Investigaciones Cientificas y 
Tecnologicas of the Universidad de Sonora, Hermosillo. The draft was 
delivered to the Secretaria de Desarrollo Social (SEDESOL) in November 
of 1994. The Institute Nacional de Ecologia of the Secretaria de Medio 
Ambiente, Recursos Naturales y Pesca (SEMARNAP) then issued it in final 
form in 1996. Under the Zedillo administration, SEDESOL ceased to exist 
(McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 1997). 
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5.3 Fishermen's Strategies Before Meeting With the 
Reserve's Management Team 

In the following, I present part of the conversations' 

of the first meeting between the management team of the 

reserve and the residents of El Golfo de Santa Clara. The 

objective is to discuss the process, procedures and styles 

manifested by residents of El Golfo and the management team 

of the reserve during the first meeting." 

Because of the lack of a community center, the meeting 

was held at El Pionero on January 30 of 1994, exactly six 

months after the declaration of the biosphere reserve. In 

this meeting, residents of El Golfo insisted on discussing 

the meaning of the biosphere reserve and the possible 

effects of it on their lives. However, the management team 

was unprepared to answer the fishermen's questions. 

The team used rhetorical skills, characteristic of 

Mexican politicians, to avoid the fishermen's questions. 

Through the manipulation of their discourse, they attempted 

to convince the residents of El Golfo to participate in the 

" I thank the biologist David Reyna Ortiz who taped the three meetings 
between the management team and the community of the El Golfo for me. 
Veronica Barreras, a student of the Universidad de Sonora, Hermosillo 
Sonora, transcribed the tapes. The translation to English is my own 
interpretation. There are sentences spoken by participants that are not 
complete. 
13 For the purposes of this chapter, I present only the transcriptions of 
the first meeting between the management team and the residents of El 
Golfo. 
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management plan of the reserve. However, they did not 

expect that the task were going to be very difficult. 

Although it was true that there was a great deal of 

misinformation about the reserve in the community and, in 

fact, many people did not know about the decree, there were 

several fishermen present at the meetings who elaborated a 

well-articulated argument when confronting the management 

team. 

Many fishermen in town had experience in lobbying or 

in political endeavors. They were educated, knowledgeable 

of bureaucratic procedures and the working of the system, 

and had contacts in the local or regional government. An 

example was Daniel, a bright fisherman who served as one of 

our informants during our work in 1993 in El Golfo. 

Late in 1993, Daniel received the report written by 

BARA on the reserve. He also asked his son, Mario, a law 

student in Mexicali, (see chapter 4) on his next visit to 

El Golfo to bring a copy of the Diario Official de la 

Federaciorx where any decree or new law was published. With 

these resources in hand Daniel began meeting with people in 

the community. Daniel's son took a copy of the decree to a 

lawyer friend in San Luis Rio to devise a strategy in case 
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they were notified of the cancellation of their right to 

fish. 

Thus, by the time of the meeting, several fishermen 

were very well informed. They shared the idea that the 

document on the reserve suggested that fishing could be 

adversely affected by certain regulations and prohibitions 

concerning the resources exploited by the fishermen, and 

they were worried about their future. 

Their worries made sense. El Golfo was the community 

most dependent upon the fishing activity in the upper Gulf. 

Seventy-six percent of the economically active population 

of the town was in the primary fishing sector (McGuire and 

Greenberg 1997). 

In the following I present the transcriptions of the 

first meeting between the management team and the residents 

of El Golfo de Santa Clara. I then move to a discussion of 

the political discourses used by both parties. 

The Mexican census (INEGI 1990a, 1990b) defines three categories of 
workers—primary, secondary, and tertiary sector workers. The primary 
sector includes economic activities related to agriculture, ranching, 
hunting, orchards, and fishing (McGuire and Greenberg 1997). 
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5.4 The First Meeting 

"Today Sunday, the 30th of January of 1994, we are in 

the first Regional Forum on the Biosphere Reserve of the 

Upper Gulf of California in the community of El Golfo de 

Santa Clara" (Introduction given by one of the members of 

the management team). 

MTV: Nosotros somos parte de lo que seria el programa 
de mane jo, como se va a integrar este programa y la forma 
en que la comunidad se va a integrar a el? o como nosotros 
pretendemos que la comunidad participe junto con nosotros 
para poder hacer un programa funcional, el cual lo podamos 
hacer mas bien, que sea funcional que no se quede en un 
papel el trabajo de todos nosotros, si, es buscar opciones 
en las cuales todos seamos beneficiados; nosotros fuimos 
escogidos por experiencias que tenemos en otras partes, en 
cuanto al manejo nosotros somos investigadores y tenemos 
cierta relacion con el area, este grupo es la forma directa 
en la cual vamos a comunicarnos con otras autoridades 
pretendiendo canalizar todas sus inquietudes hacia un 
grupo; el organigrama de trabajo seria, existe un grupo, 
si, un grupo base ese es el nombre que se le did de alguna 
forma, la comunidad puede estar integrada de dos formas 
una, es directamente hacia el grupo base y la otra, es 
canalizar sus inquietudes por medio de los programas de 
manejo, los cuales estamos en interrelacidn tanto el grupo 
base como los coordinadores de manejo como la comunidad, en 
esta reunion los objetivos son: detectar gente de la 
comunidad que sean sus representantes como lo vamos a 
lograr esto?, puede ser, o puede fungir de dos formas, uno 
es mediante mesas de trabajo por sectores y la otra podria 
ser que ustedes mismos se organizaran de una forma tal que 
al finalizar la reunion podemos tener identificados 
personas que ustedes le tengan la plena confianza para 

" To respect the privacy of the participants in these meetings, I used 
the letters MT that stand for management team, and the letter P for 
public because not only did fishermen participate in the meetings, but 
residents in general. The number that accompanies each letter is useful 
for later discussion. 
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nosotros dirigirnos a ellas y poder armar una comunicacidn 
lo mas dinamica posible.9 

MT2: De esta idea del plan de manejo de la biosfera es 
un poco separado con lo que sucedio con el decreto, o sea, 
una cosa es el decreto y una cosa es el plan de mane jo, 
bueno, el decreto tiene todo un proceso politico que, en 
los cuales ni las instituciones regionales, otras 
instituciones educativas de investigation que estamos 
involucrados en esta region, tambien estuvimos muy 
relacionados con todo el proceso que fue la proclamation de 
la reserva sin embargo, como una inquietud por hacer esta 
reserva funcionar por integrar a no nada mas las 
instituciones regionales sino las gentes que dependen o que 
son afectadas directamente de estos eventos, que mucho 
tienen que ver con el quehacer politico, existe una 
preocupacion de crear una estructura en la cual podamos 
integrar las necesidades y las propuestas en las cuales 
podamos funcionar tanto los tecnicos como las gentes que 
viven directamente de a qui que conocen mas de cerca el 
problema de la region, entonces, esto que acabamos de 
explicar como un organigrama, es una propuesta de como nos 
podemos organizar.10 

MTl "We are part of the management plan. How is the community going to 
be integrated into it? Or how do we want the community to participate 
with us to create a functional program is the only problem. Yes, we 
want to look for options through which all of us are going to benefit. 
We were chosen for our experiences of working in other places. We, as 
researchers, have experience in this area. This group is in direct 
communications with other authorities trying to resolve all your 
questions as a group; the diagram of work would be there is a group, 
yes, a base group. Base group is the name that the management team gave 
it. The community can be integrated in two ways; one is directly with 
the group and the other is channeling the group's questions through 
management programs, which are involved with the base group, such as 
the management coordinators and the community. In this meeting, the 
objectives are to find people who would be your representatives. How 
are we going to do it? It could be through workshops and another way 
could be that you become organized and at the end of the meeting, we 
could identify persons who are dynamic speakers." 
L° MT2 "The idea of the management plan is a little different with the 
decree. That is, one is the decree and the other is the management 
plan. Well, the decree has a political process of which regional 
institutions, and other research and educative institutions were 
integrated. We also were involved with the declaration of the reserve; 
however, as part of our interests to make this reserve work and to 
integrate not only the regional institutions but the people who depend 
and are affected directly by it, has to do with politics. There is a 
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MT3: Quisiera escuchar alguna propuesta de como 
organizar o como podriamos identificar a algunas personas 
que ustedes consideren de su confianza para entablar una 
relacion directa y a ellos estar alimentando con todo el 
seguimiento del programa de trabajo. En el folder que 
acabamos de pasar viene una hoja que, en la cual nos 
identifica al grupo base en cuanto a nuestro trabajo 
nosotros vamos a ser las venidas hacia aca El Golfo un 
poquito mas espaciadas, pero a qui el biologo va a estar 
viniendo mas seguido, el calendario de actividades viene en 
el folder que les acabamos de entregar, desgraciadamente 
trajimos 50 folders nada mas por que ese fue el material 
que nos fue asignado a esta reunion les pediria a las 
personas que tienen un folder en la mano lo pasen a los 
demas companeros para que se enteren del proceso que 
estamos iniciando o los que quieran copias que lo hagan 
saber nosotros se los mandamos a la brevedad posible.1" 

P4: Para nosotros creo yo ahorita, lo mas importante 
es conocer especificamente en que consiste la biosfera o 
zona nucleo, ya que habemos personas que no entendemos lo 
que es la biosfera gracias. 

P5: A quien va a beneficiar, al gobierno o a la gente 
de a qui? En primer lugar...el trabajo para que...de que vamos a 
vivir?1"3 

P6: Otra, a mi me gustaria que lo explicara un poquito 
mejor porque no entendemos la forma en que us ted lo dice, 

need to create a structure for the technicians and the people who live 
here and know more about the problems of the region. What I just 
explained is a proposal on how we can organize ourselves. 
"MT3 "I would like to hear any proposal on how we can organize or 
identify the people whom you believe you can trust to make direct 
contact with them and to let them know about the work program. In the 
folders that we just passed out there is a statement that identifies 
our work and us. Our visits to El Golfo are going to be few but the 
biologist is going to come more frequently. The activities are listed 
in the folder. Unfortunately, we only brought 50 because this was the 
material assigned for this meeting. I would ask each person to share 
the folder with others to be aware of the process that we are 
initiating. People who want copies should let us know and we can send 
them as soon as possible." 
l: P4 "Right now, for us, the most important thing is to know 
specifically what does the biosphere or nucleus zone mean, because 
there are people, like me, who don't understand what a biosphere is. 
Thanks." 

P5 "Who is going to benefit, the government? Or the people? In first 
place— the work, what are we going to live on?" 
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cuidar el producto, lo que hay a qui, para que se 
reproduzca, es lo que la gente quiere saber porque no 
entendemos lo que...14 

MT7: si, bien, la primera pregunta fue a varias voces 
a quien va a benef iciar, a quien va a benef iciar? (la 
reserva) Definitivamente el declarar una zona de reserva 
obviamente estan restringiendo ciertos tipos de uso, 
def initivamente crea costos y benef icios o sea a quien le 
cuesta y a quien le cuesta en el sentido que va la pregunta 
generalmente o tradicionalmente estas declaratorias 
acumulan los costos hacia unos sectores de la sociedad y 
los beneficios hacia otros, desgraciadamente asi ha sido 
la historia, no nada mas de esta reserva sino la mayor!a de 
las reserves de no nada mas del pais sino de otras partes 
del mundo si, este, la idea del plan de mane jo es poder 
equilibrar esos costos y esos beneficios, osea que no todos 
los costos no podemos decir que no va a costar a la region 
va a ocasionar un costo, quizas no lo puedo decir ahorita 
porque no lo se pero la realidad es ver cuales son los 
costos que estan sintiendo la comunidad, pero es obvio que 
si no damos una option para que perdure al actividad de la 
pesca en esta region, hay dos cosas: o desaparece la 
comunidad o no funciona la reserva de la biosfera, eso lo 
entendemos muy bien claro.15 

P8: Nosotros necesitamos mas information, mas amplia 
la information estamos en la incertidumbre de que ya nos 
van a quitar de trabajar necesitamos que, cual es el plan 
fundamental para de ahi partir nosotros para empezar a 
exponer nuestra problematica como residentes, como 

~4 P6 "Other thing, I would like you to explain a little bit better 
because we don't understand the way you say it— to take care of the 
product. What is here to reproduce— is what people want to know 
because we don't understand..." 
"5 MT7 "Well, yes to respond to the first question people asked about 
who would benefit? Definitely to declare a reserve zone obviously 
limits the use of the resources, and definitely creates costs and 
benefits. Generally or traditionally, these declarations accrue the 
costs from one sector of society and the benefits go to another. 
Unfortunately, this has been the history not only of this country but 
also other parts of the world. Yes, the idea of the management plan is 
to balance these costs and benefits. That is, we cannot say that it is 
not going to cost the region. It is going to cost. Perhaps I cannot say 
right now what it is going to cost, because I don't know, but the 
reality is to see which costs that the community is experiencing. 
Because it is obvious that if we don't give an option to preserve the 
fishing activity in this region, one of two things may occur: the 
community disappears or the biosphere reserve doesn't work." 
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moradores recuerden que nosotros somos parte de la biosfera 
y tambien somos seres vivos como se esta protegiendo los 
animales tienen que proteger los humanos entonces, la 
situacion de nosotros requiere algo mas claro, asi que le 
pediriamos por favor de que nos explicaran mas a fondo 
cuales son las presentaciones, las gentes que estan 
elaborando este proyecto o que de hecho ya tienen un plan, 
que nos den a conocer. 

MT9: Yo quisiera comentarle que estamos en un proceso 
de...hasta el momento no hay nada definitive, eh, hoy, la 
reunion de hoy es invitar a la comunidad a participar en 
este proceso, entre mayor participation obtengamos de la 
comunidad vamos a obtener mas clara como podemos integrar 
un programa.17 

P10: Correcto, correcto pero a partir de a quel 
pues...ya, la reserva se limita, ya no va a ver ninguna 
actividad de pesca?Ll 

MT11: No senor, no, no... estamos en un momento en el 
cual estamos abiertos a recibir cualquier tipo de 
proposition para conservar los recursos para poder 
seguirlos explotando a futuro, si la seguimos explotando 
como hasta el momento se a estado explotando este recurso 
no dure mucho entonces acabandose los recursos las 
comunidades tendremos que emigrar a otras partes."01 

P12: Nosotros los Pescadores que hemos tenido toda la 
vida en El Golfo nos hemos dado cuenta de que a medida que 
las corrientes del Rio Colorado desaparecieron la 

P8 "We need more information, a great deal more information. We feel 
uncertainty that we aren't going to be able to fish anymore. We need to 
know the plan and then we can present our problems as residents, as 
settlers. Remember that we are part of the biosphere and we also are 
human beings who need to be protected as you protect the animals. Our 
situation requires a clear understanding. Then we ask please that you 
explain in greater detail your statements. Who is collaborating on this 
project, or if you already have a plan, let us know." 
"7 MT9 "I want to comment that we are in a process where, at the moment, 
there is nothing definitive. Today's meeting is to invite the community 
to participate in this process. If we have more community 
participation, we can make it clear how we are going to integrate a 
work program." 
.3 p^O "Right, right, but from this.... the reserve limits, does this mean 
there is not going to be any fishing activity?" 
15 MT11 "No sir, no, no.„we are at a time in which we are open to any 
kind of suggestion to conserve the resources and to be able to continue 
using them in the future. If we continue to use them like we now do, 
the resource is going to be extinct. Then the residents of the 
communities will need to migrate to other places." 
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producccion a mermado, entonces porque nos vamos a 
sacrificar nosotros tambien nada mas aqui, si buscando los 
culpables a nosotros que nos estamso acabando la produccion 
o algo, hay que buscar otras alternatives... (He was 
interrupted) .20 

MT13: porque no lo dejamos que expresen todas esas 
inquietudes, las anotamos y despues les contestamos o no.21 

P14: En el desierto los Pescadores que vamos a hacer 
enseguida, queremos cosas claras, que se hablen claras, de 
piano no puedes pescar, no queremos esperanzas van a mandar 
ustedes mientras un cheque para todas las familias, de como 
va a estar el cheque por semana, por mes, mensual, o que, 
esa linea imaginaria la hecharon primero de con los 
americanos?" 

MT15: quiero aclarar que nosotros no somos gobierno. 
PI6: A quien estan defendiendo, al turismo o a los que 

vivimos de la pesca? A quien estan defendiendo queremos 
cosas que nos digan...hablen claramente con nosotros no 
pueden hacer esto, pueden hacer esto o no lo puedes hacer, 
de manana en adelante no lo pueden hacer, puede ser la 
linea imaginaria claro,la zona reserva, entonces queremos 
saber que es lo que vamos hacer, que es lo que vamos a 
comer manana, va a venir un cheque por familia o que? 0 que 
es lo que se va hacer, porque es facil decir...pero mantener 
es dificil.^' 

P17: Cuando vamos a parar de pescar? 0 cuando nos van 
a decir ustedes ya no puedes pescar, queremos que lo digan 

P12 "The fishermen who have lived all our lives in El Golfo, know 
that the water from the Colorado River has disappeared, our catch have 
decreased. But why are we going to be the only ones who make 
sacrifices. If you are trying it to blame us for the extinction because 
our fishing or something, you need to look for other alternatives..." 

MT13 "Why don't we let them ask all their questions and then we will 
write them down and we will answer them or not." 

P14 "What are fishermen going to do in the desert? We want one thing 
clear. Speak clear. Are you not going to let us fish? We don't want 
false hopes. Are you going to send a check per family? How much is it 
going to be? Is it going to be per week, per month or what? This 
imaginary line-did you trace it first from the Americans?" 

MT15 "I want to say that we are not from the government." 
-4 P16 "Who are you defending? Tourism? Or the people who make a living 
by fishing? We want to know whom you are defending. We want to 
know.„speak clearly on what we can do and what we cannot do. We want to 
know what are we going to eat tomorrow? What are we going to do? Is a 
check coming per family or what? It is easy to say but hard to do." 
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publicamente a todos, que quede bien claro, bien entendido, 
que no andemos por las ramas...25 

MT18: Si les vamos a contestar.-0 

MT19: es muy rap i do todo los que ustedes nos estan 
haciendo saber porque ustedes son los que vivien a qui y 
mejor que nadie son ustedes los que conocen que es lo que 
esta pasando aqui, pero ahorita el objetivo, la intencion 
de habernos reunido es para organizarnos, o sea mucho vamos 
a aprender y mucho vamos a ganar con esta forma de hablar 
pero la cuestion es hacerlo mas esquematico, organizarnos, 
no venimos a formular soluciones, porque no podemos, la 
idea es conocer primero que es lo que esta pasando para 
despues tratar de dar un plan de manejo.27 

P20: En primer lugar el decreto de la biosfera 11 ego 
mucho despues de que nosotros estabamos aqui asentados como 
ciudadanos, como pobladores nosotros tenemos mucho mas 
arraigo de lo que esta saliendo ahorita en un decreto 
official correcto, pero no por eso se nos va a negar 
pescar, ustedes deben tener cuidado, estan defendiendo la 
vida de la vaquita pero tambien se debe defender la vida de 
nosotros de donde dependemos, poco a poco se fue acabando 
esta funcion tuvimos la culpa todos las autoridades por dar 
permisos a embarcaciones para que vinieran a explotar el 
mar, que le vinieran a quitar al pescador. Que va a pasar 
con nuestro nietos porque nosotros a traves de lo que 
dijeron ahorita, que tienen que desaparecer El Golfo, no va 
a desaparacer tengan conciencia de eso."8 

P17 "When are we going to stop fishing? Or when are you going to tell 
us that we can't fish anymore? We want you to say it in public to all 
of us, so that it is clear, and well understood. We don't want to be 
fooling around." 

MT18 "Yes, we are going to answer." 
MT19 "It is too soon to answer everything you are asking because you 

are the ones who live here and you know better than anyone what is 
happening here. Right now our objective, our intention of being here, 
is to organize ourselves. We are going to learn a lot from this talk 
but, the question how do we organize ourselves? We cannot claim to 
formulate solutions. The idea is to know first what is happening and 
then try to organize a management plan." 
-E P20 "In first place, the decree of the biosphere came after us. We 
were already settled here as citizens. As residents we have a longer 
history here than what is in the official decree. Not because of the 
reserve we are going to be denied to fish, you need to be careful. You 
are defending the life of the vaquita, but you need to defend the life 
of us as well as the product that we depend on. Little by little the 
product is disappearing. All the authorities are guilty because they 
issued permits to trawlers that came and exploited the sea; that came 
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MT21: Nosotros como grupo base no podemos dar 
respuesta sobre desiciones que puede tomar en un momento 
dado el gobierno, no lo podemos hacer."9 

P22: estamos a tiempo de comprometernos para presionar 
a las autoridades estadounidenses y que den agua a Mexico, 
porque a nosotros siempre nos han presionado pero nosotros 
nunca, nunca hemos podido presionar un poco a la sociedad 
nortearnericana para que nos den un poco de agua.'0 

P23: Senor delegado de pesca con todo respeto le voy a 
hacer mencion de unos cuantos parrafos de la ley de pesca 
dice el articulo sexto: todo pescador ribereno tiene 
derecho de pescar en agues protegidas, aguas concesionadas 
cualquier tipo de especie, no especifica el camaron, 
totoaba, cahuamas, simplemente dice asi, cualquier tipo de 
especies marinas para subsistir tanto su familia como el 
que la realiza, sin cobro fiscal de ninguna especie, tiene 
derecho a mantenerse del mar, porque es del mar donde 
nacio, en la playa y por lo tanto ese articulo sexto, asi 
lo especifica. Los verdaderos causantes de las desgracias 
de los pobres son los que andan sembrando hierba por las 
mentes y en los buenos terrenos que los deberian destinar a 
agricultural1 

MT24: No existe ninguna propuesta entiendan que es 
algo precipitado la presentation de esta. No se si tengan 
alguna duda ya nos llevamos un par de nombres que por las 
propuestas nos parecieron muy interesantes que participe 

and took away fishermen's product. What is going to happen with our 
grandsons, because of what you said today, that El Golfo would 
disappear? El Golfo is not going to disappear. Be aware of that." 

MT21 "We, as a base group, are unable to give answers on decisions 
that the government could make. We cannot do it." 
2q p22 "it is time to make a commitment and to exert pressure on the U.S 
authorities to get water for Mexico, because we are always being 
pressured but we have never been able to exert pressure on the American 
society to get water from the Colorado River." 
21 P23 "Mister Fishery Ministry, with all due respect, I am going to 
mention a couple of paragraphs from the Mexican fishing law. The sixth 
article says: all artisan fishermen have the right to fish in protected 
and concessioned waters for any kind of species. It doesn't specify 
shrimp, totoaba, cahuamas. It simply says any kind of marine species to 
subsist for them and their families without any charge. Fishermen have 
the right to depend on the sea, because it is in the sea where he was 
born on the beach, and the sixth article specifies it. The one 
responsible for the poverty of the fishermen are the ones who harvest 
hierba (marijuana) on the good lands that should be for agriculture 
production." 
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gente con esa iniciativa dentro de este grupo porque 
definitivamente va a hacer mucha chamba. ,2 

P25: Creo que todo esto que se esta diciendo o se esta 
haciendo sin ninguna, sin ninguna base porque si bien es 
que se hizo este decreto para decretar esa zona, tambien es 
cierto que no se hizo un estudio para saber como se 
mantenia o como vive esta gente de este poblado, de que 
vive, como es que estamos subsistiendo en este lugar, 
entonces creo que lo empezaron al reves, porque primero 
tenian que ver por las gentes, tenian que ver tocado al 
pueblo, a los Pescadores para saber de que viven esas 
gentes y como se trabaja aqui. 

5.5 Discussion: "We Want You to Speak Clear" 

Residents of El Golfo were informed of a public 

gathering to meet the management team of the biosphere 

reserve and to question them on it. The objective of the 

management team was to find people from the community who 

could be enlisted to work on the management plan of the 

reserve. 

At the meeting the management team wanted to get 

things done quickly. They insisted during their first 

statements (paragraphs 1,2,3) on choosing local people to 

participate in the management plan. They attempted to 

MT24 "There is no proposal you need to understand. It is too soon to 
present one. I don't know if you have any questions. We have a couple 
of names, and on your proposals, we think that the people's initiatives 
to participate in the group is very interesting because we have a lot 
of work to do." 

P25 "I think that everything that has been said or done has no basis 
because if it is true that the decree is completed, it is also true 
that no study has been done to know how the people live and subsist 
here. Then I think that you started backward, because first you need to 
know the fishermen and how they work here." 
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develop a rapid and unstructured meeting. They did not 

introduce themselves before approaching the residents and 

they did not explain clearly their role on the management 

team. It seemed that they were not ready to deal with the 

fishermen's questions or with a big audience. There were 

approximately 120 persons who attended the meeting and the 

management team had brought only 50 folders with 

information about the reserve to the community of more of 

2000 inhabitants. They said: "Unfortunately we brought only 

50 folders with the information because this was the number 

assigned to this meeting" (Paragraph 3) . Indeed they were 

not aware of the impracticality in their way of approaching 

the fishermen. 

The management team was sending several different 

messages at the same time, and this confused the residents 

even more. For instance, when they said, "the idea of the 

management plan for the biosphere is a little different 

from the decree. One thing is the management plan, the 

other is the decree which has a political process that we 

were also a part of" (paragraph 2). 

Fishermen confronted the team's statements: "to take care 

of the product;" "what is here;" "to reproduce;" we don't 

understand what you mean with all of that" (paragraph 6) . 



166 

The perceived ambiguity underlay the fishermen's opposition 

to collaborating with the management team. 

Fishermen in El Golfo are faced with divisiveness and 

personal problems, and have serious difficulties in 

structuring the process of marketing their own catches. A 

number of fishermen do not belong to cooperatives of the 

Federation and, for long periods of time, marketing had 

been subcontracted to local dealers. However, in protecting 

the overall community-fishermen interests, they were united 

in discourse and praxis. Several times fishermen asked the 

team to explain the concept of the biosphere reserve. 

However, neither the concept nor its possible consequences 

were ever fully explained. In an act of unity, fishermen 

insisted on the definition of the term. They said: "Right 

now the most important thing for us is to know specifically 

what is a biosphere" (paragraph 4) . Fishermen did not 

receive an answer and they were notably upset. They said: 

"I would like you to explain it a little better because we 

don't understand the way that you explained it 

before™"(Paragraph 6). 

One important issue raised by the fishermen in the 

meetings and activities that I witnessed and recorded was 

their character as independent producers. The uncertain 
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character of their endeavors and their years of cultural 

and economic tradition forced them to protect their fishing 

areas from government intervention. In the meeting 

fishermen said: "The decree of the biosphere came much 

later than us in this area. We are settlers with much more 

history here, and we are not going to be denied the right 

to fish because of the official decree. We are residents of 

this area. We are part of the biosphere and we are also 

human beings who need to be taken care of" (Paragraph 9, 

20) . 

Fishermen's appropriation of class-oriented discourse 

was a dialogical and creative one in which certain values 

and propositions were rejected (e.g., restrictions to fish) 

and others, such as their historical tradition as fishermen 

as part of their identity were claimed. Dialogue and 

creative selection were key elements in the process of 

resistance to perceived hostile policies. 

The fishermen's management concerns were related to 

the possible alienation of "their" habitat and resources by 

the government and the collapse of the fishery. For 

instance, fishermen said: "Whom is it going to benefit: the 

government or to the people of El Golfo? How are we going 

to live?" (Paragraph 6). 
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They resented the fact that the government did not 

consult them in a proper manner. They perceived the reserve 

as a 1 top-bottom' articulation. In paragraph 25 a fisherman 

said: "Everything that is being done here has no basis 

because it is true that there has been no study to know how 

people live here. I think you (management team) started 

backward, because you first needed to know about the lives 

of the people here to know how people work here." 

The above fishermen's statement makes sense when one 

reads the introduction to the Environmental Program 1995-

2000 of the Secretaria de Medio Ambiente, Recursos 

Naturales y Pesca (SEMARNAP) . The minister of SEMARNAP, 

Julia Carabias Lilo, said: 

Se promovera la decidida incorporation de las 
instituciones locales-como es el sector privado, las 
comunidades indigenas y las campesinas-en el manejo y 
conservation de los recursos naturales que poseen. El 
proposito es convertir estos espacios naturales en 
verdaderos ejemplos regionales de desarrollo 
sustentable, donde se privilegie el combate a la 
pobreza a traves del uso integral y diversificado de 
los ecosistema (In Nahmad 1998).J4 

During the meeting fishermen agreed on two things: the 

need for a responsible management of the resource and being 

24 It promotes the incorporation of the local institutes, as the private 
sector, the indigenous and the peasant's communities, in the management 
and conservation of the natural resources that they have. The purpose 
is to convert the natural areas to true examples of sustaintability 
where it privileges the fight against poverty through the diversified 
and integral use of the ecosystem. 
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in part responsible for the ecologic crisis of the upper 

Gulf of California. Nonetheless, several fishermen present 

at the meeting understood the cultural and political 

context of the reserve. Personally, I think the management 

team did not anticipate the fishermen's knowledge and 

political praxis. For instance, a fisherman underlined in 

his discourse the political environment of the reserve that 

had to go hand in hand with preserving the vaquita. He 

said: "We are also human beings who need to be protected as 

you protect the animals" (paragraph 8) . Another fisherman 

added: "You need to be careful. You are defending the life 

of the vaquita, but what is needed is to defend the life of 

us and the product on which we depend" (paragraph 20). 

That fishermen agreed on their responsibility for the 

collapse of the resources did not justify for them the 

government's unilateral decision to declare a biosphere 

reserve that would limit resources exploited by the 

fishermen. In a few words, for fishermen the reserve meant 

another blow to the fishing sector, a blow that began with 

changes in Article 27 of the Mexican Constitution following 

the privatization of the fishing industry. The fishermen's 

discourses contested the top-down imposition of the 

biosphere reserve as a part of national development policy. 
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In the meeting, fishermen showed their ability in the 

effective use and manipulation of the political resources 

that they had. For instance, a fisherman brought to the 

meeting a copy of the Mexican fishing law and read aloud 

several articles to the management team and to Sonora's 

Fishing Ministry, who arrived late at the meeting. He said: 

"Mister Fishing Minister, with all due respect, I am going 

to mention a couple of paragraphs from the fishing law. 

Article six says: XA11 artisan fishermen have the right to 

fish in protected and concessioned waters for any kind of 

product.' The law doesn't specify shrimp, totoaba, and 

turtle. It simply says, any marine species to subsistence 

for them and their families. The fishermen have the right 

to live from the sea, because it is the sea where he was 

born" (See paragraph 23). 

As an essential aspect of the discussion, several 

fishermen offered an interesting political discourse. For 

example, the fishermen expressed their dissatisfaction in 

having United States interests intervene in "their" 

environment. They said: "We know that because of the lack 

of water from the Colorado River our production has 

decreased. So, we are timely in exerting pressure on the 

United States for a commitment to obtain water from the 



171 

Colorado River and divert it to Mexico, because it is 

always the fishermen who had been under pressure and now we 

need to pressure the American society. If you are 

protecting the animals, we need also be protected by you" 

(Paragraph 9,12,22). Another fishermen said: "We want 

things to be quite clear. We want you to speak clear. We 

don't want false hopes. We want you to tell us the truth if 

we are going to be allowed to fish or not, or what? This 

imaginary line that you are talking about, you draw it 

first from the Americans" (Paragraph 14). 

Another argument presented the biosphere as a plot of 

transnational capitalist intervention in El Golfo. In the 

fishermen's own view, the biosphere threatened to 

jeopardize their economic position and their fragile 

dependency on the resources. They said: "Who you are 

defending? Tourism? Or the people who make a living from 

fishing activity? We want to know what are we going to do? 

What are we going to eat tomorrow? Or are you going to send 

us a check per family? 

The fishermen involved in the discussion felt the 

scientists who participated in the management team were 

part of the government. For the fishermen, the management 

team's discourse was similar to that of the official 



172 

authorities which "uses empty conceptions, it plays with an 

ambiguity game to balance social contradictions, it 

sublimes, it appeals to its own rationality to gain 

consensus, it alludes to problems, conflicts and projects, 

it exhorts, annunciates, communicates, but never informs 

completely" (Roth Seneff and Lameiras 1994:41). 

The idea of being associated with the Mexican 

government pinched a sensitive nerve of Mexican scientists' 

politics: the question of political status always has been 

a field of bitter controversy and unsettled disputes. For 

instance, in one of the interventions a member of the 

management team said: "I want to make it clear that we are 

not gobierno (part of the government)" (Paragraph 15). 

I think that fishermen felt that they were * ignorant' 

of the magnitude and intricacies of the biosphere reserve. 

They felt that in this meeting their opinions were 

considered as an opinion poll, especially when a member of 

the management team, notably stressed by the questions, 

asked his partner: "Why don't we let them express 

themselves first, then we write the questions and 

afterward, we decide if we answer them or not?" (paragraph 

13). But also residents criticized the management team's 

lack of respect toward them, because during the meeting 
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several members conversed in English and no translation was 

given. 

Fishermen felt the management team did not care about 

their opinions on the elaboration of the management plan. 

Perhaps fishermen weren't wrong." A friend from the 

management team, visibly uncomfortable with the procedures 

in the meeting, told me that they were holding these 

meetings in all the communities of the upper Gulf as part 

of the bureaucratic requirements of the reserve. But they 

also had a deadline to report to the director of the 

reserve on "their advances of meeting with the residents of 

the communities for the elaboration of the management 

plan." However, he said, they also did not have enough 

information on the reserve and they did not have the needed 

skills'* to hold participatory community meetings. 

Fishermen agreed their opinions were not taken into 

account for the project of the reserve. Therefore, they saw 

the decree as unfair. They knew that the decree was already 

"5 It is not my intention to make a satire of the work of the management 
team of the biosphere reserve as well as to deny the good intentions of 
many members of the team. However, as an anthropologist I was 
interested in the matters of allocation and distribution effects, 
political matters of the reserve. The issue of "big guys against 
little guys" (McCay In Durrenberger 1990:82) was part of the data I try 
to understand. Unfortunately, it was beyond the management team's 
purview. It was not part of their subject matter. 
26 All the member of the management team belonged to the natural 
sciences. 
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a fact; however, they were not yet ready to collaborate in 

a management plan. First, fishermen needed more information 

on the reserve. As one fisherman said: "We need more 

information, more broader information. We are uncertain of 

what is going to happen to us. We need to know first what 

is your plan, then we can start presenting our problems" 

(Paragraph 9). 

Residents of El Golfo remember that by the end of the 

meeting everyone was dissatisfied. In fact there was a 

group of people who wanted to expel the management team 

from the community, especially a member of the team who, in 

response to the fishermen's most asked question—who is 

going to benefit by the reserve?—explained: "We don't know 

what are the real costs of the reserve, definitively it 

create costs and benefits...generally or traditionally these 

declarations accumulate the costs toward some sectors of 

the society and the benefits to another sector; 

unfortunately this is the way history works not only in 

this reserve but in most reserves in the world... We want you 

to give us options on how to preserve the fishing activity. 

We want to know what we can do and what we cannot do, but 

what is obvious is that if we don't give an option to the 

government [in other words if the community doesn't 
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participate] to preserve the fishing activity in this 

region, one of two things will happen: the community will 

disappear, or the biosphere reserve won't work" (Paragraph 

7) . Then a fisherman answered, warning the member of the 

management team: "El Golfo is not going to disappear; be 

aware of that" (Paragraph 20). 

During the meeting fishermen publicly resisted what 

they considered a hostile policy as well as the styles of 

the management team. Throughout the meeting they exerted 

pressure and openly criticized the management team's 

inability to answer fishermen questions. It challenges 

Scott's idea that when resistance occurs "in public," in 

front of the powerful, scholars have failed to note it 

because of the subtle, evasive speech genres in which it is 

routinely expressed" (Gal 1995:408). 

The management team perceived the adverse results that 

generated in their efforts to accomplish mutual 

collaboration, when they elaborated the idea of the 

possibility of changing from an open to a limited access to 

fishing. The fishermen warning: "El Golfo is not going to 

disappear, be aware of that," toward a member of the 

management team, showed an open resistance and not a 

disguised one. 
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Therefore, by the end of the meeting, the management 

team was aware of the contradictory and detrimental style 

they used to their cause in the meeting. Then they moved to 

uncover their "official transcript" (Gal 1995) by saying to 

a group of fishermen gathered after the meeting, that there 

were political interests underlying the decree that were 

beyond their control. They stressed their exclusively 

scientific role in the reserve and argued, "They could not 

change decisions that came from below." By doing that, the 

management team placed themselves in a subordinated group 

like the fishermen; that is: everyone experienced both 

domination and subordination within the tightly nested 

hierarchies of everyday Mexican life. This challenges 

Scott's assumption that the subordinate and the dominant 

are always clearly definable, unified, and separable 

groups, unambiguously opposed to each other (Gal 1995). 

In short, the biosphere reserve decree elicited a wide 

response from local people that included a questioning of 

the new relationship of rural populations with the state as 

well as a questioning of the role of the resource users and 

scientists in the process of decision-making for the 

management of the area. 
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In one sense, the discourses of residents of El Golfo 

that I analyzed above can be seen as a response to the 

Mexican nationalist and modernization discourse as well as 

the agrarian and neoliberal economic policies. The fact is 

that El Golfo residents had not taken the role of a passive 

spectator in the political and economic reforms promoted by 

the country's elite. 

In short, the fishermen's contested discourses 

illustrate the process by which political discourse is 

constituted: as changing, situational, historical and in 

relation to other social groups. 
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CHAPTER 6. COMMUNITY STRATEGIES FOR ECONOMIC SURVIVAL; 
WOMEN'S INFORMAL ECONOMY 

In the following, I present the strategies that 

families of El Golfo adopted to cope with displacement or 

decreased salaries caused by the economic crisis resulting 

from the closure of their cooperatives, the entrance of the 

private sector into the fishery, and the ecological crisis 

in the Gulf of California. Community strategies include the 

fuller utilization of kinship and other social sources, 

migration, savings, pretty trade, and informal activities 

among others. Because informal activities have an important 

role in the community I present a discussion on these 

activities, which are mostly performed by women. 

Before describing the survival strategies of households 

in El Golfo, it is important to briefly mention how other 

communities had responded to economic crisis. 

Anthropological and sociological studies of how 

communities, households, and individuals in Latin America 

and the Caribbean respond to and survive economic crisis and 

state abandonment are well reported. The ways the urban poor 

survive in cities through bureaucratic favors and 

reciprocity based on networks of patronage, loyalty and 

confianza (Lomintz 1982, 1988; Velez-Ibanez 1990) are also 

well documented. Additional strategies include varied 

subterranean employment in the informal sector (Portes and 

Schauffler 1993) with women often providing the extra labor 



179 

(Beneria 1993)." Households increase in size because of 

incorporation of other relatives into the households and, as 

a result, consumptive patterns change (Gonzalez de la Rocha 

1988).2 

Anthropological studies on the Mexican fishing 

communities are scantly reported. Some notable exceptions 

are the work of McGoodwin (1980, 1987, 1989) who reported 

the conflict over shrimp rights and political 

marginalization of inshore fishing cooperatives. Breton and 

Lopez (1984) studied the social development of the Mexican 

fisheries and their economic marginalization by the Mexican 

government. A series of monographs edited by Chenaut (1984) 

on the fishermen of Baja California described the historical 

and technological development of the fishery and their 

people. Although important, these studies did not help us to 

understand the particular strategies that individuals 

engaged in response to their economic marginalization. 

In the upper Gulf of California there are researchers 

who have made significant studies on fishermen strategies to 

cope with economic marginalization and state abandonment. 

For instance, fishermen's collective strategies (i.e., 

noncompliance) to avoid governmental regulations in the 

fishery have been studied by McGuire (1991) and Vasquez-Leon 

In Guadalajara, married women under 40 supplemented income in the 
informal sector, but in older families, grown children provided the 
extra income (Gonzalez de la Rocha 1988). 
De la Rocha (1988) found that families spend much less on health, and 
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(1995). McGuire and Greenberg (1993) and Wood (1995) 

examined the strategies families adopted (i.e., women's 

work, illegal fishing) to cope with displacement or 

decreased salaries caused by the closure of their 

cooperatives, the entrance of the private sector into the 

fishery, and the ecological crisis in the Gulf of 

California. Finally, Valdez-Gardea (1995) studied women's 

participation in the informal economy as a response to 

economic crisis and lack of employment. 

6.1 Households Dynamics in a Time of Crisis 

On the edge of the beach, the evening of Holy Thursday 

of Semana Santa (Holy Week) in 1995, Licha and her comadres 

lit a Sirio Bendito (blessed candle). They sang and prayed 

before releasing it to the sea. Licha's partner, a 

fisherman, had been 7 days at sea. The last week of his 

life, he and three other fishermen had gone to harvest clams 

at the Isla Grande. After they had been gone for 3 days 

people said two sea-thrashed bodies appeared with stiff 

fists and frightened looks cemented on their faces. One of 

the fishermen had died due to a heart attack. The other 

drowned, because he didn't know how to swim. The body of 

Licha's partner appeared the morning of Holy Friday. Licha 

and her comadres believed that body appeared because of 

their devotional prayers and the act of lighting the 
•  h o l y  

because of higher costs, spend more on clothes, transport, and housing. 
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candle. 

In El Golfo everyone remembers this tragic Semana Santa 

of 1995 in which only one fisherman, the patron of the 

panga, survived. This fisherman and his family had to 

migrate to the United States because people in the 

community, especially the wives of those who died, blamed 

him for the tragedy because he survived. 

This tragedy casted gloom over the good news in the 

last two years of economic improvement, local organization, 

and increasing diversification of economic activities in the 

community. In the early 1990s, people in El Golfo suffered 

severely because of the economic crisis in the shrimp 

industry. However, by 1995 the shrimp catches had increased 

and they were happy for it. 

Licha remembers the economic support that she as well 

as the others widows received from the community. Because of 

the better economic situation of shrimp fishing in 1995, 

Golfenos contributed to the coffins, cemetery plots and 

travel expenses of the relatives who came from outside the 

town to bury the bodies of the fishermen. 

In the last few years, people from El Golfo, like 

Licha, had relied on the support from other households to 

mitigate the economic crisis due to the decrease of the 

shrimp catches in the late 1980s. The collapse of shrimping 

in the upper Gulf affected El Golfo's households. Many 

fishermen, like Licha's partner, who were literally thrown 
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out of work, became clam fishermen. For instance, in 1993 

the average unemployment period during the year was 5.7 

months with 46 percent of the fishermen unemployed 

(Greenberg and Velez 1993:21) . 

Residents in El Golfo remember the good times of the 

shrimp industry with nostalgia. Tina, wife of a former 

president of the *Carranza' cooperative and presently the 

owner of a restaurant, observed: 

Mi esposo ganaba de 15 a 20 millones de pesos por mes y 

nos dedicabamos a mal gastarlo sin preveer el futuro o la 

posible escases del camaron. Nos ibamos a San Luis Rio 

Colorado, a Mexicali y Yuma a comer bien y a divertirnos, 

tambien cambiabamos de carro cada ano y nos dabamos la gran 

vida asi lo haciamos nosotros y mucha gente de aqui, mas 

bien casi toda~ 

Indeed local people remember spending money visiting 

their relatives in central Mexico, shopping in the malls in 

Yuma, Calexico or Tucson, or buying expensive jewelry. 

However, by 1992 shrimp production fell between 80-90 

percent, and household incomes felt this drop. In 1992, 66 

percent of the households made less than 12 million pesos a 

year; 25 percent earned between 12 and 20 million pesos; and 

only 9 percent had household incomes of more than 20 million 

My husband used to make 15 to 20 million pesos a month ($1,500.00 to 
$2,000.00). We used to go to San Luis Rio Colorado, to Mexicali and Yuma 
to eat out and enjoy ourselves. We had a great life. We would buy a new 
car every year. We would spend freely, as practically everyone here did. 
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(Greenberg and Velez 1993:22). 

El Golfo's families adopted several strategies to cope 

with displacement or decreased salaries caused by the 

economic crisis in the fishing industry. In general, 

household members coped with the crisis by intensifying 

activities, which they already utilized during the off

season and months of low production. But several families 

created innovative ways to raise their household's income. 

For instance Luisa, a 45 year-old woman, with the help of 

her daughter, had the idea to use seashells to create 

figures. Having no money to buy gifts for Christmas, Luisa 

and her daughter gave seashell figures to their friends and 

relatives as gift. 

Luisa said that later people asked for the product. The 

seashell figures were given as a souvenir to friends from 

outside the town. The business increased when they created 

more sophisticated pieces, such as jewelry boxes, picture 

frames, ashtrays, and key rings. Luisa wrote the phrase: 

"recuerdo de El Golfo de Santa Clara" (remembrance of El 

Golfo de Santa Clara) in all the figures. Now, they 

distribute their product to local stores and restaurants 

where they are sold to tourists and local people. 

No one gave a thought to the future, or to the possibility that shrimp 
might become scarce. 
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Social Networks, Mutual Trust, and Relations of Exchange. 

Strengthening community social networks is a strategy 

used by households to cope with the economic crisis. Like 

Licha, households received the support of neighbors and 

relatives with cash, appliances, food, equipment or their 

own time when they were confronting difficult situations. A 

case was Isabella, a young woman of 23. She, her husband, 

35, and her two children, 7 and 4, had migrated to El Golfo 

during Holy Week of 1997. They came from the Ejido Poza 

Rica, two and a half hours from El Golfo. Isabella lived in 

a very damaged house on the edge of the beach. Her husband's 

patron lent it to them. Little by little, the salinity, the 

strong waves and the hurricanes had destroyed the house. It 

had 3 walls and a roof. Isabella and her husbands with the 

help of neighbors covered the windows with plastic and wood. 

Neighbors donated chairs, an old table, mattresses and 

clothes for the children. 

Resident relations in El Golfo were sometimes marked by 

divisiveness and personal problems. However, in time of 

crisis, residents described themselves as "giving the best 

of them" to support each other. The above was shown during 

the flooding of 1995 caused by the El Nino phenomenon that 

destroyed several houses at the edge of the town. The 

community organized a committee to help the victims by 

collecting cloths, medicines, and construction materials to 

rebuild the houses. Residents agreed that participating in 
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organizations or clubs helped them to cope with worries and 

stress caused by the economic crisis. In fact, 67 percent of 

the people I interviewed participated in local associations 

such as the elderly club or the Mexican Independence 

committee. 

In El Golfo the nuclear family household predominated; 

however, extended family networks were very important. 

Relatives living in different households visited each other 

on a daily basis. Male seasonal emigration and work at sea 

strengthened women's ties to each other, which were used as 

a strategy to develop mutual-aid networks that included 

economic loans or food in the absence of husbands. Elderly 

relatives received fish or food from their relatives or 

friends. Adult relatives commonly took care of one another's 

children especially when the mother was working. Fishermen 

shared fishing equipment with their relatives and helped one 

another in case of motor failure while at sea. Relatives 

sometimes provide their own labor or that of a teen-age son 

for a relative's or friend panga. 

The use of exchange and barter among neighbors and with 

local or foreign merchants was well developed in the 

community. The households exchanged labor for materials, 

clams for vegetables, labor for other labor, tortillas for 

fish, and a variety of debt dispensations that allowed 

households to survive. 

In El Golfo, small grocery stands had a crucial role 
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for the survival of the household. Many residents bought 

fiado (to buy on credit) dairy products. Customers needed to 

pay off their account at the end of each month. However, 

sometimes a special agreement was made between the owner of 

the stand and the customer if he or she could not pay on 

time. To sell on credit was very popular in the town; many 

people sold clothes, shoes, jewelry, home appliances. Local 

residents took advantage of this system, which was based on 

the value of "confianza" (mutual trust) and it was a key 

element in mitigating some household needs. 

Any one that had gone through an economic crisis knew 

that it caused a considerable stress within the household 

because the impossibility of meeting the needs of the 

household. Social networks in El Golfo also played an 

important role in providing moral support to those families 

in need. I remember visiting my friend Hilda. She, as well 

as many other women in town, was the head of her household. 

Because shrimp catches during the 1994-1995 season 

increased, Hilda, who maintained her family selling 

groceries in the living room of her house, had bought a 

motor for her panga on credit thinking that the shrimp 

season in 1996 would be good. However it did not happen that 

way. Her partner returned from his second trip with only 30 

kg of shrimp. Visibly upset, Hilda told her friend, her mom 

and her partner that she had been very stressed these last 

days because she had no money to pay the man who would 
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arrive at any moment from San Luis. Every one there 

supported her by giving her ideas of how and what words she 

should use to tell the man that she did not have the money. 

When the man arrived, Hilda explained the situation. Before 

he left, she gave him two kg of shrimp to compensate for the 

time that he would be waiting for his money but also to make 

it clear that she was willing to pay. 

Social network support was crucial to accomplishing 

important needs. For instance, because of the economic 

crisis, several children who were studying in high school in 

San Luis had to return to the town. Their families were 

unable to continue paying the living expenses of their 

children in San Luis Rio. Because of these situations 

individuals, such as Xitlaiit, offered to help her 

neighbor's son, inviting him to live with her son in the 

apartment that Xitlaiit and her husband rented for their son 

in San Luis Rio. When families did not have money to visit 

their children in San Luis, they sent messages, food and 

clean clothes with neighbors, like Xitlaiit, or they rode in 

each other's car. 

Decreasing Consumption, Switching Jobs and Migration 

Personal savings, effective money management, and 

decreasing consumption patterns helped families in El Golfo 

to cope with the adverse economic conditions. Usually, the 

women managed the household money. Fishermen and women 
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agreed that women were better money managers. They were 

responsible for ensuring the money to feed the family. 

Many of the women I interviewed commented that during 

the good times of the shrimp industry, they never paid any 

attention or worried about the amount of money they spent on 

groceries for the family. However in time of crisis, women 

developed strategies to wisely spend their money. For 

instance, many of them planned ahead for a trip to San Luis 

Rio where they take care of several activities at the same 

time, such as visiting the doctor, checking on their 

children who studied in San Luis Rio, selling clams 

collected by them or their husbands in local restaurants, 

going to the bank, buying needed material for the 

elaboration of their informal activities, and, finally, 

going to the supermarket. Ninety percent of the women I 

interviewed agreed that they saved approximately 40 percent 

of their money each month when they bought their groceries 

in San Luis Rio. 

During the good times of the shrimp industry many 

families spent their money freely. Several women said that 

even though they knew how to perform household activities, 

they would rather pay someone else to do it. It was usual to 

see a woman from El Barrio de Las Cachoras working as a maid 

in another's woman household. As a woman explained, 

remembering those times: "I even paid a neighbor to make 

tortillas for me every week. I was too lazy to do it 
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myself." Now most of the women decided to perform their own 

domestic chores to save money. Even women who did not know 

how to make tortillas or cakes asked to be thought of by 

their friends. Further, women who had skills that they did 

not use in the past were now using them. Sara commented that 

she knew how to sew but she preferred to pay somebody else 

to make her children's school uniforms every year. Now, 

trying to save money, Sara made her children's clothes. 

Other women saved money producing their own vegetables and 

fruits in their back yards or raising animals, such as 

chickens. 

People knew that the fishing industry was going through 

a difficult situation and that their incomes were not 

sufficient for them to put themselves into debt, therefore 

many people avoided falling into debt. Fifty percent of the 

people I interviewed said that they were out of debt. Forty 

percent owed less of 30 pesos and only 10 percent had debts 

for more than 100 pesos. 

Selling non-needed fishing equipment, appliances, and 

jewelry was another strategy used by families in El Golfo to 

pay debts or to buy households goods. For instance, many of 

the families I interviewed had sold their VCRs. The only 

video store in town closed its business because of lack of 

customers. 

Another important means of decreasing consumption was 

to avoid paying rent. During the good times of the shrimp 
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industry, most fishermen invested in building their own 

homes. Seventy nine percent of the people I interviewed 

owned their property outright and paid no mortgage. Another 

10 percent lived rent-free in dwellings provided by 

relatives or friends. Only 11 percent of those sampled paid 

rent. Fishermen-reduced-income was one of the reasons why 

they spent little money on home maintenance or repairs. 

Fishermen were also delaying replacement of goods, such 

as cars. The cars they owned were on average fifteen years 

old (Greenberg and Velez 1993:21) . 

Avoiding behavioral patterns used in the good times was 

also how families decreased consumption. In the past, 

families organized open parties to celebrate a birthday. 

Food and beer were offered to the guests. Usually a band 

brought from San Luis played for hours and people enjoyed 

the parties until early the next morning. Because of the 

economic crisis families celebrated birthdays in a more 

simple way. This saved them money for an emergency or their 

children's school needs. 

Households in El Golfo evolved strategies to cope with 

the drop in income in which they earned in a year what they 

used to make in a month. To raise their incomes, households 

migrated in search of work. Fishermen had long engaged in 

some cyclical migration, particularly during their summer 

off-season. With the crisis in the shrimp industry permanent 

out-migration was becoming much more prevalent. Many 
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fishermen migrated to the United States, where worked at 

anything from yard work in Calexico to construction work in 

Phoenix. Others had gone to other ports to find work and 

continued fishing, and others scattered to towns and cities 

in the interior (Greenberg and Velez 1993) . Fishermen who 

stayed in the town tried to earn a living during the off

season, either by refitting and going after other kinds of 

fish or by switching to other kinds of fishing. 

Another alternative to raising the household's incomes 

was the participation of other members of the household, 

besides the boys who also fished, in the labor force. Wives 

and daughters of fishermen cleaned houses, washed clothes, 

made and sold tamales and tortillas or worked in a local 

store, restaurant or hotel. 

Informal Economy and Petty Trade 

A common option households used to increase their 

income was petty trading in the informal economy. Several 

women in town bought clothes, shoes, and households 

appliances in Yuma or Calexico to sell in El Golfo. Many 

fishermen sold fish or shrimp from their homes, and others 

bought seafood and trucked them to border cities to sell. 

Some of this involved black market transactions that 

involved the selling of other species that were either taken 

from protected areas or fished during Vedas (Greenberg and 

Velez 1993:28). 
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Seeking additional income-generating activities in the 

informal sector had been the most important coping strategy 

for El Golfo households. Because there were so few sources 

of employment in town, 87 percent of 62 women I interviewed 

reported working in the informal economy. 

Indeed informal activities in town had increased 

recently. According to the Mexican census in 1990, 7 6 

percent of those employed worked in the primary sector, 3 

percent in the secondary sector, and 21 percent in the 

tertiary sector. In 1993 a study showed that 62 members of a 

32 household random sample were actively employed. Of these, 

58 percent worked in the primary sector, 3 percent in the 

secondary sector, and 39 percent in the tertiary sector 

(Greenberg and Velez 1993:25). Between 1994 and 1997, 62 

women interviewed showed that 13 percent worked in the 

secondary sector and the remaining 87 percent in informal 

activities. 

Women prepared food for sale, such as tortillas, 

tamales, raspados, pan, cakes, hot dogs, and fish dishes. 

Other women had small grocery stores where they sold 

candies, milk, bread, and cigarettes. The stores occupied 

part of their house or their property. Such shops did not 

require rent and allowed household members to continue to 

meet their domestic responsibilities. Only a few women 

worked fishing clams. 

Women who engaged in informal economic activities 



193 

reported a monthly income of $160.00. Women's generated 

income had become crucial for the survival of the household. 

Most of the women I interviewed, aware of the importance of 

their activities, were teaching their children to perform 

them. Women agreed that the incomes generated by the fishing 

activity in town were not going to be enough any more. 

In the following, I present a discussion on informal 

activities in the town performed by women as a response of 

the lack of work opportunities for them. I end this 

discussion by presenting the case study of Lola a 

fisherwoman. 

6.2 Informal Economy4 

There are several theories that try to explain the 

expansion of the informal sector in Latin America." The 

concept of marginality is one approach. It emphasized that 

workers are pushed into the informal labor sector and into 

4 In the early 1970s many analysts of urban employment in Less Developed 
Countries adopted a 'two-sector' terminology and mode of analysis. This 
approach was initiated by divisions of economic activities and 
employment into 'traditional' and 'modern' sectors (Bromley 1979). In 
1973 Keith Hart introduced the term 'informal sector' to describe the 
insertion of the Frafra of Ghana in the urban labor market. This 
approach was commonly used to study the informal sector in Latin America 
in the 1970s and later. Typically, informal economic activities are 
small scale and characterized by low capital endowments, simple 
technologies, unremunerated family labor, and flexible work-sites, 
(Portes et. al., 1989). 
5 To explain the informal work approach, a number of critical theories 
such as 'dependency', 'underdevelopment', and 'world-systems' theories 
have emphasized structural factors and the systemic features linking, 
integrating, and disintegrating informal work in the first and third 
world, in the 'core' and on the 'periphery' (Quijano 1969; Rostow 1960; 
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services as a result of insufficient demand in the 

manufacturing and other sectors, and they are destined never 

to leave them (Arizpe 1979) . This approach helped me to 

understand the context on which women of El Golfo de Santa 

Clara participated in the informal economy. Indeed, when I 

asked a sample of 62 women their reasons for performing 

informal activities, 63% answered "no hay otra cosa que 

hacer en este pueblo, ademas la pesca ya no da pa'mas" 

(there is nothing else to do in this town and besides, the 

fishing activity is over). 

They considered themselves as being neglected by the 

local and state authorities. Almost all of the women I 

interviewed commented on the need to bring an infrastructure 

to the community for them to study and to work. As a woman 

said: "las mujeres del Golfo estan olvidadas por el 

gobierno' (the women of El Golfo are forgotten by the 

government). 

Indeed there were very few sources of employment for 

women in El Golfo de Santa Clara. Perhaps because of the 

lack of infrastructure and facilities, the manufacturing and 

others sectors had not developed in El Golfo as in the other 

communities of the upper Gulf. 

The opportunities for formal jobs were scant and they 

were given to young women with at least a technical 

education. For instance, a sample of 62 women interviewed 

Stavenhagen 1972; Arizpe 1979) . 
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showed that only 13% were formally employed. They worked as 

secretaries, either in the Delegacion, the Secretaria de 

Pesca, the aquiculture enterprise, the freezing plant and 

the cooperative El Tornillal (the only fishing cooperative 

that could afford to pay a secretary) , and the Oxxo (the 

supermarket). 

Recently, another source of employment for women opened 

in El Golfo. In 1991, an aquaculture enterprise was 

installed in the community that gave seasonal employment to 

the women of El Golfo. In the same year a conqeladora 

(freezing plant) was opened in El Golfo. The manager said 

that during the shrimp and chano season, 25 women worked in 

the plant, packing the product. The manager was aware of the 

lack of employment for women, because he said he had been 

teaching women to do activities usually performed by men, 

such as quality control (size and weight) and the 

classification of the product. 

There were perhaps a dozen restaurants in town; 

however, only one or two attracted national and 

international tourists. During holidays, especially spring 

break, many tourists visited El Golfo and local women were 

employed as cooks or waitresses. The rest of the restaurants 

were family-owned and were attended by the members of the 

family. Recently, two motels opened in the community and 

women found seasonal employed as chambermaids, especially 

during holidays. Otherwise, the family members or the 
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manager attended the motels. 

In the past, women of El Golfo had practically no 

options for employment. They worked as domestic servants in 

the houses of the wealthiest families of the town. Others 

women washed and ironed other's clothes in their own houses 

or worked as babysitters. Women were also employed to cook 

in especial events, such as a wedding or baptisms. Many 

women remembered being pulled out of school and taught how 

to work as tripulantes in the fishing industry with their 

fathers. 

Since a young age the women were engaged working in 

informal activities. They helped their mothers sell food 

during the holidays of spring break, Memorial Day or the 

Mexican Holy Week. They spent their weekends in their homes 

helping their parents pack shrimp in plastic bags, which was 

sold to buyers from San Luis Rio. 

Because of the decline in shrimp production over the 

past eight years, informal economic activities had increased 

in El Golfo de Santa Clara. Indeed most households combined 

fishing, commerce, and services to survive. In effect, their 

survival depended on each sector subsidizing the operation 

of the other at times. At one moment, profits from fishing 

may be poured into a family business. When fishing is poor 

the domestic sector may be subsidized by the households' 

enterprises (McGuire and Greenberg (1994) , which are focused 

in informal economic activities headed mostly by women. 
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For instance, the sample of 62 women interviewed showed 

that 87% worked in the informal economy. They prepared food 

for sale, such as tortillas, tamales, raspados, pan, 

pastels, coricos, empanadas, hot dogs, and fish dishes. 

Other women had in their homes small grocery stores where 

they sold candies, milk, bread, cigarettes, etc; and few of 

them worked fishing clams. 

The worsening economic status of the fishing household 

was indicated by the fact that many women (67%) started 

their economic activities within the last 8 years. Even the 

rest of them who said they had worked *toda su vida' (all 

their life) , had increased their production in the last 8 

years. 

Frequently the income of women working in the informal 

sector was misrepresented and considered as ayuda or help 

and a complement to their husband's salaries. However, the 

money that women of El Golfo de Santa Clara earned was not a 

secondary source of income for the household. Many women 

were co-heading their households (66%) and an important 

percentage (25%) were the head of the household. Most 

fishermen (75%) understood the importance of women's work 

and they collaborated with their wives in their activities. 

They helped women to prepare the product and also to cook, 

to take care of the children, to clean, to sweep the home 

and to sell the product. The above challenged the idea that 

most husbands refused to allow their wives to work outside 
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of the home because of male pride and machismo (see Alonso 

1992) . 

In many cases, the work of women in the informal 

economy was linked to housework, and the women themselves 

were often viewed as housewives whose economic role extended 

to their activities." The above overlooked women's personal 

goals and aspirations. For instance, 37% of the women gave 

personal ambitions as the reason for performing their 

activity (i.e., to save money to travel, to eat in 

restaurants, to buy jewelry or to study). 

Although most of the women who I interviewed performed 

their activities at home, it was not just a way for them to 

meet their household responsibilities "while they earned a 

few pesos"—as Greenberg and Velez-Ibanez would say 

(1994:38). Instead, it was an opportunity for them to 

increase their social networks and to become involved in the 

socio-political life of the town while they earned good 

money. Women's work gave them the opportunity to be 

independent, to achieve personal goals, and to participate 

in the political life of the town. 

I spent hours talking with women about their work 

experiences. Invariably, they began their stories with some 

statement such as "yo he hecho de todo" (I had done 

everything) . Or they commented on the form of their lives: 

Several scholars explain the participation of women in informal 
activities only as an economic way to 'survive' (Brooke-Olson 1994; 
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"mi vida ha sido dura, siempre trabajando," (My life has 

been hard, always working). But also I participated in their 

activities. I tasted their food; I walked with them selling 

empanadas door to door; I traveled with them in a panqa to 

the Isla Grande to fish for clams. Further, I helped them to 

weigh the curvina outside their homes and I served as a 

witness when they received the money from the buyers. 

Women in El Golfo did not question my interest in their 

working experiences. They told about it as an important part 

of their lives, lives that they felt deserved to be known. 

Their experiences indicated an awareness of the centrality 

of work in the historical constitution of their social 

identities. It challenged the narrow notion presented in the 

work literature that analyzed work as an economic activity 

and not as a cultural process itself (Calagione and Nugent 

1993). 

For instance, Rosa, a 45 year-old cosmetologist 

originally from a ranch in the south of Mexico, remembered 

arriving in El Golfo in 1981. Rosa lived on the other side 

of the town and she had a beauty salon in her home. She said 

that when she arrived in the community, there was nobody who 

provided this service. She remembered that most of the woman 

in the town looked xpasadas de moda' (old fashioned) with 

long and straight hair and the men looked xgrenudos' (shock-

headed) . Only rich people could afford going to the beauty 

Arizpe 1979). 
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salon in San Luis Rio. 

In the living room of her house, she started cutting 

the hair of neighbors from El Barrio de las Leonas and de 

las Cachoras. Later everyone knew about her. Her work was 

demanded from people all over the town, and she built a room 

next to her house that became her beauty salon. Initially, 

her husband, a fisherman, did not want her to work. He was 

worried about what people would say. He explained to her 

that he was the one who should maintain the household and 

that Rosa's work could be seen as a failure of his 

commitment as head of the family. However, later, because of 

the crisis in the fishing industry, he accepted Rosa's 

working. 

Rosa believed that her work was very important for the 

survival of her family, because her earnings were the main 

income for the household. But she also believed that her 

work provided the community with an important service that 

it did not have before, especially the poor people. Rosa 

thought that through her work she improved the physical 

appearance of residents and of the community in general. She 

said "yo llegue a El Golfo modernizando a la gente, 

cortandoles el pelo y haciendoles permanents" (I arrived in 

El Golfo, gave 'style' to the people, cutting their hair and 

giving them permanents in their hair). 

In El Golfo women had a sense of history and a sense of 

autobiography. They were proud of their lives and did not 
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find it difficult or were not ashamed to talk about their 

working experiences. Their experiences were directly 

concerned with the preoccupation of making a living, and, 

indirectly but equally, concerned with the work of personal, 

social and community identity. Their stories revealed the 

material and cultural context in which their work was 

performed as well as important aspects in the history of the 

community. 

In the following I present the work experience of Lola, 

a fisherwoman. My objective is to show that women's working 

experiences generated by women themselves may articulate 

forms of resistance—and sometimes accommodation—to 

domination and exploitation (Calagione and Nugent 1993). 

6.3 Lola: a Fisherwoman 

"Sometimes when we are out at sea I have seen men 

crying because of fear for the heavy weather, but no one has 

ever seen me cry." These were the words of Lola, a forty 

year-old woman. She had short hair, a thin but strong body 

and calloused hands. She worked as a fisherwoman and claimed 

she was the best fisherwoman in town. She lived on the edge 

of the town in El Barrio de las Cachoras. Her three-room 

home was made of wood and cardboard. She lived with her two 

children and her husband. Her daughter, sixteen year-old, 

studied computers in San Luis Rio Colorado; her eighteen-

year old son worked fishing clams, and her husband was a 
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forty year-old unemployed fisherman. 

Lola was born in the state of Sinaloa. She and her 

family arrived in El Golfo in 1983. At that time, she came 

only to visit the beach, but she liked the place and decided 

to stay. Furthermore, Lola remembers that in Sinaloa "no 

habia vida, solo un sueldo misero de diez pesos diarios" 

(there was no life only a miserable wage of ten pesos 

daily). In Sinaloa, Lola worked as a domestic in the wealthy 

homes. She said that in Sinaloa she and her family did not 

have a home. They were always living in relative's homes: 

"andabamos de arrimados de un lado a otro" (we were 

^squatting' from one place to another). 

In the 1980s Lola's family, as well as most of the 

families in Mexico, suffered the effects of the foreign debt 

crisis and the policies that followed. The devaluation of 

the peso as well as the accompanying price increases 

resulted in the rapid deterioration of real wages. In 

contrast with the general economic situation of the country, 

the fishing activity in El Golfo de Santa Clara in the early 

1980's represented a good income choice for the migrant 

families who had depended on low labor wages in the cities. 

Lola reminisced that when she arrived in El Golfo, 

there were no work opportunities for women besides the 

domestic work in the wealthiest homes of the town. She 

remembered that once in El Golfo she saw many people stooped 

over on the beach and she thought that they were picking 
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potatoes (they were clams) . Lola decided to become a 

fisherwoman, because this activity was the only one that 

made good money. 

Lola says that clam fishing was an excellent 

opportunity to earn good money without any difficulties 

"cualquiera puede pescar almejas, es una actividad libre, 

nadie te dice nada y lo major, no pagas impuestos" (anybody 

can fish clams. It is a free activity; nobody says anything 

about it; and the best thing is that you don't pay taxes) . 

Ten years ago Lola was taught clam harvesting by her 

son. She remembered that at first it was a difficult task, 

but after several months, she found that she enjoyed doing 

it. Lola used to go fishing alone, but now sometimes her 

husband and son go with her. Other times her husband stays 

at home to cook. 

Lola's day started at 4:00 a.m. She arose and prepared 

food to bring on the trip. At the edge of the beach, the 

owner of the panga, or motorboat, which transported some ten 

fishermen to the island to fish, was waiting. They had to 

pay him twenty dozen clams or 6 dollars for the round trip. 

Lola arrive at the edge of the beach at 5:00 a.m. She wore 

shorts, a white shirt and an old and dirty but comfortable 

pair of shoes. She carried a spoon and a screwdriver, which 

she used to pick the clams, and a can to put them in. She 

was the only woman on board the panga, but she did not feel 

fear; she was happy. 
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The first time I visited Lola was in March of 1993. She 

had just arrived from fishing and she was making a clam 

cocktail with cilantro, tomatoes, onions, lemon and salsa 

for lunch. I remember that she was very happy because she 

had collected 70 dozen clams in eight hours, which would 

wholesale at 2 dollars per dozen to people from San Luis Rio 

and adjacent towns; and 3 dollars to non-wholesale 

customers, tourists and people from the community. 

Usually Lola sold the clams to the owners of the local 

restaurants in El Golfo. The transaction between the owner 

and Lola was not regulated, and it was based on mutual 

agreement. Lola first offered the price per dozen clams, but 

if the owner did not agree, he asked for less money or 

bought them from another person. If Lola did not agree with 

the owner's offer, she sold them at another place. Likewise 

the price per dozen clams depended on the abundance of the 

product and the difficulty of the collecting. 

Sometimes Lola went to San Luis Rio to sell the clams 

directly to small seafood restaurants. She spent 11 dollars 

for the trip and earned 30 dollars for the sale of the 

clams. Although the amount of money earned was little, she 

said that the most important thing was that she took 

advantage of the trip. She enjoyed being in San Luis Rio, 

where she bought cheaper food for household than in El 

Golfo. Lola said that she made 100 dollars a month. With 

this money, she paid for her daughter's school in San Luis 
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Rio and bought food and clothes. 

In El Golfo, Lola exchanged the clams for other 

products with merchants of adjacent towns. For example, she 

paid four to five dozens clams for two pounds of frijoles; 

one dozen for two pounds of tomatoes, and one dozen for two 

pounds of manteca. She said that this exchange was pretty 

suitable for the economy of most households because in El 

Golfo everything was very expensive. 

To be a fisherwoman was not easy for Lola. She 

remembered that initially the women of the community said 

that she was a lesbian, and the men thought that she was not 

strong enough to perform this activity. "Los cabrones decian 

que yo era una mujer debil y que el movimiento de la panga 

me iba a marear" (the fucking men said that I was a weak 

woman and that the movement of the panga was going to make 

me sick) . However Lola says that with the time, she became 

popular among the fishermen. She collected a larger amount 

of clams than the rest of her partners. Because she had a 

thorough knowledge of the species of clams and because she 

was fast in collecting them, Lola had become a well-

respected woman among the fisherman. She knew the marks of 

five kinds of clams—xescalopa', xvoladora', china, amarilla, 

de San Quint in—and the places where they were found. Lola 

said that when she was fishing, her partners followed her, 

"si ellos ven que camino para un lado ellos van tras de mi 

porque ellos saben que voy a encontrar muchas [almejas]" (if 
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they see that I walk toward a place they follow me because 

they know that I am going to find a lot of clams). 

Lola stated that being a fisherwoman was a challenge 

for her: "uno expone el pellejo, a veces uno pelea con el 

mar...expone la vida y ademas se tiene uno que estar peleando 

con las pinches autoridades" (one risks her life, one fights 

with the sea...and also one has to be fighting with the 

fucking authorities) . She remembered that one evening, when 

she returned from fishing, a man was waiting at the edge of 

the beach. He was the town representative of the Secretaria 

de Pesca who wanted to confiscate her 80 dozen clams under 

the pretext that she had not received permission to fish. 

She argued with him and told him, "Nadie tiene permiso 

para pescar, porque mientras no haya cooperativa de almejas 

no necesitamos permiso asi es que no tenemos nada que darle" 

(nobody has permission to fish clams, we don't need it 

because there is no clams cooperative, so we are not going 

to give you anything). 

On another occasion, an instructor from, the Secretaria 

de Pesca went to El Golfo to teach fishermen water safety 

skills. Lola said that the instructor told her "vete de 

aqui" (get out of here) because the class was only for men. 

However she said that all the fishermen there gave her their 

support and she stayed "todos me apoyaron es que ellos no me 

ven como mujer sino como un pescador mas, un trabajador" 

(every one there gave their support because they didn't see 
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me as a woman but as another fisherman, another worker). 

That Lola fished with men who were non-kin suggested 

that women's sexuality was not a consideration when they 

fished: she became "like a man." Indeed, an El Golfo 

fisherwoman describing her work at sea invariably said, "I 

fish as a man." Thus, although fishing was culturally 

constructed as masculine work, the work of fishing could be, 

and was, performed by individuals of either sex. 

Lola enjoyed her activity and the social relations that 

it brought. She was proud to share 50 percent of the 

household economic responsibility with her husband. When I 

asked her who was the head of the household, she firmly said 

"los dos" (both of us), "yo soy pescadora de almejas, mi 

otra ocupacion es ama de hogar" (I am a fisherwoman; my 

other occupation is a housewife). 

Discussion 

In her everyday activities, Lola was someone who was 

often thought of as being different. This state of 

difference was tied to what Gupta (In Aguirre 1995) refers 

to as a "moral location," a place. But the production of 

social and cultural situatedness was established by 

political and economic relations of inequality within 

defined spaces carried across time by small everyday 

activities (Aguirre 1995). She was different and she was 

perceived different by her friends because through her work, 
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she had broken gender social standards in her household and 

community. But Lola was different not only because she 

turned around the political, economic and social 

prescriptions which had been historically constituted about 

her, but because through her daily lucha (how she said) she 

resists, and refuses the systems of oppression. 

Lola's story confirmed the existence of a local 

understanding that such vocations as fisherman were 

masculine roles that could be filled by women as well. 

Lola's case illustrated how gender, rather than being static 

or predetermined, was, on the contrary, negotiated through 

social roles. Lola has drawn on existing gender ideas in 

local society and manipulated them. She adopted a masculine 

self-image: she always wore jeans; she was large and 

muscular and walked with a masculine stride. Lola spoke with 

a "man's" self-assurance and a lack of restraint (although 

it must be said that women of maritime households generally 

were known to be outspoken and assertive). 

Although Lola's work experience has not been easy, she 

approached her work with gusto (see Alonso 1992) . For 

Chihuahuan peasant from Namiquipa, according to Alonso, 

"work and gusto are forms of activity and experience through 

which social identities are negotiated and social value 

(esteem) is accorded to persons." (p. 166) . Lola derived 

gusto by harvesting clams. Long hours and dangerous storms 

do not prevent her from finding something entertaining and 
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satisfying in her work. 

Lola's representation of self and her assumption of 

masculine rights (exemplified in her refusal to give her 

clams to the Secretario de Pesca, and her determination to 

take the exclusively male water safety skill class) 

suggested that through her work she had negotiated a gender 

identity in the local context through which, she resisted 

the cultural marginalization of women in the community. 

Lola's work experience gave us an insight to the material 

and cultural conditions of her life and how she responded to 

the economic crisis and cultural marginalization in town. 
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CHAPTER 7. WOMEN RESPONSES TO MARGINALIZAT ION 

An interpretation of people's responses to economic 

marginalization and state neglect in the Upper Gulf of 

California has been inadequate because it has only been 

considered from the level of the community in general (with 

the exception of Valdez-Gardea [1995]). Women's reactions 

give us access to women's subjective experiences and present 

women as social actors constructing their lives in ways that 

empower them to employ strategies to achieve goals that they 

define within their particular historical and social 

contexts. As a more thorough consideration of the discursive 

practices of persons experiencing economic crisis suggests, 

the individual actors engaged in particular activities as 

specifically positioned subjects, experiencing the event 

from their particular subjective perspectives (Goldstein 

1997:89). 

For instance, in El Golfo de Santa Clara, women employ 

a discourse about justice and abandonment found repeatedly 

in their local narratives on their felt economic 

marginalization. El Golfo ha estado abandonado por el 

gobierno desde siempre (El Golfo has been always abandonded 

by the government) , No se nos ha hecho justicia (we have not 

had justice) and Parece que estamos detenidos en el tiempo y 

el espacio (it seems that we are detained in space and time) 

are examples of women's perception on their situation. The 
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utterance no se nos ha hecho justicia, for instance, reveals 

the historical difficulties of women's lives in the town and 

the important role of women's power to create that justice. 

Although elements of this discourse appear in the 

speech of many residents when talking about their community 

history and recent economic crisis, it is a particular 

gendered discourse in that women more typically employ it to 

characterize their own participation in or perspective on 

the economic crisis. The above can be understood as one 

woman explained: "si el trabaja se come en la casa si no 

trabaja tambien se come. Yo no dependo de el." In a few 

words they are the ones who have to put food on the table, 

whether or not they contribute to the family income. 

Indeed, women from El Golfo historically have suffered 

the consequences of their community marginalization and the 

consignment of their town as backward and unimportant in the 

larger regional social formation. Several old women 

remembered living in El Golfo in the early 1940s without 

electricity, water, health or schooling services. 

Historically, they have been pressuring the local and 

state authorities to bring needed services and an 

infrastructure to El Golfo. Women have seen few results of 

their demands. They said that state and local authorities 

have assisted only those fishermen who have more money. They 

maintained that the reason men enter politics is to profit 

and or manipulated community resources. 
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Women in El Golfo speak openly about their community 

marginalization. They take any opportunity, in public or 

private conversations, to express to the authorities their 

concerns for the lack of opportunities for residents to work 

and to pursue further education. They blame the government 

for the participation of their children in the drug activity 

in town and their drinking habits. Women believe that the 

lack of recreational options in the community for children 

and youth (i.e., gymnasium, basketball court, movie 

theater.) encourages them to spend their time in illegal 

activities. 

Women's responses to their economic marginalization and 

state abandonment go beyond their discursive practices that 

index their roles as mothers and homemakers, whose duties is 

the lucha (fight) for the survival of the family. Women are 

also engaged in practical activities through which they have 

become further politicized on issues pertaining to gender 

identity and subjectivity that benefit the well-being of the 

household, community and self. For instance, because of the 

lack of an infrastructure in the community and from the 

consequence of the lack of employment, women's work was 

focused in the informal economy. They work as domestic 

servants, tripulantes, fisherwomen, cook, and food vendors. 

With the recent economic crisis in the fishing industry, 

women's participation in the informal economy had increased 

as discussed above. But also women had participated actively 
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in political issues of the town. Their role had been crucial 

for the well being of their community and for themselves. 

In the following, I present a discussion on women's 

political participation as a response to their town's 

marginalization. I end this discussion with two case 

studies. The first is on Xitlalit's crucial participation in 

getting schooling system to the community. The second is on 

Monica's public critique of El Golfo exclusion at a civic 

event. 

7.1 Women's Political Participation 

It is widely acknowledged in El Golfo that women play a 

greater role than men in community affairs. Because men are 

often away at sea, women have responsibilities outside the 

home such as demanding better schooling, health services and 

an infrastructure for their community. Indeed, a sample of 

62 women interviewed showed that 67% participated in 

organizations or clubs for the well being of their household 

and community. 

In El Golfo de Santa Clara women described their entry 

into politics in 1987 as the time in which the struggle for 

survival began. During this time, the amount of shrimp 

captured decreased significantly. The fishermen (panga and 

boat) were not earning the money that they once did. Food 

prices doubled, and many men were underemployed or 

unemployed. Women of El Golfo became involved in politics, 
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because they understood the links between community and 

family welfare. 

Anthropological studies on women's political 

participation in rural Mexico are scanty. Their 

participation is frequently associated with their roles as 

mothers and homemakers (Arizpe 1977; Beneria and Roldan 

1987; Sennot 1986), emerging from their role as organizer of 

the family's social reproduction or being constructed on the 

power inherent in their social identities as mothers 

(Goldstein 1997). 

Because of the constraints placed on them by their 

domestic and economic responsibilities, women tend to 

participate less in formal, institutionalized organizations. 

But they did engage in protest movements that emerged in 

moments of crisis, requiring less of a commitment of time 

and energy and encountering less opposition from men who 

object to women being involved in political activity 

(Goldstein 1997). 

Although the above could be applied to many cases in El 

Golfo de Santa Clara, women also participated actively in 

formal politics as a strategy to bring needed improvement to 

their community. They became active in politics, looking for 

a space to articulate a public critique of community 

marginal!zation by the state. 

Women in El Golfo developed a creative and dynamic 

ability to incorporate themselves in the local and regional 
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political arena. At the local level, they had participated 

actively with the former official party (PRI) representing 

the party in El Golfo, organizing the federal elections in 

the community and attending meetings in San Luis Rio and 

Hermosillo. Women also participated in governmental 

institutions such as SEP, INEGI and Mujeres en Solidaridad." 

They had come together in clubs for organizing activities in 

behalf of the church, the elementary school and local 

festivities (i.e., carnival, Mariner's Day and Mexico's 

independence). 

The above gave them the opportunity to learn proper 

rhetorical skills to defend their interests. For instance, 

Elena, a forty-three year-old woman who participated in the 

PRI campaigns, explained how she defended her family's 

interest from the abuses of the Secretario de Pesca of El 

Golfo. 

I visited Elena at the end of the shrimp season in 

1996. She was getting ready to visit her son in San Luis Rio 

where he was in high school. Usually, Elena visited her son 

every two weeks. She brought him groceries and money to pay 

the rent of the apartment that he shared with three other 

boys. Elena had planned to visit her son the day before, but 

* The immediate objective of this program is to search for economic 
alternatives for women related to fishing activity. The political 
objective by the government is organized women's groups to support the 
official party, PRI. Actually there are in the community five organized 
groups of women who work in aquaculture activities. The program provides 
them with the material, training and infrastructure. The women market 
the product, such as clams, oysters, and shrimp. 
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she had an argument with the Secretario de Pesca, and she 

missed the last bus to San Luis Rio. 

Elena's family owns a panga. In the last trip her 

husband caught only 100 kilograms of shrimp. Elena decided 

to sell all the shrimp to a friend from San Luis Rio who 

looks after her son in San Luis when needed. 

Elena's friend's car was detained in his way out of El 

Golfo. The Secretario de Pesca with the help of soldiers had 

organized a checkpoint in Riito, a little town only 50 miles 

from El Golfo. Elena's friend returned to El Golfo. He said 

that he needed an invoice from a cooperative to allow him to 

pass with the shrimp. 

The cooperative that could give him an invoice was El 

Tornillal, the only one in town with a shrimp fishing permit 

at that time. This cooperative sold invoices to buyers and 

kept a percentage of every kilogram of product. To Elena it 

was not fair. She argued that the amount of shrimp she sold 

was small and that the transaction she made with her friend 

was on behalf of her family. It was not to make a profit 

with it as the cooperative does. 

As a strategy, Elena let the Secretario de Pesca know 

that she was aware of the corrupt transactions between the 

cooperative and the buyers. She firmly argued with him that 

the invoices that the cooperative sold to buyers did not 

reflect the amount of shrimp they were buying, which at all 

times was much more. She confronted the Secretario, telling 
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him that although he was aware of that he never did anything 

about it. Elena told him that instead of arguing with her, 

he should be detaining those buyers that profit from the 

work of the fishermen of El Golfo. 

She even challenged the Secretario saying to him that 

if he did not allow her friend to take the shrimp out of the 

town, she, her husband, and sons will go to the checkpoint 

and personally check every car, noticing if the amount of 

shrimp written on the invoice reflected the amount of shrimp 

the cars were carrying. Moreover, she said to him that she 

would bring the press from San Luis Rio and a lawyer friend. 

After arguing for a while, Elena's friend got permission to 

take the shrimp directly from the Secretario de Pesca. 

Elena's friend did not have to buy it from the cooperative. 

In the following I present the case of Xitlalit, a 

forty-three year-old woman who actively participated in 

getting schooling system for the town. Xitlalit example puts 

in perspective the importance of a gendered approach in the 

study of how individuals respond to marginalization. 

7.2 Of How the Community Got a Telesecundaria 

An example of how El Golfo women became active in 

looking for improvement for their community is Xitlalit. 

Xitlalit has actively pursued means of bringing the needs of 

the community to the attention of the authorities. 
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Particularly she participated in getting the telesecundaria' 

school to the town. 

The town has a kindergarten, an elementary school and a 

telesecundaria founded in 1984. The kindergarten and the 

telesecundaria were built after a struggle against their 

educational marginalization by the people of El Golfo, 

especially by women who worried for the future education of 

their children. 

Many of the parents were unable to send their children 

to San Luis Rio Colorado to attend junior high school. 

Sending children to study in San Luis was especially 

difficult at that time because of the collapse on the shrimp 

industry and families were going through economic 

difficulties. To send children to study at San Luis Rio 

meant renting an apartment or house, where the children 

lived by themselves. Many of these children were needed at 

home. They worked with their fathers or relatives in the 

small-scale fishing activity as young 'tripulantes', 

'desmallando' the fish or shrimp or in many cases, they were 

required to drive the truck to the edge of the beach to load 

the product from the panga. 

The residents of El Golfo decided that they deserved a 

"The telesecundaria is an educational system implemented in rural 
areas by the Mexican government during the 1970's. The increased number 
of children who finished elementary school in rural areas required the 
implementation of telesecundaria in which children receive their classes 
via satellite, which are nationally broadcasted. In El Golfo de Santa 
Clara the classes are monitored by three teachers who answer questions 
from the students. The telesecundaria system is less expensive to the 
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junior high school like many other communities in the state. 

Women who had the reputation in town of being informal 

leaders mostly headed the movement for a junior high school. 

In El Golfo women led campaigns to burn the garbage, clean 

the streets, and tidy homes. They fought against the 

despotic Delegado of El Golfo who was appointed by San Luis 

Rio Colorado authorities. The Delegado finally resigned his 

position. They staged cultural festivals to raise money to 

buy medicines for the school and to support the victims of 

the Nino event whose houses had been destroyed. They were 

women who worked in the home and who were thrifty and 

skillful managers of the household's resources. They had 

worked alongside their fathers, brothers and male partners 

in all areas of the fishery both at sea and on land. They 

also traveled miles to solicit the support of the 

educational authorities to get a junior high school. 

The project of the junior high underlined two important 

purposes. First of all, it would allow many children to 

continue their studies. Secondly, when the junior high 

project was approved by the authorities, it would mean that 

the government 'officially' recognized one of the many needs 

of the people of El Golfo. Thus in the future, it would be 

easier to call the government's attention to improvements El 

Golfo needed in its infrastructure. 

Whether the project of junior high was approved or not, 

government than building junior high schools. 
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it gave the members of the committee an opportunity to 

interact in the political arena of the Mexican system. 

Lastly, and very important to them was the possibility of 

bringing officials to El Golfo so they would know the needs 

of the community. 

People from El Golfo asked the Delegado to do the 

paperwork for the municipality or state authorities to build 

the junior high school. However, the task was not easy 

because in order to build the school the community needed to 

prove that it had large enough student population to warrant 

the school. El Golfo residents knew the Delegado was not 

powerful enough by himself so they organized a pro-junior-

high school committee. The members chosen for the committee 

of the junior high were selected individuals who were viewed 

as social and moral pillars in the community. Women 

dominated the committee. 

Local people argued that because of their rhetorical 

skills, women were more capable of discussing the necessity 

for school with the authorities and of defending community 

interests. Further, the fishing activity required the men be 

out of the town most of the day. Most of women stayed at 

home or in the community, and they were more attuned to the 

social life ashore. However in El Golfo there is no strict 

or consistent division of labor. Instead, there is a great 

deal of variation in the work that women do. Women's work is 

so interwoven in the fishing activity that to miss their 
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participation is to ignore what is happening in the fishery. 

A special person in the project was Xitlalit who was 

born in El Golfo 42 years ago. Her father was captain of a 

shrimp trawler. Her mother sold fish. Xitlalit has 4 boys 

and the oldest, Mario, would soon finish elementary school. 

Xitlalit was chosen as a member of the committee for the 

school. She visited every household and signed up the 

children to go to school. In total there were approximately 

100 children in need of a junior high education. Xitlalit 

thought they could present a case to the ministry of 

education showing that there were enough children in need of 

a junior high school. 

However, after a lengthy bureaucratic procedure that 

included the committee traveling to San Luis Rio Colorado 

and Hermosillo to the office of the Secretary of Public 

Education, in 1989 the state accepted El Golfo's petition 

and granted a telesecundaria instead of a junior high 

school. 

Xitlalit said the Ministry of Education in Hermosillo 

denied the junior high school (secundaria) because El Golfo 

was a small rural community with a small population and not 

worth the investment by the government to build the 

infrastructure for a junior high. 

The committee complained about that decision but they 

knew nothing could be done. However, Xitlalit argued that 
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the state authorities seemed to have no idea of what El 

Golfo looked like or how many people lived there. Even 

worse, they did not know where El Golfo de Santa Clara was 

geographically located. In fact, the committee was asked by 

the authorities to show where El Golfo was located on a map. 

In 1989 El Golfo was granted a telesecundaria. Despite 

that, it was with great pride and a sense of accomplishment 

that people like Xitlalit told of the events of the strong 

participation of women who did not stop their struggle 

despite the incompetence and unwillingness of the Delegado 

to help. 

Xitalit said that they organized raffles and activities 

to get money to travel to San Luis and Hermosillo. She 

stated that despite the differences among the people in El 

Golfo, they exhibited a high level of unity and community 

action towards clearly identified goals and developmental 

initiatives. 

People of El Golfo built three classrooms for the 

telesecundaria which are also used by the people of the 

community where members discuss issues related to the 

wellbeing of the town. These issues are: collection of 

garbage and vaccination campaigns among others and the nurse 

of the town organizes health workshops here. In 1997 the 

classrooms were also used as refuge for people who lost 

their houses because of flooding related to El Nino. 

The director of the telesecundaria said that the 
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situation for the students and the school has not been easy 

because the teachers do not want to work in a place as far 

away as El Golfo.J 

The telesecundaria has had many teachers who arrived at 

El Golfo and stayed for a while, then left the community. In 

other cases, teachers decided to quit their job, buy a panga 

and became fishermen, which they think will improve their 

incomes. It caused instability in the academia because the 

students waited months, until the designation of the new 

teacher by the state authorities. Furthermore, many students 

missed classes for fishing, or to sell the product at nearby 

towns. 

Many local people complained about the quality of the 

classes in the telesecundaria, but they know there are no 

other options. There are a few children in town who are 

studying at the junior high in San Luis Rio Colorado. Their 

parents considered the telesecundaria a backward educational 

system and those children who finished it, 'are not 

academically very well prepared* to go on to high school. 

My friend's daughter, Melissa, is going to junior high 

in San Luis. Her mother thinks that by studying out of El 

Golfo, Melissa will became involved in another less 

'contaminated environment. ' She thinks teachers in San Luis 

are more formal and dedicated. The idea is that Melissa will 

3Vaughan (1997) states that schoolteachers in Sonora regarded 
assignments to indigenous or rural communities of the state as exile and 
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have more opportunity to be admitted to one of the 'best' 

high schools of San Luis if she says that she studied in a 

junior high than in a telesecundaria. 

Despite the complaints on the quality of the 

telesecundaria; in 1991 it had 97 students of which 23 

graduated and 21 went to high school in San Luis Rio 

Colorado. In 1992 20 students graduated and 7 went to high 

school. In 1993 30 graduated and 10 went to San Luis to 

continue their studies. Many students who finished 

telesecundaria stayed in town. Some decided to work in the 

fishing industry or the aquaculture enterprise. In other 

cases parents do not have economic resources to send their 

children to high school in San Luis Rio Colorado. 

The successful struggle for schooling is an example of 

what people achieved through their efforts. Not only did 

these struggles enhance the quality of life of its 

inhabitants and bring needed improvements to El Golfo, they 

also served to establish a reputation for El Golfo in San 

Luis Rio Colorado and Hermosillo as an organized community. 

People think this reputation will contribute to further 

initiatives. 

The people are now soliciting a high school in El 

Golfo. They know that it is a difficult to get a high school 

built but as Xitlalit said: "si nosotros no hubieramos 

presionado el gobierno nunca se hubiera preocupado por poner 

punishment. 
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una telesecundaria aqui, ahora vamos a insistir por una 

preparatoria y vamos a estar ahi, insistiendo hasta que nos 

hagan caso" (if we were not exerting pressure on the 

government, it never would be cared for build a 

telesecundaria here; now we are going to insist to get a 

high school for the town and we are going to be there (with 

the government) until the government listen to us). 

The struggle by the committee of El Golfo gave them the 

opportunity to learn the styles and procedures for political 

lobbying and participation in the Mexican system. The 

members of the committee in the future to negotiate benefits 

at the family and community level will use this political 

praxis. In fact, informal political alliances became 

formalized with the participation of members of the 

committee in institutional and political organisms, which 

provided continuity to their efforts and an increase in 

their lobbying power. 

Xitlalit's participation in the El Golfo committee for 

the junior high for instance, gave her the opportunity to 

meet people from the Secretaria de Educacion Publica in San 

Luis Rio Colorado and Hermosillo. Because of her "political 

relationships" in the SEP, she received scholarships for her 

two oldest sons to study at the high school in San Luis Rio 

Colorado. 

Later, she was asked to be the coordinator for the 

Adult Alphabetization Program in the community. She 



226 

conducted a census to learn the schooling level of the 

adults in the town, which showed that most of the adults in 

town had finished the fourth or fifth grade of elementary 

school. She formed a group of 20 adults who finished the 

elementary school and a group of 12 adults who finished the 

junior high school, most of them women. The students of the 

telesecundaria were the tutors for the adults who received 

advising in their homes. 

In El Golfo Xitlalit participates in the political 

campaigns of the candidates of the official PRI party for 

president of the municipality in San Luis Rio Colorado. 

While one might think of these actions as a cooptation by 

the leader of the telesecundaria committee, the fact is that 

Xitlalit never lost the orientation of the community goals. 

She perceived her political participation as an opportunity 

to increase the lobbying power of the town in its fight for 

infrastructural improvements. 

Xitlalit recognized the sometimes-important role that 

the dominant (organized as the state) played in their lives 

and livelihoods, and the services that the state can provide 

them in improving their lot. But also she recognized that 

the dominant to legitimate its own domination must concern 

itself to some extent with the needs and demands of the 

dominated and to present itself as the best and only means 

of satisfying those needs. Xitlalit stated that the 

political system might think of her as someone they could 
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'use' or 'manage' but "lo que ellos no saben, Xitalit says, 

es que tambien nosotros los estamos usando a ellos" (what 

they do not know is that we are using them too). 

The above challenge Scott's single schematic dichotomy 

of dominant and subordinate and the related assumption that 

both are always clearly definable, unified, and separable 

groups, unambiguously opposed to each other (Gal 1995). 

Xitlalit's political participation challenges 

definitions of politics and power that are too often limited 

to formal political mechanisms and institutions such as 

elections, parties and government policies, which are 

inherently male-biased in that they exclude women's 

activities and struggles. Xitalit's case shows that those 

aspects of women's lives that are socially defined as 

personal are also political (Neis 1988:134).4 

In 1994 Xitlalit's oldest son, Mario, started law 

school in Mexicali, Baja California, 30 minutes from San 

Luis Rio Colorado. Through Xitlalit's 'political contacts' 

and Mario's excellent academic achievements, Mario got a SEP 

scholarship for his studies and the opportunity to work with 

an important lawyer in San Luis, a lawyer who Xitlalit met 

through her political participation in the PRI. 

Mario has not forgotten the goals of the community 

where he was born and raised. For instance, Mario brought 

4 For a good review of women's political participation in fishing 
communities see Barbara Neis in A Question of Survival, edited by Peter 
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the management plan of the biosphere reserve to the 

attention of the lawyer so he would be aware of the social 

implications of the reserve for the fishermen and how they 

would be affected as well as their legal rights. Further, 

Mario has been a legal advisor to the fishing cooperatives 

in El Golfo and he has helped several fishermen from the 

community who are in prison because of their involvement in 

the drug activity in town. 

In 1996 I received an email from Mario who was taking 

advantage of the high tech at the university. In his mail, 

he asked me for the scientific name of the curvina golfina. 

Mario had visited his family in El Golfo during the past 

weekend. He and his father Daniel, president of the 

Federation of Cooperatives of El Golfo de Santa Clara, have 

discussed the importance of creating a strategy to maintain 

the price of the curvina in the market place, a price that 

lately has not been respected by the buyers. 

In 1994 the curvina golfina, a fish that had not been 

seen in the upper gulf for 40 years, returned in large 

numbers. Before the curvina disappeared in the 1960s, it was 

a product exported to the United States. However, by 1994 

Daniel said that no one knew of the curvina. He told me that 

no one wanted to buy curvina and they sold only a few 

curvina, having to throw away a lot "hasta tuvimos que 

tirarla." 

Sinclair, 1988. 
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In 1995 El Golfo production of curvina was 561,313 

kilograms and they sold more than the year before. In 1996 

the production of curvina increased to 1,278,201 kilograms 

but the buyers refused to pay the initial price of $4.50 (45 

pesos) per kilogram and by the end of the season, fishermen 

ended up selling the product for almost half the initial 

price. 

Mario created a home page on the Internet with 

information about El Golfo that included geographic 

localization, environment and landscape. The sale of El 

Golfo's most important fishing product of the last three 

years, curvina, was the aim of the home page, which 

described curvina1s seasonality, size, reproduction and 

uses. The objective was to publicize the curvina, to contact 

buyers and then to establish agreement on price through 

contracts. 

Daniel said that in the 1997 curvina season, they 

received the visit of buyers from different states of the 

U.S.A. and Mexico. The federation signed a contract for 1000 

kilograms of curvina at $4.20 per kilogram. The contract was 

respected and it helped to maintain the price in the market. 

Thus, independent fishermen of El Golfo and 

cooperatives that are not included in the Federation sell 

the product at the same price from the beginning to the end 

of the season. In 1997 the production of curvina was of 

2,158,051 kilograms. This year no curvina were thrown away. 
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Mario's and his father's idea of creating a home page on the 

internet on the curvina golfina drew attention to the 

ideological impact of using communicative media to resist 

economic dislocation. 

Table 7.1 Table of curvina golfina (Cynoscion othonopterus) 
production from 1987 to 1997. Source, Secretaria de Pesca El 
Golfo de Santa Clara 

2000000-

* 
8 1500000 

I 
2 

1000000 

500000 -

I' 

—I—«—I—I—I—'—I—I—I—I—I—lr I I I I I I '« 
1987 1988 1989 1990 1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 

Year 

Resistance to domination is just as likely to be 

produced by illegal radio stations, pirated music cassettes, 

or patched-in cable TV (Gall, 1995:416). Indeed, the 'sites' 

at which Scott's hidden transcripts are created need not be 
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restricted to places where furtive face-to-face encounters 

occur (Gall, 1995). 

Xitlalit's son finished law school in 1998. He is 

working in a law firm and participates in political 

organizations in San Luis Rio Colorado. He wants to help his 

youngest brothers go to the university. He would also like 

to help the community acquire the improvements that it 

needs. 

Women from El Golfo not only participated in defending 

the economic well being of their homes, families and the 

community, but their political participation went beyond 

criticizing the corrupt activities of local authorities or 

the lack of infrastructure in the community. Women also 

provided meaningful forms of response to their community's 

exclusion in other aspects of social life, such as cultural 

activities. 

In the following I present a case of how the exclusion 

of El Golfo in a civic event represented a space to Monica, 

Delegado's wife, to articulate a public and political 

strategy to negotiate El Golfo's identity as a progressive 

community. 

7.3 Exclusion at a Civic Event 

I arrived in El Golfo on February 22 1997. It was the 

second wave of the curvina golf ina. There was a lot of 
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movement in the town, especially of trucks hauling pangas to 

the beach. I went to the beach where I saw women, men, and 

children waiting for the pangas, hoping they were full of 

the product. They were ready to deschurupar the curvina 

wearing plastic boots and gloves. Other people sitting on 

the back of the trucks with the radio on, signing and 

drinking, were waiting for their relatives. 

The next day I went to visit Monica. She was the wife 

of Teofilo, the recently-elected Delegado of El Golfo. She 

was preparing dinner for her kids. As always Monica was 

busy. She was running from one place to another without 

stop, talking to me about the later news in the community. I 

was sitting at the kitchen table drinking coffee and 

observing Monica's abilities as a housekeeper. She was 

cleaning the table and mopping the floor when her youngest 

son spilled milk, and finally giving the last touch to the 

delicious dinner that she had prepared. Even more, she did 

not forget to ask her four boys to wash their hands before 

eating. 

Monica was born in San Luis. She met her husband 16 

years ago when she was visiting El Golfo for a vacation. 

Although Monica and her family had not accumulated wealth, 

as several families in town had from the fishing industry or 

other activities, she was frequently perceived as part of 

the crema v nata (the cream, elite, the best) of the town. 

It is perhaps because of her personal appearance—she is a 
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tall, white and well-dressed woman—she fulfills 

stereotypical notions of class differentiation. Being 

perceived as part of the crema y nata in the town also had 

to do with Monica and her family's cosmopolitan social life

style, as some people spoke of it.3 

During holidays friends from outside the town, from the 

United States or Mexico, usually visit Monica. In the 

mornings she showed the town to her visitors. Driving around 

town with her visitors, Monica is seen by locals as if she 

were showing off. In the afternoons, Monica took her 

visitors for a short trip to the Isla Grande to dig for 

clams. At night she usually accompanied them to dinner in El 

Delfin, the fanciest restaurant in town. 

Most of the time Monica was seen at the parties of the 

crema y nata of the town. Her life involved continuous trips 

to San Luis Rio, to visit her mother and to Yuma to buy food 

at the Price Club and clothing for her children in the mall. 

Monica was very friendly with students, researchers and 

workers from other countries that came to El Golfo. Once, at 

her house, I met an employee of the aquaculture enterprise 

of the town. He was a biologist from Ecuador. I also met a 

teacher from California and a doctor from Arizona. 

Because of her new role in the community, as wife of 

" Pierre Bourdieu makes the argument that consumption practices guided 
by social conventions operate to delineate class boundaries, that people 
mark off their class positions not only through the direct accumulation 
of wealth but also through the way they identify "good taste," 
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the Delegado, she had more opportunities to get involved 

with people from outside the community. Monica and her 

family had more access to the social life of San Luis Rio, 

especially when they went to political events where they met 

politicians and people from the region. 

During the last months, Monica had been very busy 

organizing cleaning campaigns, festivals and the carnival in 

El Golfo. As wife of the Delegado, Monica was in charge of 

the Desarrollo Integral de la Familia (OIF) . The OIF is a 

federal program where local poor children were helped with 

their needs. Although Monica expressed that she was very 

stressed over her work, she liked it. 

Monica said that she had taken her new status 

seriously, more than any wife of a former Delegado. She 

thought that to improve the conditions of the community and 

its people, she needed to work hard as a First Lady in an 

urban context. Monica thought that being stressed was a sign 

of a more complex, more cosmopolitan, more modern life. 

I spent a couple of hours in Monica's house enjoying 

her conversation. Before I left, she invited me to go to San 

Luis the following morning with her. The elementary school 

of El Golfo would participate with a student escort in the 

celebration of Mexico's Flag Day on February 24. I accepted 

the invitation and the next day I accompanied the stuaents, 

the teacher who trained them, and Monica who represented the 

"aesthetic value," and the like (In Schein, 1999). 
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Delegado of El Golfo. 

The next day we were in Monica's blue van. While 

driving, Monica asked the students if they had brought 

everything they needed for the conference. I was sitting 

next to Monica. The teacher and the girls were in the back 

of the car. During our trip, the teacher said that it was 

very important for El Golfo to be present at the escort 

conference, where escorts of the entire region were going to 

meet to honor the Mexican flag. During our trip to San Luis 

an interesting conversation developed. From that 

conversation I knew that the elementary school from El Golfo 

had not been invited to participate in the conference. 

The teacher said that a friend from the Secretaria of 

Educacion Publica, SEP, in San Luis Rio told him about the 

event. What he did was explain to the director of El Golfo's 

elementary school and to Monica the importance of 

participating in that conference to gain presence in the 

regional level. Monica met with the parents and they agreed 

that they should go. Monica said to me: "I immediately 

responded to the parents no, we should not go, we have to 

go." 

The teacher had been in El Golfo only a few months. He 

worked for 28 years in an elementary school in Hermosillo. 

Because he was going to retire very soon, he asked to be 

transferred to a rural area, which would increase his 
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pension because teachers got more money if they retired from 

a rural school. Because of his teaching experience and 

knowledge of how to move in the educational political system 

as well as his contacts in others schools, many parents and 

teachers perceived him as a person who provided El Golfo's 

elementary school with modern/urban perspectives of school 

management. 

During our trip, Monica was telling the girls the 

importance of having a good performance in the conference. 

Clean uniforms and shoes, white gloves and a very good hair 

style was important to have a good presence in the event and 

to show that El Golfo was a progressive community. 

The meeting was in the headquarters of the military 

zone located outside the city. After 15 minutes driving 

around, we could see from a distance the colorful Mexican 

flag moving in the air almost touching the clouds. It gave 

us a clue that we were approaching the headquarters. 

We were late and the girls still needed to change 

their clothes. Notably stressed, Monica asked for my help in 

assisting the girls with their uniforms in the bathrooms. 

The teacher was very worried because of our delay. He 

believed that being on time was a sign of good organization 

by the participants. Contrary to the teacher, Monica thought 

that being late was part of a more complex life. She said: 

"ellos van a entender nosotros venimos de fuera de la ciudad 

y eso es mas complicado" (they are going to understand 
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because we came from outside the city and it is more 

difficult). 

In the bathroom Monica was criticizing the girls' dingy 

white socks and she almost got crazy when the girl who 

carried the flag—Celeste of 11 year old, tall and beautiful 

with blond hair—could not find one of her white gloves. 

Finally all the girls were ready. 

Monica, the teacher, and I walked behind them toward 

the patio where the other escorts were already lining up. 

The girls looked nice with their uniforms: white pleated 

skirts with typical band uniform tops with gold bottoms, 

white socks and gloves and black shoes. Celeste was nervous. 

She felt she had a big responsibility in her hands and she 

did not want to disappoint the El Golfo's elementary school. 

Monica looked beautiful with a green dress, black shoes 

and a matching green scarf on her neck that made her look a 

sophisticated woman. The teacher was wearing formal ivory 

pants, a white shirt and a black blazer. He was a tall man 

in his late 50s who wore glasses and had a big mustache. 

Walking toward the patio, I became aware that by 

wearing my camera around my neck as well as my 

'anthropological clothes' (jeans, tennis shoes and a 

sweater), next to Monica and the teacher, I looked like the 

classic reporter who is present at the events of the 

government. I looked like a member of the social cabinet of 
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the First Lady of El Golfo. Later, I knew that Monica and 

the teacher were aware and they were very pleased with it. 

It represented to them that El Golfo, as a community, was 

negotiating its public identity as a progressive and 

important town. 

Approximately one thousand people were on the big 

patio. Most of them children between 6 and 13 years of age. 

All of them were respectfully hailing the Mexican flag. El 

Golfo's escort quickly lined up and a few seconds later, the 

Mexican national anthem started. El Golfo's girls were 

singing their voices in tune and louder: Mexicanos al grito 

de guerrra... 

After the ceremony, which lasted 40 minutes, among the 

hundreds of people, Delegados from other towns, the 

president of San Luis Rio Colorado, the Sergeant of the 

Military Zone and special guests to the event, Monica—upon 

being observed by the crowd—asked me to take pictures of 

her and the delegation, displaying an authoritative tone of 

voice and demeanor. 

I did not feel offended by that. I thought it was very 

interesting to observe how Monica created social distance 

between us as a part of her public strategy in negotiating 

El Golfo's identity as a progressive community. 

I took several pictures in different positions and 

areas of the headquarters. There were several professional 

photographers attending the conference, but it was evident 
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that El Golfo's escort had brought an exclusive photographer 

to the event. 

Before leaving, Monica, as representative of the 

Delegado of El Golfo, went to greet the president of San 

Luis Rio. The teacher and I remained with the escort. We 

observed Monica walking with confidence toward the 

president. Her greeting was intentional. She wanted to 

impress the president by letting him know that El Golfo1 s 

escort was there and represented by her. Perhaps, days 

later, the president of San Luis Rio would not remember who 

was or who was not in the event, but for Monica, the action 

was a political movement. She wanted to be seen. 

People from El Golfo produced creative and elaborated 

critique of the state for its neglect and abandonment of the 

community. My opinion is that by participating in the 

conference without being invited, El Golfo's escort 

presented a public and political articulation of this 

critique. 

The girls and I were putative accomplices in this 

critique. On one hand, I myself by taking pictures at the 

event, before and after, stood in for a public expression of 

officialdom that promoted 'efficiency' and 'organization' by 

El Golfo's elementary school. On the other hand, the girls 

who participated in the escort were selected based on a 

standard Western concept of beauty: they were white and tall 

and promoted style and fashion as signs of a modern and 
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progressive life. 

Discussion 

Fishing activities require that men spend time out at 

sea. Women from El Golfo, therefore, spend more time in town 

handling economic, domestic, educational and political 

agendas of the household and community, and region. However, 

women activities go beyond their roles as mothers and 

homemakers, they are also engaged in activities through 

which women have become politicized on issues pertaining to 

gender identity and subjectivity that benefit the well-being 

of the household, community and self. 

In this chapter I argue that women's voices (life 

stories, narratives) need to be taken into account to 

understand that women experiences of work (alienation, 

discrimination, exploitation, etc.) are not homogeneous to 

all women. In that sense, the cases of Xitlalit and Monica 

presented here remind us that individual women have their 

own agendas, that women's consciousness is rooted in their 

subjective experiences of the material and cultural 

conditions of their lives, and that women's interpretation 

and subjective expression of those experiences may not be 

easily accommodated, but may, indeed, contradict macro or 

general theories that seek to explain gender relations and 

women's roles in society (Cole 1991). 

I do not have information on how women's political 
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participation in the community and economic contributions to 

the household, has helped to change their traditional 

cultural status at the household level. However, preliminary 

observations indicate that many men are actively 

participating in the economic activities of their wives and 

with the household chores. 

During the long voyages, most men learned domestic tasks, 

such as cooking, cleaning and laundering. Many men continued 

to share at least some of this work when at home. They also 

were active in taking care of the children, especially when 

a child was sick and mothers needed to work outside the 

home. 

Indeed, familiar structures are changing dramatically 

because of global economic change and the increasing 

participation of women in economic activities. Therefore it 

would be important for future research to know more on how 

women's work challenge the traditional gendered division of 

labor in this community. 
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CHAPTER 8. ILLEGAL ACTIVITIES IN EL GOLFO: BOYS' 
TESTIMONIES 

Throughout this dissertation, I presented how 

residents of El Golfo responded to a profoundly felt and 

lived marginal condition of exclusion, poverty, 

disenfranchisement, and discrimination (Goldstein 1997) . 

Residents of El Golfo raised their voice and articulated 

creative actions to get the attention of the authorities on 

the needs of the community. 

I presented how the people's actions of the community 

succeeded in having a telesecundaria built (chapter 7); how 

the town was represented in a regional civic event in which 

they were previously excluded (chapter 7) , and how the 

fishermen themselves were politically present in the 

decisions of the management of the area (chapters 5 and 9). 

I discussed how households and individuals developed 

strategies to respond to the economic crisis in the fishing 

industry, i.e., by strengthened social networks, switching 

jobs, and working in the informal economy. 

In this chapter, I am primarily concerned with how 

young boys, fishermen and their communities become active 

participants in illegal behavior. I discuss the 

participation of young boys in drug trafficking as a 
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response to their marginal condition and the lack of 

opportunities for them in the community.1 

I believe that the absence of an effective community 

authority, work, educational and recreational options, 

fishing infrastructure, and an economic crisis in the 

fishing industry had presented an excuse for individuals, 

especially young people, and households to involve 

themselves in drug trafficking. 

Because of the complexity and magnitude of the drug 

activity in the town, it was difficult to estimate the 

numbers of persons involved in that activity. However, 

fishermen in jail, women's suspicious activities at home, 

children serving as whistler, young boys hidden in other's 

houses, and an increase in the number of pangas morteras 

Illegal behavior in the community was not exclusive to drug 
trafficking. McGuire and Greenberg (1993) reported that residents in El 
Golfo participated in a well-established illegal economy of shrimp and 
other species that are either taken from protected environments or 
fished during Vedas. The illegal economy of shrimp also has been 
reported in other fishing communities of the Gulf of California, such 
as Guaymas and Empalme. Vasquez-Leon (1995) argued that the illegal 
economy behavior of shrimp in these communities was a response of 
fishermen and their communities when they were faced with externally 
imposed regulations designed to restrict their use of resources. Wood 
(1995) reported that illegal economy of shrimp in Guaymas by fishermen 
of alta mar (off-shore) was a response of macro economic policies by 
the Mexican government, such as structural adjustment policies that 
seriously affected the survival of fishermen and their families. 
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(250 power motor pangas), were associated with the 

pervasive increase of drug trafficking in the community.2 

As for the community, the activities performed on the 

waters of El Golfo had been practically marginalized from 

inspectors and marine vigilance. Therefore, they presented 

a perfect place to transport drugs, principally marijuana 

and cocaine, which are sometimes picked up in Nayarit and 

Sinaloa. These drugs were carried by fishermen to El Golfo 

where boys or fishermen waited for the cargo to be unloaded 

and brought it to El Golfo or nearby towns. The drug was 

then transported to larger cities. 

In response to the increased drug trafficking in the 

town, Judicial Police and the Mexican government responded 

by sending the Federal Army to formally occupy the town in 

1997. Instead of feeling more secure, residents of El Golfo 

~ In a survey administrated to 62 households in El Golfo, most of the 
people gave answers, which showed their worries about the increase of 
the drug trafficking and drug consumption in the town to three 
questions of the survey. To the question: Which future would you like 
for your children? Most of the residents responded: "Que se educaran, 
que fueran lo mejor, y que no cayeran en el vicio, que no sea hagan 
drogadictos." What do you like about living in El Golfo? People said 
they liked the people, the weather and the beach among other things. 
But they said the things they did not like of the town, such as no 
recreational options for children; people drink too much; children 
smoke marijuana; and many women sell marijuana in their houses. A 26 
year-old woman expressed the common feeling in the community: "Hace 
falta hacer algo para distraer a la juventud." To the question: How 
would you consider your health? Residents said they considered their 
health status as regular. Many explained they were suffering from 
nervios (nervous breakdown) . The reasons were: Husbands drank too much 
or were addicts, addict sons, and son's participation in drug 
trafficking. 
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felt threatened with the presence of the army in town. The 

periodic appearance of heavily armed federal policemen in 

stores and at parties had caused fights and violence in the 

community. The residents believed that the army was serving 

the interests of powerful local drug leaders of the town. 

To understand this illegal activity, there must also 

be an understanding of the structure and organization of 

the social groups and networks of which the individual 

actors were a part. The most important context in which 

this activity took place was through a highly organized 

market, which involved fishermen, children, boys, women, 

their communities, intermediaries, and enforcement agents. 

Because this illegal behavior had elements of both 

self- and household interests, in the following I present 

how households with low income make the decision to pursue 

illegal behavior, which was based on immediate household, 

needs. I present the history of a woman and her struggle 

for survival in a town with lack of opportunities for 

women. 

The crisis in the fishing industry profoundly affected 
this woman's business. I discuss how she had no options to 
meet her household needs and to invest it in a new business 
but to accept her sons' money earned through their 
participation in the drug activity. Paradoxically, this 
woman's business, maintained with drug-related money, had a 
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crucial function for the survival not only of her 
household, but also, of many poor families in the town. 

8.1 Carolina's House" 

In an interview with Carolina's oldest son he said: 

Eran como las once de la manana yo estaba 
cuidando una panga mortera anclada en el mar con 
carga. Un senor como de 50 anos estaba cuidando otra 
panga. De repente empezamos a oir a el boludo 
inmediatamente troce el mecate del ancla y prendimos 
los motores y nos bajamos hacia la orilla de la playa. 
Estabamos encostalando el producto, como unos 800 
kilos de mariguana, me faltaban como 3 kilometres 
antes de llegar a la orilla. El senor de la otra panga 
corrio para mar adentro y el boludo se fue tras de el 
yo la miraba perdida pero nunca me acobarde, el boludo 
me daba una vuelta a mi y otra a la panga de mi 
companero. 

En la orilla estaban dos soldados con sus 
metralletas llegue a la orilla y vare, el boludo iba 
bajando y agarro al otro companero yo aventaje 15 
minutos corri, corri despues me enterre por una hora 
estaba lleno de espinas, palos de espinas y despues me 
desenterre sail y vi que el boludo estaba en mi panga 
sail y corri y me tape con los chemizos paso eso y al 
rato llego otro boludo cuando vi que tomaba 
direcciones opuestas baje al pueblo por el lado del 
pionero. Que paso? Andabas cargado verdad?, te 
corretearon? Como te les fuistes? Fue lo primero que 
me pregunto el pescador que me encontro. Yo estaba 
todo sangrado y mi cuerpo rasgunado por todas partes, 
le dije dame raite y me subi al carro. El me llevo a 
El Tornillal pero como andaba todo placoso antes me 
prestaron un sueter. Despues me trajeron al pueblo y 
me escondi en una casa por una semana. Mi mama se puso 
muy mal cuando me vio. Me retire del negocio para no 
darle mas mortificaciones a mi mama (20 year-old boy)4 

3 Because of the dangerous of this activity in the town and to respect 
the privacy of this person, I refer to her by Carolina. 
4 "It was like eleven in the morning. I was taking care of one panga 
mortera anchored on the sea with cargo. A 50 year-old man was taking 
care of another panga. Suddenly, we heard the boludo (helicopter). 
Immediately I broke the rope of the anchor and turned on the motors and 
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One of my last visits to El Golfo was during the 

shrimp season in October of 1997. Although shrimp catches 

had not increased in the past, and curvina production 

became the main economy activity in the town, many people 

in El Golfo still waited with hope for the shrimp season. 

Carolina was no exception. She started getting ready for 

the season right after that summer. She had bought a used 

motor for her panga, a shrimp net, boyas, (floats) cabos 

(stubs) on credit and she had asked somebody to make plomos 

(sinkers) . However, despite the fact Carolina had invested 

$3,300.00 with money borrowed from his oldest son, by the 

second wave of the shrimp, season she had not recovered 

anything. Her husband had returned that afternoon of 

we drove toward the beach. We were carrying the product, like 800 
kilograms of marijuana; I had 3 kilometers left for delivery to the 
beach. The old man from the other panga ran to open sea and the boludo 
went after him. I thought it was after me, but I never lost my nerve. 
The boludo gave a lap to the old man and then turned to me. On the edge 
of the sea, there were two soldiers with their arms. I got to the edge 
of the beach and ran, ran. The boludo swooped down and picked up the 
old man. It gave me a 15 minutes advantage. I buried myself for one 
hour. My body was full of thorns and sticks. Then I uncovered myself 
and saw that the boludo was on my panga. I ran and covered myself again 
with the plants. Later, I saw another boludo approaching the area where 
the other helicopter was. When I saw that the two boludos went in 
opposite directions, I walked to the town for the area of El Pionero. 
The fisherman who saw me first asked: "What happened to you? You had 
cargo, is that not true? Did they run after you? How did you escape?" 
I was bleeding. My body was all scratched. I asked the fisherman for a 
ride and went in his car. He took me to El Tornillal, but because I was 
all messed up, before going, somebody lent me a sweater. After being in 
El Tornillal, I was taken to the town and I was hidden in a house for a 
week. My mother felt very bad when she saw me. I retired from the 
business so as to not give to my mom more worries" (20 year-old boy). 
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October 23 with no shrimp. Carolina was visibly stressed, 

and even more so, because her son, 20, needed the money he 

lent her to get out of town as soon is possible. Later I 

understood why he needed to leave the town. 

Carolina was a good-looking woman in her early 40s. 

She was born in Nayarit and lived all her life in El Golfo. 

Her parents arrived in El Golfo from south Chihuahua in the 

late 1940s. Her father became captain of a shrimp trawler 

and participated in organizing the Santa Clara cooperative 

in the town. Her mother sold fish. 

She was the youngest of eight siblings. By the age of 

eight, she was doing the work that most women in maritime 

households did: she went to Isla Grande to collect clams 

for family consumption and she walked with her mother to 

the beach to buy fresh fish from the pangas at a lower 

price. At home, she helped her mother weigh and store the 

fish in plastic bags, then sell it to tourists or nearby 

town buyers. She said she always enjoyed the trade 

activity. 

Carolina finished elementary school at the age of 12. 

At that time, there was no junior high in the town. Because 

her parents did not have money for her to continue her 

schooling out of the town, she stayed at home helping her 
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mother in the family trade activities. She said she also 

started her 'own' business selling candies and lemons and 

oranges with chili to children. 

When Carolina was 19, she met the father of her two 

oldest sons at one of the fiestas of El Golfo. He was a 

recently appointed official from Hermosillo. She had seen 

him several times in town, and once he wanted to talk with 

her, but she did not want to because she did not know him. 

However, she smiling remembered: "I thought he was very 

handsome." Then she went to a party on Mariner's Day and 

saw him again there and danced with him for hours. 

Although her family did not approve of it, Carolina 

went to live with him. She said that at the beginning they 

had a good time together; she had two boys with him. 

Because of his profession, he needed to travel and inspect 

other fishing areas and she always accompanied him. 

However, years later, the fights started. He drank too much 

and was very jealous. He beat her several times until she 

decided to leave him. 

Carolina returned to her parent's house. She supported 

her two children with the money earned through the buying 

and selling of fish, an activity she had learned as a 

child. She said: "Yo me organizaba para hacer todo, atender 
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a mis hijos, vender, lavar, todo. Incluso me llevaba al mas 

chiquito en brazos a la playa para vender el producto" (I 

organized my time to do everything, take care of my 

children, wash their cloth, sell fish, everything. When I 

was on the beach selling fish, I carried my younger son in 

my arms). 

In hard times, Carolina received economic help from 

her oldest brothers who, although they were not happy with 

her situation as a single mother, supported her. Her two 

oldest brothers had become captains of shrimp trawlers. 

Later, each one of them served a turn as president of the 

Santa Clara cooperative. They accumulated a good fortune 

and built nice houses. 

In the 1980s, her brothers were coming the richest in 

the town. One of them built a house that was one of the 

fanciest in the town, and a grocery shop. The other one 

became Secretario de Pesca of El Golfo. They became part of 

the so-called 'crema and nata' of the town. Residents in 

the town affirmed that the origin of their fortune was from 

the money they stole from the cooperative. 

When Carolina became pregnant with her now 12 year-old 

daughter, her brothers disapproved. She became the 'black 

sheep' of the family. Despite the fact that El Golfo was a 
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small town, her children grew up without seeing their 

cousins, uncles, and aunts very often. Her oldest sons 

'grew up in the streets' as local people said, meaning she 

was working hard to support them. She worked reselling 

fish, or as a seasonal worker employed in local restaurants 

or selling households products. She was proud when her 

oldest sons finished elementary school and she encouraged 

them to continue studying in the recently open 

telesecundaria. 

Carolina bought a plot of land and built a house with 

two bedrooms and one and a half bathrooms. It seemed her 

situation was getting better; however, it did not happen 

that way. The economic crisis of the shrimp industry during 

the late 1980s and early 1990s severely affected her retail 

fish business. Shrimp were scarce and the people whom she 

bought it from increased shrimp prices. Her household was 

going through a tremendous crisis. Her worries increased 

because her two oldest sons quit the telesecundaria to work 

and help with households needs. 

Soon, Carolina knew her sons were involved with the 

drug activity of the town. She confronted them about it, 

but they denied it. However, they often gave her money. She 

accepted the money even though she had a suspicion that it 
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was earned in an illegal way—not working in the fishing 

industry as they often said. In a way Carolina justified 

her sons' 'possible' illegal activities, because she really 

thought they did it to help her. It made her feel proud of 

her sons' moral commitment to their family. She often told 

me that they were 'good sons, very sensitive.' She 

justified her sons' behavior because she knew that in the 

town, there were no work opportunities for boys beyond the 

fishing activity, but fishing was in crisis. 

One day the boys told her of their plans to leave 

town. Carolina did not agree, arguing they were too young— 

15 and 14—to be living by themselves without their family. 

She said at least here in El Golfo she could take care of 

them. Finally, the boys stayed in the town. With that, 

Carolina had given unspoken approval for the boys to 

continuing working at their activities. 

Because of her situation as a single mother and the 

economic crisis she was going through, Carolina decided to 

have a 31 year-old man from Puerto Penasco come to live 

with her. He arrived in El Golfo in 198 6 and become an 

independent fisherman. He was a serious man who had almost 

finished high school. Carolina believed her moral and 

economic situation would improve by having a man at home 
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who could look after her and her children. She said: "all 

my life has been hard work. I was always making money, a 

little here, a little there, putting something in my 

pocket. That is what he liked about me: I was a fighter to 

make a living." 

In 1990 she got pregnant and had a girl that looked 

like her partner. By 1994 she got pregnant again. She was 

very upset about her pregnancy and told me she really did 

not want to have the baby. She went to see the nurse of the 

town and was told her pregnancy was too advanced for an 

abortion. Later, another girl was born. 

Carolina's household economic situation deteriorated 

considerably in the last years as household needs 

increased. Her partner, who had no previous fishing 

experience, had difficulties getting used to the 

uncertainty of the fishing activity. Because he had not 

adapted yet to the fortuitousness and vagaries of fishing, 

Carolina had to play a crucial role in encouraging him to 

fish in the panga that she had bought with money borrowed 

from her sons and friends. 

This time, when I arrived at her house the afternoon 

of October 23 in 1997, her partner and his young tripulante 

had just arrived without any shrimp. He left his plastic 
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boots and jacket on the table and went to sleep without 

saying anything. The tripulante was a 17 year-old boy from 

Ensenada. He was a friend of her sons. She said her partner 

had problems finding a tripulante and her sons did not want 

to work with him. Then he invited the boy, who was 

temporally in El Golfo 'doing business,' as he said, to 

work with him. The boy stayed and lived in her house. 

In her living room, whose walls were stamped with 

child drawings of pangas morteras and helicopters, Carolina 

had a small table with groceries that she sold. In a 

separate room, she had two big freezers with meat, eggs, 

and fish to sell. She attended the business by herself. Her 

oldest sons never were at home. Local people perceived the 

boys as idlers who only brought problems to the 'poor 

woman.' A few years ago, her sons had to leave the town 

because they were muy quemados (burnt-out) they were openly 

related with the drug activity in the town. Therefore, 

before the authorities caught them, they went to work in 

Phoenix as illegal migrants. 

Carolina had the help of her younger children to weigh 

the product, store it and clean the house. The children 

were always playing in the living room or outside their 

home. When she was not around, they helped her by letting 
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her know that somebody was there and needed to buy 

something. 

Her partner was never involved in her business. He 

never asked about her sales. Carolina said: "He never has 

involved himself in my business, because he knew that I was 

always a hard worker and that I was very clever with money. 

He gave all his money to me. He did not know how much money 

I had. I did not tell him how much money I earned from my 

business. It was my business. It had nothing to do with 

him." 

Carolina spent most of that afternoon attending to her 

costumers. She was recognized in the community as a good 

woman, a xlife fighter' (luchadora por la vida) . She was 

very sensitive of the needs of others. She often was asked 

for a loan of money or to sell her groceries on credit. As 

well, she was herself known as a good customer and a 

reliable borrower. She was always very grateful for any 

favor that she or her children received from others. For 

instance, once I was in her house when a friend from San 

Luis Rio was visiting her. She gave him 3 kilograms of 

shrimp as a gift. Later, I knew this man was her oldest 
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sons' contact for crossing the border into Arizona when 

they needed to leave town. 

Carolina always spent time chatting with every 

customer. If it was a man, she took the opportunity to ask 

him about his catches. If he had good catches, she asked 

him where he found the product and at what time he went to 

fish. Then when her partner arrived home, she would tell 

him about the other's experiences to encourage him to go 

fishing. 

Carolina was happy because she had good sales during 

that afternoon. However, I observed she was a little 

anxious; she was constantly looking out the window. Outside 

her house, a car stopped several times as if waiting for 

somebody. She finally went outside to address the driver of 

the car. When she came back I asked her who was it and she 

just said: "They were looking for one of my sons." 

Later we went to her sister's house. Carolina asked 

her sister for a loan. Then we went to the house of a 

friend of Carolina. Carolina needed a piece of material to 

make the flags that go in the boyas. She asked her friend: 

"Do you have a piece of material, not too thick, no too 

thin. If the flags are made of thin material they get 

broken." Meanwhile as her friend was looking around the 
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house for a piece of material, a 15 year-old boy arrived 

and asked the woman: "Do you have a gallo (marijuana 

cigarette)Carolina's friend just asked him to come back 

later and she continued looking for the piece of material. 

Back in her house, Carolina invited me to the gas 

station. She used the money she borrowed from her sister, 

and the money earned this afternoon from her sales, to buy 

gas for the panga. We spend two hours in line to fill the 

containers with gas. Carolina was happy she was able to get 

the gas. She said that frequently, early in the shrimp 

season, the manager of the gas station closed it, arguing 

there was no more gas, and many fishermen were unable to 

fish. People believed the manager-received bribes from the 

caciques of the town to close the gas station. By doing 

that, the caciques, many of whom own from 10 to 20 pangas, 

had more advantage the next day in going after the shrimp. 

Back in her home, Carolina made and packed a couple of 

sandwiches and put them in the freezer. Then she made 

dinner. When her partner awoke, Carolina told him, pointing 

toward the containers we left next to the door, "I already 

bought the gas and made lunch for the trip tomorrow. You 

will see tomorrow will be a better day." He was not sure. 

His main concern was wasting the money Carolina invested in 
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the gas, but she insisted, stressing they should take the 

risk and that it was how fishing activity worked. "0.k." he 

said. At that moment, a shrimp seller stopped in the door 

shouting: "Carolina, are you buying shrimp?" Her 6 year-old 

immediately answered, "no esta comprando camaron porque 

debe el motor" (She is not buying shrimp because she owed 

the motor). The child indeed knew her mom's business 

situation. All of us laughed, and it helped to dissipate 

the moment of tension between Carolina and her partner. 

At approximately 10:00 pm I went with Carolina as she 

walked her daughter to her own mother's house. Carolina's 

mother lived in the old area of the town. Because there 

were too many *machos' living in Carolina's home, she 

decided her older daughter would be better living with her 

grandmother. 

When we returned to Carolina's house, her oldest sons 

had not yet arrived, and the younger children were 

sleeping. Her partner was watching television and soon he 

announced he was going to sleep. By that hour of the day, 

the front door of her house, that had remained open most of 

the day inviting sellers, buyers and others to come, was 

closed. However by 11:30 pm somebody knocked on the door. 

It was her 23-year-old cousin. He asked Carolina to store a 
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totoaba in her freezer. She received an economic 

compensation for that. This was her life, always working. 

As we had planned, at midnight Carolina's two oldest 

sons, her partner's tripulante, her sons' half brother from 

Chihuahua, and the brother of the tripulante, all living in 

Carolina's house, knocked on the door. She opened the door 

and smiled at them. She served them dinner. Before Carolina 

went to sleep, she said to me: "you will see, Gloria, all 

the adventures that they had gone through." 

Carolina had helped me to plan the meeting. She 

believed her sons' experiences were important for my job. 

Carolina encouraged her sons to talk with me by telling 

them that it would help me to understand the context under 

which young men lived in the town. But also Carolina hoped 

I could advise them to quit of this dangerous activity. 

Later, the boys and I sat in a circle next to the 

house in the yard where Carolina and her younger children 

used to clean and pack the product. The house projected its 

shadows under the full moon and it covered us. At this time 

of the day, there were no people on the streets. However, 

the boys scrutinized cars as they drove by the house. 

After 5 years of visiting El Golfo, for the first 

time, I was scared. Perhaps I was influenced by all the 
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stories that I had heard about people who had been 

threatened and harmed by drug dealers. I felt better when 

the boys told me they would walk me to my hotel when we 

finished talking. We were ready to start our conversation. 

8.2 The Boys Testimonies3 

The testimonies of the five boys reflected that this 

illegal activity was an old and major community activity 

through which many, aside from fishermen, were able to make 

a living or supplement their incomes by putting their lives 

and freedom at risk. The boys stressed how they grew up 

hearing stories about drug related activities in the town. 

One of them explained: 

Desde muy nino oia que se bajaba mot a ahi en el 
cuartel pasaban por la delegacion pero antes no se oia 
ahora toda la gente de a qui sabe lo que pasa. Mucho 
hemos vivido, nunca he estado asustado pero si la he 
visto dura. Nadie nos induce el que es maldito brinca 
nadie te pone una pistola para que vayas. Todos son 
unas escorias a qui las madres les dicen a los hijos: 
andale mi jo para que tengas una feria y las mujeres 
hechan ojo si vienen los guachos.El que menos te 
imaginas es el mas cabron, a qui vive la gente con dos 
caras, el dinero hace que se mueva la gente. Todos 
a qui, como el 90% fuman marihuana. Nosotros sabemos 
eso, hemos fumado marihuana con muchachos de 15 anos y 
ninos de primaria. Toda la chabalada esta muy loca. 

5 The boys agreed to the interview because they wanted me to let others 
know of the situation in El Golfo. 
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Acabandose la pesca de todas maneras habra carros del 
ario .6 

For many local people, the participation of boys in 

the drug activity is a manifestation of delinquency and a 

form of social deviance. The boys were aware of that 

perception and stressed the point that regardless of how 

this activity was perceived, it was an activity that 

required courage and guts. Because they were the ones who 

had the guts to risk their lives and freedom in this 

activity, it increased the boys self-esteem in a town that 

lacked opportunities for them and where they felt excluded. 

One of them said: 

Nuestra vida ha sido igual que la de todos pero 
mas locochona. Nosotros somos los mas malditos de 
a qui. Desde morritos hemos sido desmadrosos, cosas que 
nadie se anima a hacer nosotros las hemos hecho. Con 
decirle que una vez estabamos bailando arriba de una 

° "Since I was a child I heard that people unloaded marihuana from the 
beach in El Golfo. Without any problem they took the cargo through the 
town. In the past not many people knew about it, but now everybody 
from here knows what is going on in El Golfo. We lived through too many 
things, I had never been scared but I had difficult moments. Nobody 
forced us to do it; because we are maldito (damned) we could do it. 
Nobody put a pistol to us to go. Everybody here is scum. The mothers 
tell their children to work in this activity to get money. They also 
serve as whistlers when they see a soldier coming. The person that you 
never image is the biggest bastard. Here the people live with two 
faces. Money is the reason why people work in this activity. Everybody 
here, like 90% smoke marihuana. We know that. We smoked with 15 year-
old boys and with elementary school children. All the children here 
are very crazy. Although the fishing activity is ending, there still 
will be new cars in the community." 
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panga con una tonelada y media de marihuana y con 
escopetas. La gente no2 conoce que todo no2 vale madre7 

Another boy stressed the dangerous of this activity: 

Una de las experiencias mas dificiles que he 
pasado fue una vez que en mar adentro dormido en una 
panga pues seme habia descompuesto. Entonces me 
desperte pues escuche motores cercanos. Le hice una 
chicanada a la panga y la arregle. Venian 4 pangas de 
soldados verdes yo traia dos de 250 caballos de fuerza 
y me corretearon como 5 horas. Yo los vela con los 
miralejos veia la mancha verde pero les llevaba como 5 
kilometres y no me alcanzaron. Despues de esta 
experiencia me retire por un ano pues andaba muy 
quemado me fui a Estados Unidos.' 

The boys were aware of the involvement of regional and 

state officials and authorities in this activity. Through 

contacts at a higher level, they had been able to remain in 

power for years. One of the boys said: 

Una vez me agarraron y el patron pago 150 mil 
pesos en San Luis Rio Colorado, nosotros valiamos 
mucho, eramos muy conocidos, en Sinaloa nos conocen 
mucho. El gobierno esta metido hasta la madre. 

"Our life has been like any other child's but more crazy. We are the 
more damned boys of the town. Since we were children we do not care 
about anything. Things that nobody had the guts to do, we did. Look, 
one day we were dancing on a panga mortera with one and a half ton of 
marihuana and with two rifles. People in El Golfo know that we do not 
care about anything." 
3 "One of the most difficult experiences that I had was once when I was 
sleeping in a panga in the open sea. The panga was broken. I heard a 
motor noise and awoke. I did a trick and fixed the motor of the panga. 
There were 4 pangas with Mexican Army soldiers coming after me. I had a 
panga with 250 horsepowers. They ran after me for 5 hours. I saw them 
though the binoculars. I saw the green spot of their uniforms, but I 
had 5 kilometers of advantage and they did not get me. After that, I 
retired for a year because I was very burnt-out. I went to the United 
States." 
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Nosotros trabajamos con los judiciales. Una vez me 
toco comer con Beltrones en un rancho de narcos en el 
tiempo que andaba en su campana para gobernador. 
Beltrones se me quedo viendo yo tenia como 15 anos9 

In the community, there are different kinds of drug 

dealers. Some are quite wealthy, while others are barely 

making a living. Local dealers recruit young boys, and 

fishermen to either transport the drug or to receive it on 

land or sea. To transport the drug to Mexicali, Tijuana or 

Nayarit, dealers must have ^connections' at different 

levels and with different authorities. On of the boys said: 

En el Rio Colorado entre las islas hay una boca y 
te vas metiendo, metiendo hasta que esperas la droga. 
Das vuelta a la isla grande corres como media hora 
hasta llegar al faro de Sonora y despues media hora 
para llegar adentro al kilometro 57 o antes o menos y 
ahi estan vans esperandote un dia tiramos como 3 
toneladas morros de 13 y 15 anos estan jalando en 
esto. Nosotros intentabamos hacerlo todo, ir hasta 
Sinaloa traer la droga y llevarla hasta El Golfo. Yo 
era el encargado de recibir las pangas e invite a mis 
amigos. En un dia descargamos de a 15 o 20 pangas. Las 
pangas venian de Acapulco, Sinaloa, Michoacan. 
Nosotros recibiamos las pangas y luego llegaban los 
meros meros que tenian que dar una vuelta muy rapida 
de 360 grados para reconocerlos y luego los 
esperabamos en el 370 compas. Los meros meros la 
transportan a Mexicali. Muchos jales no no los pagaban 

' "One time I was arrested and the boss paid $15,000.00 in San Luis Rio 
for my release. We were very trustworthy for the bosses; in Sinaloa, we 
were very well known. The government was very deeply involved in this. 
We worked with the Judicial Police. Once I ate with Beltrones on a 
ranch owned by drug dealers. This was at the time when Beltrones was 
campaigning for the governor of Sonora. I was 15 and Beltrones was 
looking at me." 
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pues el riesgo no salia y otros no los pagan de 500 a 
600 dolares por viaje.10 

Through connections, boys have established 

relationships with certain dealers throughout the region. A 

boy said: 

Una vez me toco trabajar con un nino de 8 anos a 
j alar las pangas y de bolada hechabamos las cosas en 
un pick up y las llevabamos a la casa del jefe. Yo 
trabajo 3 dias en El Golfo y 2 en San Luis Rio 
Colorado, nos patrocina un licenciado que tiene una 
escuela de derecho el nos utiliza.~~ 

The equipment the boys used in this activity showed 

the important context under which this activity was 

performed. It involved a highly organized market that 

extended into other drug-ravaged communities, such as those 

in the United States. The geographical position of the 

region, a border area, facilitated the traffic of arms and 

"On the Colorado River between the islands, there is a mouth and one 
gets into, gets into there and you wait for the drug shipment. Then one 
turns around to the Isla Grande and run for half an hour until you get 
to El Faro de Sonora. Then one runs half an hour until you get to the 
kilometer 57 and there, there are vans waiting for you. One day we had 
3 tons. Children of 13 and 15 years of age are working in this 
activity. We tried to do everything, go to Sinaloa and bring the drug 
and carry it to El Golfo. I was in charge of receiving the pangas and I 
invited my friends. In one day we unloaded 15 to 20 pangas. The pangas 
came from Acapulco, Sinaloa, and Michoacan. We met the pangas and then 
the bosses arrived. Before the bosses get to us, they needed to make a 
fast turn of 360 degrees for us to recognize them. Then we waited for 
them at the 370 degrees of the compasses. The bosses transported the 
drug to Mexicali. Many jobs were not paid to us because the cargo never 
arrived. Usually a worker is paid from $500.00 a $600.00 per trip." 
^ "One time I worked with a 8 year-old boy. We pulled the pangas to the 
beach and very quickly we put the things in a pick-up and then we took 
the cargo to the boss's house. I worked 3 days in El Golfo and 2 in San 
Luis Rio. A lawyer from San Luis Rio who owns a law school is our boss. 
He utilizes us." 
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other instruments used by the boys in this activity. One of 

them said: 

El equipo que ocupamos para esta actividad son 
miralejos, metralletas, lamparas, cuernos de chivo 
R=15, AK 47, bazuka, estas son armas americanas. Yo he 
llegado a agarrar miralejos que venian de la army de 
Estados Unidos.12 

Drug activity in the town continued growing as the 

crisis in the fishery got worse. The boys did not perceive 

a future for themselves in the community. They were aware 

of the marginal condition of poor young boys within the 

town. They stressed those feeling in their testimonies, 

which showed a sense of solitude and frustration when they 

told about their future: 

Nos estan ofreciendo un trabajo pero es cuestion 
de pensarlo y decidirse. A lo major nos regresamos al 
otro lado porque a qui se acaba el pescado y no hay 
otra cosa que hacer preferimos estar alia pues 
estaremos mas tranquilos. " 

Futuro ? quien di jo que iba a ver futuro para 
nosotros. Ya viene El Nino y va a ver pura bajaderas 
de pangas. No hay futuro para la juventud aqui, no hay 
escuela no hay manera de salir de aqui no hay 
preparatoria, a nosotros nos nos gusto la escuela. 

~ "The equipment that we needed to perform this activity was 
binoculars, lamps, submachine guns, cuernos de chivo R=15, AK 47, 
bazooka. All of them were from the United States. I had used binoculars 
that came from the E.E.U.U. Army." 
~2 "We were offered a job, moving drugs but we needed to think about it 
and then do it. Perhaps we would return to the United States because 
here when the fish season finished, there was nothing to do. We would 
rather to be in the United States. There we feel more calm." 
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Todos van para la misma varita. Ves ninos de 8 anos 
fumando un gallito, tu crees que hay futuro Gloria?1" 

A mi me gustaria que estudiaran los plebes para 
que no vayan a ser como uno, si me gustaria salir 
adelante tener un hijo, casarme. En Estados Unidos es 
diferente alia cambia uno." 

Futuro? Yo no he tenido ni un pienso sobre el 
futuro.16 

Futuro? Yo tengo 10 meses viviendo en El Golfo y 
me gustaria que levantaran el nivel academico de la 
primaria y telesecundaria. 

Futuro? Yo lo unico que quisiera es seguir 
viviendo que no crezca mi cuerpo ni se me haga 
chiquito.15 

8.3 Discussion 

Poor young boys like the ones interviewed above, 

recognized their marginal condition within the community. 

They perceived their illegal activity as justified because 

of economic necessity and lack of opportunities for them in 

the town. Most of them claimed they would rather do 

"Future? Who said there was going to be a future for us? The El Nino 
(natural phenomenon) was coming and there was going to be a lot of 
loaded pangas. There was no future for the youth here, there was no 
school, and there was no way to get out of here. There was no high 
school. We never liked the school. Everyone was going to do the same 
(drug trafficking) . You see children of 8 years of age smoking a 
gallito. Do you think that there was a future here, Gloria?" 
"5 "I would like my brothers and sisters to get an education and not be 
like me. I would like to improve myself, to get married and have a 
child. In United States things were different, one changes there." 

"Future? I had not given a thought about the future." 
"7 Future? I had 10 months in the community and I would like the 
improvement of the schooling system here of the elementary school and 
of the telesecundaria." 
"a Future? I only wanted to continue living, that my body never grow, 
nor get small." 
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something else. Since the local economy did not provide an 

alternative, they felt that they had the right to subsist, 

even if that meant breaking the law. Aside from providing 

economic incentives to individual fishermen, women and 

young boys, this activity was a way to respond El Golfo's 

marginality. It was a form of political protest practiced 

by boys and the households that participated in the 

activity. The boy's testimonies: "We were very trustworthy 

for the bosses. The government was very deeply involved in 

this. We worked with the Judicial Police. Everybody here is 

scum, the person that you never think is the biggest 

bastard. Here people live with two faces," underlined a 

political statement that criticized the corruption in the 

judicial system, which protects and benefits the official 

authorities that participate in this activity at the local 

and regional level. 

Drug trafficking in the town had increased 

considerably in the last 5 years. Ironically, fishermen and 

boys were not better off as a result of their participation 

in the drug economy. Presently, there are 10 fishermen in 

jail arrested for drug trafficking. These fishermen's 

families receive economic support and help from relatives 

and neighbors. Only local drug dealers, called meros meros 
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(the bosses), benefited from, the involvement of residents 

in this activity. 

Sporadic and unpredictable profits from trafficking 

were often spent in conspicuous consumption, particularly 

on beer and drugs. For instance, an outcome of borracheras 

("drinking parties") had been violent disputes, many of 

which ended with fishermen or boys in jail. 

Not only people from El Golfo, but also people in 

Northwest Mexico were affected by the violence associated 

with the drug trade that extended out into their 

communities and into other drug ravaged communities in 

Mexico (Coyle 1997). 

In Chihuahua and Durango, human rights workers have 

been targeted for assassination, and indigenous people have 

been forced off their lands by non-indigenous drug 

trafficking (De Palma 1995). In Sinaloa, local residents 

have been attacked and terrorized by corrupt army and 

police officials linked to regional narcotics bosses 

(Ellison 1989). 

"3 The spread of drug cultivation by peasants in Northwest Mexico was 
attributed to 1 Mexico's economic crisis and continuous currency 
devaluations, in addition to low prices for and traditional 
difficulties in commercializing agricultural products " (Ruiz-Cabanas 
1989:58). 
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In this work, by giving voice to participants in drug 

trafficking of the town, I attempt to move from a drug-

related anecdotal approach to a more historical approach of 

marginalization and poverty on which drug activity was 

performed in the town. 

Recently, anthropologists had noticed the 

participation of peasants, fishermen and the civil 

population in the cultivation of, or trafficking of drugs 

(Wood 1995, Coyle 1997, Duval 1988). These studies, with 

the exception of Coyle, presented the drug situation as 

part of the researcher's results in a strictly academic 

way, as a matter of fact. I believe, that the challenge of 

anthropology in the Mexican countryside is to produce an 

ethnography that keeps theory and activism engaged with 

each other (Hale 1997). Coyle's work took the above 

approach by ethnographically denouncing drug trafficking 

and how it threatened to destroy indigenous traditions in 

communities such as Santa Teresa in the Sierra del Nayar. 

Indeed, the context under which populations in the 

Mexican countryside live requires a rejuvenating approach 

by the anthropologist that ethnographically denounces the 

social consequences of the neoliberal agenda. Agenda that 
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appears only, at least in short term, to deepen the 

impoverishment of the majorities. 

Unfortunately, this approach has provided no simple 

answer to the difficult question: tu crees que hay futuro 

a qui Gloria? Asked of me by one of the boys. However, 

rather than providing a definitive answer, I showed that 

the participation of boys and households in drug activity 

in the town had a deep history, a history similar to those 

of many rural communities in Mexico, that of economic 

inequality and distribution of wealth within the country. 
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CHAPTER 9. MAKING A LIVING AT FISHING: RESOURCE USER'S 
KNOWLEDGE 

To the fishermen's question of who would benefit from 

the reserve, the management team answered: 

Definitively to declare a reserve zone obviously 
limits its use, definitively it creates costs and 
benefits. Generally or traditionally these 
declarations raise the costs for some sectors of the 
society and the benefits to another sector. 
Unfortunately, this is the way history works, not only 
in this reserve but also in most of the reserves in 
the world (Management Team 1994). 

In a few words, "it is impossible to promulgate any rule 

without causing some people to benefit and other to lose" 

(Durrenberger 1990:82). Unfortunately, historically, the 

ones who have lost in the process of 'environmental 

globalization,'(see Greenberg 1998) are the local 

politically marginalized populations. 

In El Golfo people were at the receiver's end as the 

biosphere reserve was entirely a top-down process; the 

government decided and acted unilaterally. Fishermen had to 

adhere. The biosphere reserve's management team implemented 

some strategies such as setting up public hearings and an 

advisory board. However, the consulting process was 

instituted as a symbolic gesture aimed at reducing the 

frustration of user groups. During the meetings a main 
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issue was always present: a total lack of knowledge within 

the community about the concept of the biosphere reserve, 

its declaration and boundaries. 

Similar political processes have been reported in 

other reserves in Mexico. For instance, Murrieta, in his 

study on the Pinacate Biosphere Reserve, adjacent to the 

upper Gulf reserve, said: 

The community meetings were called to inform the 
participants what was going to happen. These meetings 
represent a period of adaptation, of starting to get 
to know each other. Unfortunately most of the time the 
one leading the dance was the manager and not the 
community. The managers sat in front of the room and 
the local residents sat in the back. The managers 
tried to make an effort to understand the community 
and the "community" usually did not come to the 
meetings even though there were people representing 
them. Right from the start there was a misconception 
of who are who and what each is doing here. (2000:56) 

Local residents' complaints during the Pinacate 

Reserve meetings, as reported by Murrieta, were similar to 

those from the people of El Golfo. El Pinacate people also 

felt excluded from the process as they expressed: 

It's all backward! First they create the Reserve and 
then you guys come asking about the effects of the 
declaration. We are the owners of the land here and 
before the decree, nobody asked us about our 
alternatives. 

I am very disappointed with this declaration, that we 
were not invited. You are restricting and prohibiting 
everything and you do not present any solutions to 
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economic activities, and now you want our cooperation? 
(2000:56). 

In El Golfo, fishermen's participations in the 

meetings also showed the frustration they felt about their 

marginalization in the planning process of the biosphere 

reserve. Their frustration was indeed related to the lack 

of interest by the authorities in seriously taking into 

account fishermen's ecological knowledge of the area. 

Fishermen perceived it as lack of respect toward them and, 

therefore, they were not willing to participate with the 

managers. 

Maritime anthropological studies have shown that for 

successful fishery management, it is necessary to take into 

account resource users' ecological knowledge (Valdes-

Pizzini 1990; Sinclair 1990; Neis 1992; Felt 1994, 1996; 

Jenoft and McCay 1995). Resource users' failure to 

compliance and non-compliance strategies has been analyzed 

as resulted of users' non-involvement in the process of 

management of the area and as a respond to perceived 

hostile policies (Vasquez-Leon 1995, Wood 1995). 

In this section I discuss the importance of taking 

into account resource users' knowledge, understanding by it 

"the sum of the data and ideas acquired by a human group on 
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its environment as a result of the group's use and 

occupation of a region over many generations" (Mailhot in 

Felt 1996:10). My understanding of users' knowledge is not 

only the one achieved by fishermen but women and children 

as well. 

The objective here is not an analysis on the nature of 

fishermen's ecological knowledge, but to present 

ethnographic examples on how resource users' knowledge is 

valuable for the anthropologist. 

I begin the discussion by presenting how fishermen 

responded to scientists' marginalization of their knowledge 

in the context of the biosphere reserve. I present how El 

Golfo people's creative power of the imagination was used 

to make a mockery of scientist's knowledge as a way to 

resist stereotypical perceptions on resource users. My 

purpose is to contribute ethnographically to the 'local 

knowledge' literature that most of the time focused on how 

scientists neglected resource user's knowledge, giving 

little voice to users responses. 

9.1 Fishermen's Views of Scientists' Knowledge 

El Pato, an independent 65 year-old fisherman well 

known in town for his cooking skills, was walking on the 
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edge of the beach with his friend, El Maracas. They walked 

in the early morning, looking for beer and soda cans to 

sell in San Luis Rio. The task was not easy. There were 

plenty of intestines that people had left after deschurupar 

the hundreds of curvinas. Because of the lack of a place in 

town to receive, clean and store the product, many people 

cleaned the product on the beach right after the pangas 

arrived. Others took the fish to the yard in front of their 

homes to clean it. 

El Pato and his friend washed every can they found. 

But they found more than cans. Close to Las Cabanas, they 

found a dead curvina of approximately 18 pounds lying on 

the beach. 

El Pato remembered that when they found the fish, the 

director of the biosphere reserve was in El Golfo as well 

as officials of Sonera's Secretaria de Pesca (SEPESCA) for 

the second meeting of the biosphere reserve. This time the 

meeting was not public but private. El Pato said that right 

after the management team arrived in El Golfo for the 

second meeting, several fishermen wanted them expelled from 

the town. Residents of El Golfo had not forgotten the 

mediocre participation of the management team during the 

first meeting when they had a desperate time explaining to 
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people what a biosphere reserve was. Therefore, the 

president of the cooperative El Tornillal offered the 

cooperative's office for holding the meeting and the 

representative of SEPESCA in El Golfo escorted the visitors 

there. 

El Pato agreed that the hostility many people showed 

toward the representatives of the government was recent. 

Indeed, El Golfo residents perceived themselves as 

excellent hosts. They showed special interest in making the 

visit of any representative of state or federal authorities 

the most enjoyable possible. The goal was to call the 

government's attention to the needs of the community in a 

pleasant atmosphere. 

El Pato remembered that in the past, when shrimp were 

abundant and fishermen had money, they organized big 

parties for the authorities. El Pato was the cook and he 

said that although totoaba and turtle were banned for the 

fishermen, they were not banned for the visitors. The 

fishermen held a big party in which visitors enjoyed the 

delicious dish with music and beer. 

However, this time no party was organized for them, no 

food, no drinks. The authorities had to eat in the 

restaurant El Delfin. Fishermen were not willing to 
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participate in the exchange cycle—that engaged persons in 

permanent commitments articulated by dominant institutions 

(Mauss 1990)—because they were afraid that it meant the 

fishermen would have to give up their rights to fish. 

During the first meeting El Pato showed his discontent 

with the biosphere decree and the management team's 

procedures. In that meeting Sonora's Fishing Ministry gave 

life jackets, radios and lamps to the fishermen and they 

brought an instructor to teach water safety skills. El Pato 

said that many persons, including him, yelled, "nos van a 

cerrar el mar para que queremos esto" (The sea is going to 

be closed to us. What are these things for?). Even more, El 

Pato as well as many fishermen refused to take the water 

safety skills class. Although he did not know how to swim, 

he did not accept the life jacket either. When I asked him 

why he said: "I do not need the gift, and besides, why did 

they wait until now to worry about us when many of us have 

been fishing for more than 50 years without knowing how to 

swim? " 

Although the second meeting of the biosphere reserve 

was private, El Pato found an excellent opportunity to show 

his disagreement for the government's lack of interest in 
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the fishermen's knowledge of the area in the plans for the 

biosphere. 

Acknowledging the presence of the director of the 

reserve and his concern for endangered species, El Pato and 

El Maracas went to the SEPESCA office, and announced they 

had found a dead vaquita beached close to Las Cabanas. The 

director of the reserve was immediately informed, and, 

later, he and the local SEPESCA representative went to the 

beach where El Pato and El Maracas were waiting. They asked 

El Pato if he knew what to do in a situation like that. El 

Pato answered that most of the fishermen in El Golfo had 

been instructed by biologists and SEPESCA representatives 

on how to take care of a beached vaquita. El Pato explained 

to them that they needed to wrap up it in a clean plastic 

bag and then take it carefully to the SEPESCA office. They 

did it. El Pato still laughs remembering how they, very 

carefully, put the *vaquita' on the back of a truck. Later, 

the director of the reserve would discover that it was not 

a vaquita but a big curvina. 

Many fishermen told this story to researchers who come 

to El Golfo, including me to call attention to the issue of 

how fishermen perceived researchers' knowledge and work in 

the area. 
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I told the above story to graduate students from the 

Department of Oceanography at the Universidad Autonoma de 

Baja California, UABC. The talk was on resource users' 

local knowledge and scientists' stereotypical notions of 

resource users. I used El Pato's mockery of scientists' 

knowledge in the context of the biosphere reserve as an 

example of users' responses to marginalization of their 

ecological knowledge in the management of the area. 

The story provoked interesting comments in the 

audience composed mostly of male natural scientists. The 

sarcastic comments that followed my presentation highlight 

the historical lack of dialogue between social and natural 

scientists.* Indeed, epistemological disagreements have 

contributed to the difficulty of communication between the 

two on topics such as fishery workers' ecological knowledge 

and scientists' ethnocentric approaches in fishing 

communities. 

For instance, an ex-director of the Department of 

Oceanography of the UABC and a professor and researcher of 

one of the most prestigious natural research centers in 

Mexico was present at the talk. He spoke to me with an aura 

of authority and objectivity: "Gloria deja interrumpirte, 

For more information see Felt 1996. 
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para empezar no hay que creerles todo a los Pescadores que 

son muy charreros y mas estando pedos, y lo otro es que es 

imposible que el director de la reserva haya confundido una 

vaquita con una curvina" (Gloria, let me interrupt you. To 

begin, it is best not to believe everything that fishermen 

tell you. They are very charreros (they joke too much) and 

more, when they are drunk; the other thing is that it is 

impossible that the director of the reserve had mistaken a 

vaquita for a curvina). 

Indeed, the comment was an excellent example of 

scientists' stereotypical perception of resource users. I 

believed the professor was not aware that with his comment 

he was supporting the argument of my presentation. However, 

even more important was the effect that comment had on the 

audience, especially on the students. Taking into account 

the academic status, intellectual and political position of 

the professor", I believe his comment was a means of 

exercising power through judgment and categorization of 

individuals and populations. It had a purpose and it was 

He was advisor of the former president Carlos Salinas de Gortari in 
the area of national natural resources. He highly promoted the 
biosphere reserve decree in the upper Gulf of California. For instance, 
at the Marine Mammal Conference on July 24 1992, he presented evidence 
that 275 juvenile totoaba were caught in 1 shrimp trawl; he said that 
gill and shrimp fishing were the primary cause of problems; "Let's not 
waste time on silly things," i.e., laying blame on the Colorado River 
for problems. 
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not transparent or innocent (Gal 1989:352). It was a 

vehicle of subordination that attempted to prevent students 

from thinking of alternatives to existing social reality 

(Gal 1989). 

Several students made similar comments, like the one 

who sarcastically said: "en ese caso para que estamos 

estudiando tanto si el pescador todo lo sabe el nos puede 

ensenar entonces" (if the fisherman knows everything, then 

he could teach us. What is the point for us to be studying 

too much?) 

Most of the audience did not get the message that I 

was not questioning the veracity of El Pato's story as true 

or false. The fisherman's story, (even if he made it up), 

was revealing to me. It showed the resource users' 

skepticism about the ecological knowledge of the *experts'. 

That the director of the reserve had confused a vaquita 

with a curvina expressed a critique that put forward the 

question: What, indeed was his role in the reserve? Was he 

a scientist worried about the ecological conditions of the 

upper Gulf? If so, then how come he did not know what to do 

with the vaquita? Or was he a politician serving other's 

interests? Or both? 
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El Pato's story served as contra-discourse. El Pato, 

by fooling the director of the reserve, was also neglecting 

the director's scientific knowledge as scientist who 

neglected resource users' local knowledge. It reflected the 

fishermen's frustration with the relatively low value 

attributed to their knowledge in the project of the 

reserve. 

Indeed, the professor's comment that scientists need 

to be skeptical about information given by fishermen "who 

joke too much and more when they are drunk" led to the 

perception that fishermen's knowledge was anecdotal as 

opposed to the systematic knowledge often achieved through 

sustained observation and experimentation (Felt 1996:10). 

Thus the so—called 1traditional' or 'folk' knowledge 

appeared in the eyes of the students as backward, obsolete, 

inconsistent, undependable and hence hard to work with 

(Finlayson 1994; Neis 1992). 

9.2 Scientists' Perceptions of the Fishery 

In many informal interviews that I had with scientists 

working in El Golfo, they often described fishermen as old, 

uneducated, illiterate, unskilled, individualistic, and 

opportunistic. Scientists developed stereotypes of the 



283 

resources users, and therefore, underestimated fishermen's 

knowledge of the area. 

Scientists' romanticism with the peaceful 'little 

community,' has been an obstacle to achieving good 

communication between resource users and researchers. When 

researchers get to the field, they confront resource users' 

reality that is beyond the 'happy community.' 

For instance, one of the common complaints that I 

heard from biologists working in the area was that 

fishermen relations were marked by divisiveness, personal 

problems and conflicts. It, biologists argued, made 

communication a difficult problem to achieve between a 

biologist and a fisherman; therefore, biologists preferred 

to be at the margin of community social life and to 

concentrate on doing their job at sea. What biologists 

ignore was that fisheries do not exist of themselves but 

are embedded in historical and social system (Palsson, 

1989) . 

The lack of consensus and even contradictions among 

fishermen need not negate the relevance and utility of 

their knowledge for resource management. Felt (1994) argues 

that the key to successful utilization of fishermen's 
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knowledge lies in first understanding the processes and 

context within which local knowledge was produced. 

For instance, contrary to agricultural communities 

where the cycle of production was based in a precise 

differentiation of the seasons and the work was made in the 

day with a more regulated planning, fishing activity was 

concentrated in an everyday work process with uncertain 

planning (Breton and Lopez 1989). Therefore, the social 

organization of fishing activity was more fluid and less 

visibly structured. 

The fishing activity in El Golfo was characterized by 

flexibility in the work schedule: long periods of 

inactivity, followed by periods of intense activity in 

which the fisherman with the help of their families needed 

to recover lost time. The above was important in 

understanding why some fishermen lacked interest in 

participating in long conversations with me. For instance 

several times I was asked by a fisherman to come back later 

or in another day because he was very busy or tired. Other 

times the fisherman and I interrupted our conversation 

because he needed to go and buy gas before it run out. 

Sometimes researchers, used to the rigid schedules and 

administrative bureaucracy of universities, criticized the 
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fishermen's lack of interest in carrying on a day-by-day 

accountability of their catches. A biologist told me: "I 

asked them about their catches and I could not believe that 

they did not have a notebook to account for their catches. 

They need to learn the importance of that." 

That many fishermen did not have a detailed written 

account of their catches should not be cause to 

underestimate the fishermen's strategies and knowledge to 

keep an account of their production. 

For instance, although the buyers or cooperatives 

weighed the fishermen's production in their presence, many 

fishermen liked to weigh it before they sold it. However, 

many did not have a scale in their houses and they used 

plastic boxes of the same size to account for their 

production. Once when I was in a fisherman's house, he and 

his family had cleaned the curvina and filled plastic boxes 

with approximately 11 to 14 curvinas in each one. I was 

able to get an approximate account of a household's curvina 

production by asking how many boxes the family had filled 

as well as the size of the caught curvina. 

Fishermen had good knowledge of fish species: their 

size, food habits, and breeding cycles. In the case of the 

curvina, fishermen could give an approximation by holding a 
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curvina in their hands: a fisherman said he had caught a 

medium size curvina of 3 and a half to 4 kilograms. The 

fisherman filled 12 boxes and a half with curvina. Before 

taking the boxes to the buyers, a friend arrived and asked 

him how much he had. He said: "llene doce cajas y media con 

mas o menos 45 kilos cada una, yo creo que sera mas de 

media tonelada" (I filled 12 boxes and a half with more or 

less 45 kilograms each one. I think it would be more than 

half a ton.) 

This approximation I believed, is very important for 

scientists interested in fishermen's personal accounts of 

their production when compared with official numbers. In El 

Golfo several fishermen, like the one above, accounted for 

their daily production by telling the number of boxes they 

brought to the cooperative or to the independent buyers. 

Although perhaps less accurate, it was important to 

note other ways fishermen had for accounting for their 

production. For instance fishermen accounted for their 

production based on the load capacity of their trucks: 

"traia la troca poquito menos que la mi tad y le cabe una 

tonelada yo creo que seria como unos 430 kilos" (The truck 

had a little less than the half and it had a capacity of 

one ton. I think that I had 430 kilograms). 
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Observational mechanisms to account for catches were 

useful for anthropologists. I remember being on the beach 

during the shrimp season of 1994. Many people were waiting 

for the pangas, hoping this year's shrimp production would 

be better. We saw 8 pangas approaching the community. A 

young tripulante next to me said that it seemed the pangas 

didn't bring a lot of shrimp. I asked him how he could know 

if we could only see the pangas from a distance. He said: 

"mira las dos primeras vienen muy rapido cuando uno esta 

cargado las pangas vienen despacio pues traen mucho peso, 

las otras se mi ran traen poco pues se ven algo pandeadas 

por la carga" (Look. The first two pangas are coming too 

fast and when pangas are loaded, they come slowly because 

of the weight of the cargo. The others look like they bring 

few more products because they seem a little bit bent). 

Although it would seem an obvious thing to do, local 

knowledge of resources and environment is rarely used to 

assist the design of development projects or management 

systems. 

9.3 Fishermen's Knowledge of Technological Change 

People's local knowledge in fishing communities was 

often reduced to their ecological knowledge. In El Golfo 
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fishermen had a sense of history and their accounts helped 

to contextualize the fishing activity in a broader social, 

political and cultural framework. Due to the lack of 

anthropological studies on El Golfo, fishermen's historical 

accounts on the development and industrialization of the 

fishing industry were crucial for the anthropologist. 

For instance, fishermen's knowledge on technological 

change in the fishing industry led to an understanding of 

the multifaceted changes in social structure and 

organization of the fishery. Camilo, a 71 year-old 

fisherman originally from the State of Guanajuato, arrived 

in El Golfo in 1947. He helped to organize the Carranza 

cooperative in 1953. Camilo described the technological 

change of the fishing industry as follow: 

En los anos cincuenta habia mucho camaron, agua dulce, 
cria, Tiburon y curvinas de 3 kilos asi como mucha 
totoaba. El primer barco en el que trabaje era de 40 
pies y 14 pies de ancho y agarraba 11 toneladas de 
carga. En a quel tiempo usabamos malla 12 y de 150 
brazas. Un barco costaba en aquel tiempo 300 mil pesos 
recuerdo que en una ocasion me querian vender dos 
barcos a 10 mil do lares. En 1958 trabaje en un barco 
de Guaymas llamado "Carlos IV" de 64 pies, y despues 
en el barco "Don Jorge" el cual agarraba 17 toneladas 
ese barco era mas alto. En ese barco yo llegue a 
pescar 31 toneladas de camaron grande y de febrero a 
marzo pesque 108 toneladas de totoaba y como 50 de 
curvina. Cuando yo llegue al Golfo habia barcos que 
trabajaban con gasoline como el "Sonora", "lumberto", 
"Javier", y "San Antonio." Ahora los barcos us an 
disel. En 1958 el barco mas grande agarraba 17 
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toneladas de producto y ahora hay barcos que agarran 
120 toneladas. En 1968 llegaron al Golfo los barcos 
"Carranza I," el cual costo un millon de pesos, 
"Carranza II," de un millon 300 mil pesos, "Carranza 
III y IV de un millon y medio de pesos cada uno. Estos 
barcos fueron hechos en Guaymas. Recuerdo que trabaje 
en el "Carranza II" durante 7 anos ese barco era de 68 
pies con capacidad de 80 toneladas y me pagaban a 1000 
y 1500 pesos la tonelada. Dice que actualmente los 
barcos estan embargados como el "Don Esteban" que es 
el mas grande con una capacidad de 150 toneladas."-3 

Because of the lack of literature on El Golfo fishery, 

fishermen historical accounts had an important role for the 

anthropologist. Camilo account described how in El Golfo, 

technological change led to fishing for new species, new 

gear, new fishing locations, migration and growth of the 

community, concentration of capital, and ultimately to the 

formation of cooperatives. 

* In the 1950s there was a lot of shrimp, sweet water, shark and 
curvinas of 3 kilograms as well as a lot of totoaba. The first trawler 
I worked was 40 foot long and 14 foot wide. It had an 11-ton capacity. 
At that time we used a size 12 net and 150 brazes. Then a trawler cost 
300 thousand pesos. I remember somebody wanted to sell me two trawlers 
for 10 thousands dollars. In 1958, I worked on a trawler from Guaymas 
called "Carlos IV." It was 64 foot long; then I worked on the trawler 
"Don Jorge" with 17 tons of capacity. This trawler was the tallest one. 
On this trawler, I caught 31 tons of big shrimp, and from February to 
March, I caught 108 tons of totoaba and 50 curvinas. When I arrived in 
El Golfo, there were trawlers that worked with gas like the "Sonora," 
"Lumberto," "Javier," and "San Antonio." Now the trawlers use diesel. 
In 1958, the biggest trawler had a capacity of 17 tons, and now there 
are trawlers with a capacity of 120 tons. In 1968 the trawlers 
"Carranza I" arrived in El Golfo. The cooperative paid one million 
pesos. "Carranza II" cost a million and 300 thousand pesos. "Carranza 
III," and "Carranza IV" were a million and a half pesos each. These 
trawlers were made in Guaymas. I worked on "Carranza II" for 7 years. 
This trawler was 68 foot long with a capacity of 80 tons. I was paid 
one thousand and one thousand and five hundred per ton. Presently, the 
trawlers like "Don Esteban" the biggest with a capacity of 150 tons are 
embargoed. 
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9.4 Women and Children's Knowledge of the Fishery 

Social and natural scientists have neglected women and 

children's knowledge of the fishery under the assumption 

that women and children's roles in fishing were only 

marginal. Usually, researchers approached fishermen as the 

only users of the area. They neglected the ecological 

knowledge of women and children as well as their 

participation in the fishery. There have been few studies 

of the role of women in fisheries and even fewer on women's 

knowledge of fisheries and the marine environment.4 

In El Golfo women had knowledge of the fish processing 

and seasonal variation in the occurrence of crustaceans and 

moHusks. They knew the timing and location of aggregations 

of clams and the types of them, as well as natural factors 

such as red tide3 that influenced the edibility of shrimp. 

Women often played a leading role in resource 

management. They organized meetings to call the community's 

attention to contaminating the beach with waste food and 

drinks. Women had voiced their disagreement with the 

authorities on the lack of centro de acopio to clean the 

fish. Their main concern had been the contamination of the 

4 Some exceptions are Gladwin 1980, Johannes and Hviding 1987. 
" Red tide is a phenomenon associated with warm oscillations, which may 
cause shock waves throughout the ecosystem. 
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beach by families who cleaned the product, leaving the 

remains on the beach. Women also were worried about the 

contamination of the community by decomposed fish. They 

explained that when the pangas arrived at shore, fishermen 

threw away (on the edge of the beach) fish that were beaten 

or broken. Cats and dogs took the fish, and they ate it 

there or brought it homes. Shortly afterward the rest of 

the fish not eaten became decomposed. 

Women's knowledge of food-born disease and the 

strategies to avoid them on behalf of their children's 

health were important for medical anthropologists. 

Once the fish had been cleaned on the household's 

porches, women hurried their husband to take the rest of 

the fish to the garbage depot. As my friend Hilda said: "si 

no le apuro los desperdicios se quedan horas ahi y eso 

acumulan mas moscas" (if I don't hurry him, the fish waste 

remains here for hours, attracting more flies) . After that, 

women cleaned their household porches with cal to get rid 

of the smell and to disinfect the area. They washed their 

kitchen table and floor with pine sol. They said. It makes 

flies and cockroaches go away. Only a few women could 

afford to pay somebody to fumigate their households. 
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I believe that significant bodies of local knowledge 

are overlooked when scientists focus only on male heads of 

households or on active fishermen. Women as well as 

children in El Golfo had important contributions to 

research. 

For instance, historically children had participated 

in the fishing activity in town. From a young age, they 

helped clean the product and mend the nets. When the fish 

was brought home, the boys helped with the quality control 

of the product. They put aside the fish they had learned 

did not represent a value for the buyers (i.e., beaten and 

broken fish). Children also had knowledge of the different 

species their father and older brothers caught, the types 

of net they used and a notion of where the species could be 

found. Children often knew the function of a specific part 

of a fish, such as the shark's fins or the curvina's roe. 

Children's observational knowledge of bird behavior 

was useful for an understanding of El Golfo ecosystem. In 

1997, I went to El Golfo during the first wave of the 

curvina golfina. I had decided to spend a considerable 

amount of time in Hilda's home to observe household 

dynamics during the beginning of the season. 
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On the first day, Hilda's partner did not bring any 

curvina. Hilda told me he would go earlier the next day. In 

the morning I awoke up at 7:30 a.m. and I walked to Hilda's 

house. She was waiting for him. Her partner had left at 

4:00 o'clock that morning. Everyone was awake in her home 

including Ernesto, a clever 6 year-old boy. Hilda told me 

that no fishermen who had left that morning had returned 

yet. We went to the beach hoping to see pangas from a 

distance, but we did not see anything. 

At home, Hilda continued her domestic chores and I was 

outside the house with Ernesto waiting for news. Suddenly 

Ernesto yelled to his mom: "ama, ama yo creo que ya llego 

mi papa, ama, ama..." (Mom, mom, I think my dad is here, mom, 

mom...) . Before Hilda came, I asked Ernesto how he could know 

that the pangas arrived and he said: "Eso es facil, cuando 

tu ves muchas gaviotas volando alrededor en el cielo es 

porque estan llegando las pangas, pues a las gaviotas les 

gusta comer los dentros del pescado" (It is easy. When you 

see a lot of seagulls flying around the sky, it means that 

the pangas are coming. The seagulls like to eat fish). 

Hilda came and we went to the beach. Several pangas 

had arrived. Many seagulls were standing up on the pangas; 

others flying around the area. Hilda and Ernesto explained 
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that seagulls ate the rest of the fish after it was 

cleaned. Hilda said: "imaginate, tendriamos mas cochinero 

en la playa si las gaviotas no se comieran los desperdicios 

del pescados" (Just image, if seagulls would not eat the 

wasted fish, we would have more garbage on the beach). 

9.5 People's Knowledge on Resource Health and Management 

Many scientists working on the biosphere reserve 

viewed fishermen as the sole culprits of the depletion of 

the marine resources. In their view, resources must be 

preserved and the environment regulated because they have 

been "overfished." I believe this point of view underlined 

the managers' inability to perceive the ecological 

relationships of the fisheries as affected by other 

socioeconomic processes. 

In El Golfo, everyone agreed that the fishery in the 

upper Gulf of California was in crisis. Fishermen pointed 

to several factor as the cause of the crisis, such as the 

damming of the Colorado River and the lack of fresh water 

discharge into the gulf, flows that they said were 

important to the reproduction of shrimp and totoaba. Red 

tides, El Nino, and shrimp viruses were also arguments as 

to possible causes of the crisis. The other argument was 
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attributed to the cause of overfishing. They claimed there 

were too many pangas in these waters, that the shrimp 

season begins too early and ends to late, and that the 

government officials failed to enforce regulations, did so 

arbitrarily, were corrupt, and, consequently, fishermen did 

not respect such regulations (cf. Greenberg and McGuire 

1993:90). 

Not only did the fishermen name the possible factors 

of the crisis but also they were able to contextualize them 

in a larger socio-economical framework. I believe that for 

social and natural scientists, fishermen's analysis of 

resource health should not be neglected; they provided 

valuable information to look for other avenues in the 

research (i.e., pressure over the stocks did not 

necessarily arise from a lack of resource conservation 

ethics). 

For instance, Daniel, a bright fisherman, argued that 

an increase in the number of fishermen in El Golfo, which 

may have a detrimental effect on the stocks, was closely 

correlated to the failure of agrarian reforms, the collapse 

of traditional crops, such as wheat and maize, and, in 

general, to the economic crisis of the country. Thus, 

fishing activity in El Golfo became an economic outlet that 
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absorbed the labor force of other areas of the economy and 

also provided an alternative to the unemployed population. 

Daniel explained: "es imposible que El Golfo resuelva los 

problemas economicos del pais" (it is impossible that El 

Golfo's economic activity could provide an answer to the 

economic problems of the country). 

El Golfo's people had complained in public and private 

conversation about the increased number of pangas in the 

community during the last 5 years. Indeed, pangas increased 

from approximately 250 to 600. Daniel, as president of the 

federation of cooperatives in town, proposed to the SEPESCA 

representatives the need to know exactly how many pangas 

were in town as a fist step to organizing the El Golfo 

fishery. People's concerns were listened to and in 1997; 

SEPESCA employed local fishermen to perform a panga census. 

People claims about the increased number of pangas in 

town was generally seen by the biosphere reserve's 

scientists as fishermen's selfish interest for regulating 

access in what fishermen consider 'their' area. However, 

limiting fishing effort in the area may also be an 

important conservation practice by resource users. It may 

challenge the notion that fishermen's control of 

territoriality had the objective not to "protect or 
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conserve the fish as much as to reserve the fish that are 

for one's self" (Acheson 1981:281). This notion 

underestimated people's knowledge in resource management 

and conservational strategies like the ones described in 

this chapter. 

9.6 After All These Years 

I went to El Golfo in 1996. Daniel told me they were 

informed that on June of that year, federal authorities 

will be in El Golfo to celebrate the 3ra anniversary of the 

declaration of the biosphere reserve. Daniel smiled and 

said: "la ironia es que hasta la fecha no se nos ha 

presentado el plan de mane jo de la reserva en el cual 

nosotros participamos con ideas. Desde el decreto nosotros 

seguimos trabajando libremente no se nos ha restringido el 

trabajo" (The irony is that so far the community does not 

have the management plan of the reserve in which we 

participated with ideas. Since the decree we continue 

freely working; our work has not been restricted). 

In 1996, three and a-half years after the decree of 

the biosphere reserve in 1993, the biosphere reserve's 

management team constructed an operational plan to manage 

the area. The advisory committee of El Golfo, designed in 
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the second meeting, participated with ideas for the 

elaboration of the management plan. 

Fishermen of the upper Gulf offered several proposals, 

among them to permanently close the buffer zone of the 

reserve to trawlers, to declare the upper Gulf for the 

exclusive use of selective commercial fishing gear that did 

not damage species, and that the fishermen of the inshore 

communities were able to define the seasonal use of these 

gears. 

However, the management plan finalized in 1996" has not 

been presented to the community. The management plan stated 

among other things: [It] "allowed, offshore trawling in the 

buffer zone of the reserve. Fleet size is to be limited, 

and trawlers will be required to carry turtle-excluder 

devices. In a partial concession to the inshore sector, and 

to the viability of the shrimp stocks, the offshore season 

is to be closed in mid-February" (McGuire and Valdez-Gardea 

1997:105). 

I returned to the community in 1997 during the curvina 

season. This season, because of the low catches of the 

first wave, fishermen went to fish for curvina at the 

° For more information see Programs de Mane jo Reserva de la Bios f era 
Alto Golfo de California y Delta del Rio Colorado, SEMARNAP 1996). 
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nuclear zone of the reserve where resource exploitation was 

prohibited by the decree and stipulated by the management 

plan. 

Daniel explained that the management plan's statutes 

(by that time the plan was already presented to the 

community) specified that it could be modified by community 

consensus. Thus, the Inspector de Pesca, the Capitan de 

Puerto and the cooperatives of El Golfo agreed to fish in 

the nuclear zone. Daniel said: "esto se hizo de manera 

illegal, no hubo nada escrito pues a nadie le convenia" (it 

was illegal; nothing was written because it was not 

convenient for any of us). 

El Golfo residents felt that almost nothing changed 

since the biosphere decree. Initially, because of the 

misinformation, they believed their rights to fish were 

going to be cancelled. However, after 5 years they 

continued fishing as in the past. Fishermen believed they 

were not restricted to fish, because to do that the 

government would need to provide the community with 

economic alternatives to survival. Residents of El Golfo 

proposed alternatives source of income such as maquiladoras 

but until 1998 nothing had occurred. 
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Despite the fact that the fishermen continued working 

as they used to, they were not happy. They firmly agreed on 

the need of taking care of the health of the resource and 

the need to organize the fishery in the community but they 

felt their demands still were not being heard. 

For instance, In 1998 I participated in a workshop 

organized by the managers of the biosphere reserve. The 

objective was to allow participants to gain a better 

understanding of their ecosystem and to allow individuals 

to participate more effectively in local management 

decisions. In the workshop, fishermen pointed out what they 

needed were to organize the fishery activity in town. They 

insisted on the need of a centro de acopio and explained to 

the managers the environmental advantages that it also 

would bring to the area: 

En los ultimos anos se ha incrementado mucho el 
esfuerzo pesquero, no hay centro de acopio para el 
producto eso es primordial. El centro de acopio 
trairia ventaj as a la comunidad como la conservacion 
del producto, mejor comercializacion y el evitar la 
contaminacion por limpiar el producto en la playa. Si 
esto se logra ello seria una reacci on en cadena en 
beneficio de la comunidad pues el centro de acopio 
trairia beneficios a los hogares, a la salud de la 
comunidad, al medio ambiente y a la economia del 
pueblo pues tambien seria una fuente de empleo. Es 
impresionante ver lo que causa no tener un orden en el 
pocesamiento del producto. Un centro de acopio podria 
terminar con la competencia ruinosa que hay entre los 
compradores del producto pues permitiria guardar el 
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producto y asi los compradores no bajarlan el precio 
con el so-pretexto que ya llego el calorcito y que el 
producto puede perecer.7 

Through their argument for the centro de acopio, 

fishermen showed a good understanding of the needs of the 

community. They explained how the centro de acopio would 

contribute to improving their livelihood and the quality of 

their life. Fishermen perceived the centro as a tool for 

local management of the resource. The product would be 

cleaned in the centro and not in the beach. In short, it 

would help to organize the fishery. 

When fishermen finished their presentation, there was 

a silence. The managers looked each other, and, later, a 

manager asked the fishermen: "con que cooperarian ustedes 

para lo del centro" (How would you cooperate with the 

centro?) 

"In the last years fishing activity has increased. There is no a 
centro de acopio and it is crucial. The centro de acopio would bring 
advantages for the community such as: the conservation of the product, 
a better commercialization of it, and it would avoid the contamination 
of the beach. It would bring a chain reaction for the community. The 
centro de acopio would benefit the households, the health of the 
people, the environment and the economy of the community because it 
would be a source of income for the people in the community. It is 
impressive to see the consequences for not having an organization to 
process the product. A centro de acopio could end with the competition 
between the buyers, because it would allow storage of the product and, 
thus, the buyers could not decrease the price of the product with the 
excuse that the heat would discompose the product. 
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The fishermen answered: "El problema de la falta de un 

centro de acopio es coimin asi que esto puede ser un 

organismo para organizar a la comunidad. Nosotros podriamos 

escribir un proyecto en forma y tambien ayudar con la mano 

de obra para la construccion" (The lack of a centro de 

acopio is a problem shared by all of us. This problem could 

be a way to organize the community. We could write a formal 

project and also to help build it). 

The managers did not answer and the workshop continued 

with its structure. Before the workshop finished, the 

director of the reserve gave a short presentation. At the 

end, as if he would know fishermen were waiting for an 

answer, he said: "ustedes saben que es muy dificil tratar 

de hacerle al Dios en la comunidad" (you know it is very 

difficult to try to be God in the community). 

In a few words, it was difficult to conciliate 

political and environmentalist group interest with 

community needs. In short, going back to the beginning of 

this chapter, "it is impossible to promulgate any rules 

without causing some people to benefit and other to lose" 

After the workshop, the group of fishermen who 

participated in the workshop reaffirmed their initial 

perception of the biosphere reserve. For them, the reserve 
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was a political and economic maneuver by the government 

whose interests were not for the needs of the communities 

and the environment, but to please national and 

international environmentalist concerns. 
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CHAPTER 10. CONCLUSIONS 

In this work I set out to address the question: "Do 

you think there is a future here, Gloria?" posed to me by a 

boy who worked in the drug activity of the town. It was a 

difficult question; I had no response to the boy's question 

raised in a community that lacked a port infrastructure 

(piers, breakwaters, marina, or ship repair yards), formal 

health services, high school, working options for youth and 

women, children and a youth community center, or an 

effective community authority. 

However, in an attempt to answer this question, I 

followed the suggestions of people themselves. They linked 

the recent economic crisis to the collapse of the fishing 

industry, the imposition of a biosphere reserve, and the 

increase of the drug activity in the town with a historical 

and felt marginal condition of poverty and exclusion. Both 

men and women provided this link. Whether the director of 

the elementary school, a kindergarten teacher, the director 

of the telesecundaria, the Delegado of El Golfo, an 

independent fisherman or a single mother, all concurred 

that: "It seems that El Golfo stopped in time and in 

space." 
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The residents' feelings of frustration and 

disempowerment increased during early 1990s. Because of 

structural adjustment policies implemented by the Mexican 

government and' ecological changes, the shrimp industry in 

the Gulf of California collapsed. Cooperatives were 

dismantled, their boats sold or impounded and shrimp 

catches decreased considerably. Household salaries dropped 

drastically; fishermen were unemployed and families had to 

look for different strategies to survive. In the midst of 

the economic crisis, residents of El Golfo were told of the 

decree of a biosphere reserve, which initially had the 

objective of restricting fishing activity in the area. 

Viewed in the light of El Golfo's economic problems, the 

imposition of the biosphere reserve on June 1993 by the 

federal government was perceived by the community as an 

intolerable act that underlined the message xwe don't care 

about you.' 

People in El Golfo clearly linked all the above with 

the historical lack of interest by the Mexican government 

to improve the socio-economic conditions of rural 

communities. Fishermen, women, and boys of El Golfo 

responded to their situation in very different ways. They 

found creative means to collectively express and pursue 
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interests, demands, and values that have long-standing 

importance to them. 

Furthermore, resident responses to their economic 

crisis and marginalization involved creative ways where 

women and men used their emotional, intellectual, 

aesthetic, and material resources to thrive in a range of 

social settings. For instance, El Golfo peoples' power of 

imagination was used to resist exclusion from a regional 

civic event. Further the people made a mockery of 

scientists' knowledge as a way to resist stereotypical 

perceptions on resource users. 

The residents' responses underlined a critique to 

their perceived identity as "rural community" by 

researchers and authorities that categorized rural people 

as backward, isolated, uncivilized, and unimportant in the 

larger social formation. 

The people's responses showed that marginality and 

poverty had nothing to do with a xnatural or biological' 

condition but with a historical economic inequality and 

distribution of wealth within the country. The people's 

responses can be seen as part of a resistance process, a 

way to contest their marginality that excludes rural people 

from the mainstream of urban national life. In that sense 
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resistance theory helps to understand the people's 

diversity of responses. 

Residents of El Golfo resisted marginality through 

talks and public speech. The intended recipients of these 

discourses were not only the state authorities. I was also 

a recipient of people's comments that affected my 

interaction with the residents. As I mentioned earlier (see 

chapter 1), many people from El Golfo associated the 

biosphere reserve decree with my earlier trips to the 

community and I was confronted by questions on the reserve. 

Several individuals were suspicious of my presence and the 

confianza of people that I had gained during my previous 

visits, was in danger. 

I worked hard to get back the trust of people in El 

Golfo. To mitigate any problems I wanted fishermen and 

women to understand the purpose of my trips. I also wanted 

to avoid alienating wives of fishermen who I hoped would 

eventually become my friends and collaborators in the 

research project. But more importantly, to avoid any 

problem, I visited the homes of those fishermen and women 

who confronted me. There, I meet their families and I 

openly explained my project that it had nothing to do with 

the decree of the biosphere reserve. 
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To put the above problems in perspective I first laid 

out the theoretical and practical aspects of doing 

fieldwork in a marginal community (chapter 1) . I examined 

also the historical emergence of El Golfo de Santa Clara as 

a marginal community within the broader context of the 

region (chapter 2) . In chapter 3, I provided a general 

overview of the marginal development of the fishing 

industry in Mexico and I discussed recent policies 

implemented in the area by the government such as the 

Biosphere Reserve of the Upper Gulf of California. 

This dissertation criticized anthropological 

approaches to the Mexican countryside. Early 

anthropological studies portrayed rural Mexico as a 

sleeping population, passive, resigned, and incapable of 

acting (chapter 4) . Anthropologists tended to obscure the 

consciousness and agency of the actors themselves, 

theoretically evoked rather than ethnographically examined 

(Hale 1997), poverty and marginal!zation in rural areas 

were used as tokens signifying people's ignorance and 

backwardness. These approaches expanded into the practice 

of Mexican public policy. I also discussed the importance 

of anthropologists to present a more engaged approach in 

the study of the Mexican countryside. I concluded with a 
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discussion on marginality and resistance theory and I 

suggested how this dissertation attempted to give an 

insight into the resistance approach. 

In chapters 5 through 9, I presented specific examples 

of how residents responded to their political and economic 

situation. Their responses involved individual and 

collective performances and discursive critiques of state 

authority. 

In the remainder of this concluding chapter, I present 

some considerations on the social effects of structural 

adjustment policies in El Golfo. I then return to the 

consideration of marginality and resistance to explore the 

important creative ways in which particular individuals, 

and the community in general, participated in resisting 

perceived marginality. It suggests the importance of 

arriving at a fuller understanding of the diverse subject 

that exists within any seemingly homogeneous community. 

Finally, I explore further the argument presented in this 

work that anthropologists must to contribute to a more 

"engaged approach" within the anthropology of rural Mexico. 
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Structural adjustment policies: Social effects 

In large part, the reported effects of structural 

adjustments policies have been in terms of gross national 

product, and in a more limited way, through statistics, 

which illustrate how structural adjustment measures have 

affected health, education, and wages (Lustig, 1992). 

Structural adjustments, which are designed to bring 

efficiency and investment to the industry, may be 

detrimental, at least in the short term, to humans who are 

impacted by the change. Macro economic changes coupled with 

ecological crisis make the impact doubly difficult for 

workers. 

In the case of Mexico, the government's withdrawal of 

support for the cooperative sector and increased support 

given to the private sector affected drastically the 

fishing industry in the upper Gulf of California. Decreases 

in income caused by lack of production and displacement of 

fishermen when the fleet was turned over to the private 

sector increased hunger among families. 

Like urban poor populations who rely on the informal 

sector (Wood 1995, Vasquez-Leon 1995) to augment salaried 

incomes, families in El Golfo survived during economic 

crisis and structural adjustment programs by depending more 
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on reciprocity and by intensifying already existing 

activities in the informal economic sector headed by women. 

In this work I tried to give a "human face" (Cornia 

and Stewart 1987) to the effects of both reduced production 

and structural adjustment policies adopted by Mexico in the 

1980s to bring the country out of a severe economic crisis. 

The human face showed how fishermen and their families 

resisted the macroeconomic austerity measures and 

governmental policies in the area. The human face was one 

of a woman sitting on the back of her truck wearing plastic 

boots and gloves waiting for hours on the edge of the beach 

for the product to arrive; the human face was one of a 16 

year old boy with a vague expression and a smile caused by 

drug consumption who complains of the lack of job 

opportunities. It was about how women and men created ways 

and strategies for economic survival. 

Marginality and Resistance 

In this work I suggest that resistance need not mean a 

movement away from the state, or an effort to create 

distance and autonomy from institutional authority and 

domination. Rather, the people in El Golfo resist 

marginality, the exclusion that they experience by being 
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denied voice in management decision of the area and 

infrastructural services and being perceived as backward 

community by authorities, and so they struggle for an 

increased integration within state authority and regional 

identity. Through this struggle, people hope to bring 

benefits to their town in the form of improved 

infrastructure and city services, which can only be 

delivered through a closer association with the powers that 

be. 

Thus, in preceding chapters, I discussed how El Golfo 

residents became active in bringing their needs to the 

attention of the authorities. I presented a successful 

struggle in obtaining a telesecundaria for the town and 

being included in a civic event (chapter 7) . I discussed, 

for instance, how the struggle by the committee of the 

telesecundaria gave it the opportunity to learn the styles 

and procedures for political lobbying and participation in 

the Mexican system. I showed how informal political 

alliances became formalized with the participation of 

members of the committee in institutional and political 

organisms, which provided continuity to their efforts. 

Members of the committee perceived their political 

participation as an opportunity to increase the lobbying 
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power of the town in their fight for infrastructural 

improvements. 

The above events and others presented in this work 

challenged general anthropological applications of the 

concept of resistance to contemporary social life that 

assume that dominant and subordinate are always clearly 

definable and separable groups. This work suggests that in 

studying resistance, anthropologists need to be attuned to 

the varieties of individual responses that are encapsulated 

within the fabric of an overarching community. 

Toward a More Engaged Approach in Anthropology 

As I described in the preceding chapters, residents of 

El Golfo contested and resisted marginality through private 

talk, public speech and performances. The ways in which 

people of El Golfo got the attention of authorities to 

their needs (i.e., fishermen's political discourses when 

confronting the management team of the reserve) has been 

the subject of several chapters of this dissertation. 

The intended interlocutors or recipients of these 

discourses were state authorities and politicians, those 

with the ability to aid the people of El Golfo to reach 

their goals of improved infrastructure. Also the members of 
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the management team of the reserve through which people 

attempted their opinions were taken into account for the 

management of the area (chapter 5). 

As I mentioned in chapter 1, there is a sense in which 

I, as a visiting ethnographer, also became part of the 

audience contributing to the ongoing struggles of El Golfo. 

Anthropologists agree (Coyle 1997, Goldstein 1997) that 

there is an element of this phenomenon in all 

"anthropological fieldwork today" (Goldstein 1997:371), as 

the people anthropologists study increasingly come to 

recognize the potential benefits that recognition and 

notoriety can bring to their communities, and they find in 

the anthropologist a possible avenue for achieving such 

recognition. 

In the case of El Golfo the anthropologist was not 

only sometimes perceived as a powerful outsider but it was 

suggested that I take a more engaged approach in describing 

what people called "the real problems" of the community. 

For instance residents pursued me to visit the old part of 

the town characterized by drug abuse and alcohol. I was 

invited also to parties where people said I would become 

aware of the abuses against residents by local drug dealers 

and their bodyguards who wore arms. Finally, I was 
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introduced to a diversity of people who worked in the drug 

sector and who were willing to speak about it. 

In that sense, in chapter 4, I discussed the 

importance of anthropologists taking a more engaged 

approach in the study of the Mexican countryside. The 

xengaged approach' that I referred to goes beyond taking a 

Wolfian approach to the study of the Mexican rural area, 

but I believe it is related with the social and political 

compromise anthropologist should have with their 

ethnographic work. 

Indeed, in this moment when Mexican dominant 

ideologies and discourses are in crisis, ethnographic work 

should be even more engaged with the multiple inequalities 

that organize the world we live in and study (Hale 1997) . 

The challenge is how to present research results while 

moving anthropology toward an effective communication 

beyond academia ethnographic authority (Hale 1997), and 

self-serving statements (Narayan 1993) . 

Coyle's work (1997) is an example of how the above 

statements can be fulfilled. Based on his ethnography, he 

denounced how indigenous traditions in the Sierra del Nayar 

Mexico have been destroyed by the violence caused by drug 

trafficking and cultivation. He also documented how a 
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federal agency known as INI contributed to the undermining 

of the already-shaky traditional legitimacy of the 

indigenous men who occupied Santa Teresa's courthouse. He 

says: 

Beer and tequila, at first paid for wages provided by 
INI and then with profits from illicit drug 
production, became ubiquitous in the town's ceremonial 
festivals, changing the political message of these 
festivals. Rather than positioning local officials as 
the legitimate traditional authorities of the 
community, these festivals instead only served to 
point out their corruption and "laziness," as 
Teresenos themselves put it (1997:279). 

In his work, Coyle denounced the abuses against the 

indigenous people of Santa Teresa by the Judicial Police 

and the Federal Army that were deployed in the town in 

response to the inability of local official to control 

their town. These paramilitary police and soldiers, again, 

undermined the legitimacy of the traditional authorities. 

In short Coyle's ethnographic work denounced murder, 

violence and how a community in the Sierra del Nayar Mexico 

was being driven apart. 

Coyle's work is an example that the excuses that 

anthropologists often give (i.e., not a 'reporter') to 

avoid becoming engaged with xdifficult' matters that affect 

and increase the suffering of people should not be 
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obstacles to present a denunciative ethnography that 

fulfills the social and political compromise that 

anthropology, as science, has with society. 

In that sense, although the focus of this dissertation 

was not on drug trafficking (neither was Coyle's), it would 

be incomplete and I would blind myself on what was 

happening in the community if I had ignored this activity 

that is deeply rooted in the town. Indeed, as I mentioned 

in the preceding chapters, the participation of households 

and individuals in drug trafficking had increased in the 

last few years. It had become an important income-

generating source for many unemployed men and women, 

especially for boys. 

By presenting the testimonies of boys working in drug 

trafficking in chapter 8, I attempted to ethnographically 

describe this activity that is acknowledged by everyone 

(community, authorities, and researchers working in the 

area) but never openly discussed or mentioned. I attempted, 

as many residents asked me to do, to present to the outside 

audience what was happening in El Golfo and how the 

participation of young men and women in drug trafficking 

was a response to marginalization, lack of schooling, and 

few job opportunities. 
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The ethnographic commitment of this dissertation with 

the community not only focused in writing on drug 

trafficking and other themes that affected to residents of 

El Golfo. I also presented the above issues in conferences 

and forums on the upper Gulf of California wherever I was 

invited. In that sense, this work took a more engaged 

commitment that opened the possibility to talk on these 

unspoken topics among the researchers working in the area 

and the state authorities. 

Contaminated drinking water, drug trafficking and the 

lack of health infrastructure in the town were, for 

instance, the topics that caused controversy in a meeting 

held in San Luis Rio Colorado in 1997. In that binational 

conference on environment in the Lower Colorado River 

Basin, the Ministry of Health of Sonora interrupted me 

saying: "It is not true. People of El Golfo had all the 

services that they needed." 

I cannot assess the direct implications that this work 

may have in policy. But what I can say is that social 

research on El Golfo was taken into account in conferences, 

meetings and workshops on the upper Gulf of California. For 

instance, I participated in one conference and I was guest 

speaker in 2 workshops in which all the participants except 
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me were from a natural or biological background. My 

participation in these meetings was relevant considering 

that natural scientists have dominated research in the area 

since 1960s. It gave an opening for dialogue among the 

researchers working in the El Golfo in topics such as the 

need to include the social component in studies carried out 

by oceanographers and biologists. 

I believe that a more engaged approach to the study of 

the Mexican countryside by anthropologists needs to move 

from the detached neutrality to an engaged commitment. As 

Starn points out, our best chance to do it is 

To teach, research, and write with ethical purpose and 
political passion that navigate between the reductive 
poles of ingenuous romanticism or blind condemnation 
of initiatives for change. As pain and injustice 
proliferate around the planet, the need for an 
expanded contribution by scholars to social 
transformation remains of a pressing, even terrible, 
urgency (1995:560). 

In short, if the postmodern condition contains both 

liberatory and reactionary possibilities as argued by 

Harvey (1989), then further reflection on the political 

role of social scientists in the Mexican countryside is 

needed. 
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This dissertation showed the social effects of 

structural adjustments policies and how, from their 

seemingly powerless situation, fishermen, women, and boys 

create their own ways of getting by, making life tolerable 

from their marginalized position within the system. 

Resistance theory helped to understand the heterogeneity of 

individual and community responses to contest perceived 

marginality. People's responses underlined a criticism of 

their position as marginal subjects in the regional context 

and suggested the anthropologist take a more engaged 

approach in the study of the Mexican countryside. 
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